Defining the haemodynamic response to maximal exercise using novel beat-to-beat measurement methods

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the

degree of:

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

In

The Faculty of Science, Engineering and Computing

Kingston University

By

ADRIAN ELLIOTT

Supervisors

Dr Les Ansley (Director of Studies)

Dr Justin Skowno

Dr Hannah Moir KINGSTON UNIVERSITY LIEHARY

i

April 2013

Table of Contents

Table of Contents
Tables and Figures vii
Acknowledgementsx
Declarationxi
Abstract1
CHAPTER 1: Review of the Literature
PART I 4
Systemic O ₂ Delivery
Cardiac Output
Heart Rate
Stroke Volume
Oxygen uptake
Skeletal Muscle Perfusion
Interaction of HR and SV in determining \boldsymbol{Q} during exercise
Blood Pressure
Coronary Blood Flow 13
Maximal Oxygen Uptake (VO2 _{max})
The heart as the limiting factor for $VO2_{max}$
O_2 transport pathways as the limiting factor for $VO2_{max}$
The brain as the limiting factor for VO2 _{max}
References

ii

PART II
Introduction
Evaluating methods of \boldsymbol{Q} assessment
Gold standard for measuring \boldsymbol{Q} during exercise
Validity & Reliability
Techniques for measuring \boldsymbol{Q} during exercise
Direct Fick Measurement
Dye-Dilution Method
Thermodilution Method 49
Gas Rebreathing Methods 49
Indirect Fick
Acetylene (C ₂ H ₂)
Novel Methods
Doppler Echocardiography
Impedance Cardiography 57
Physioflow™
Bioreactance
Arterial Pressure Analysis61
Nexfin
Summary
References
STUDIES
CHAPTER 2:
Introduction

Methods	9
Participants	;9
Study Design	39
Exercise Protocol	39
Cardiac Output Measurements9)0
Bioreactance cardiac output ($\boldsymbol{Q}_{\text{bio}}$)	90
Inert Gas Rebreathing Cardiac Output ($\boldsymbol{Q}_{\text{rebreathe}}$))1
Arterial-venous Oxygen Difference) 2
Data Analysis) 2
Results) 3
Rest) 3
Exercise) 3
Cardiac Output) 5
Discussion	9 8
Study Limitations	00
Conclusion 10	01
References10	02
CHAPTER 3: 10	06
Introduction10	07
Methods1	10
Participants1	10
Study Protocols	10
Cardiac output assessment	11
Lithium dilution calibration	13

Data Analysis	3
Results	4
Comparison between methods 114	4
Relationship with oxygen uptake116	6
Reliability110	6
Discussion	1
Study Limitations	3
Conclusion 122	3
References	5
CHAPTER 4:	9
Introduction130	0
Methods	2
Participants	2
Study Design	3
Cardiac output assessment 13-	4
Statistical Analysis	6
Results	7
Discussion14	2
References14	7
CHAPTER 5:	3
Introduction15	4
Methods	7
Participants15	7
Exercise Protocol 15	7
v	-

.

Measurements 158
Data Analysis
Results
Discussion164
References
CHAPTER 6: THESIS OVERVIEW 174
Purpose of the programme of study
Results
Comparison of Non-Invasive Q Measurements
Evaluation of Pulse Contour Analysis and Lithium Dilution during Exercise
Optimising Lithium Dilution & Pulse Contour Analysis Measurements
Haemodynamic Responses to Exhaustive Maximal Exercise
Discussion
Summary
References

Tables and Figures

CHAPTER 1: Review of the Literature

Figure 1	Relationship between the coefficient of variation (CV) of a method and the resulting least significant change (95% confidence) according to the number of replicates performed to determine CV.	46
Table 1	Summary of investigations (1999-2012) assessing the validity of Q measurement methods during exercise against 'gold standard' comparators.	66
Table 2	Summary of investigations reporting the $Q - \dot{V}O_2$ relationship.	67
<u>CHAPTER</u>	2: Study I	
Table 1	Cardiac output data at rest and during exercise.	94
Figure 1	Timeline of study I protocol and measurements. Arrows indicate the measurement timepoints for each method, respectively.	90
Figure 2	Individual cardiac output responses to incremental exercise measured by bioreactance (\dot{Q}_{bio}).	95
Figure 3	Scatterplot of \dot{Q}_{bio} versus $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ at rest and during exercise ($n = 13$)	96
Figure 4	Bland-Altman analysis comparing difference between measurements of $\dot{Q}_{\text{rebreathe}}$ and \dot{Q}_{bio} against the average of both measures ($n = 13$). Dark dashed line indicates mean bias. Light dashed lines represent 95% limits of agreement.	96
Figure 5	Relationship between cardiac output and oxygen uptake $(\dot{V}O_2)$ for both \dot{Q}_{bio} (A, $n = 14$) and $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ (B, $n = 13$). Best fit regression lines are shown for both methods.	97

vii

CHAPTER 3: Study II

Table 1	Individual and mean calibration factors at rest and during exercise at 60% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$. Calibration factors are shown as $\dot{Q}_{1ithium}/\dot{Q}_{raw}$.	115
Table 2	Regression equations quantifying the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ relationship with alternative accepted methods from selected previous studies, compared to those collected from the present study. $\dot{Q} =$ Slope x $\dot{V}O_2 + y$ -intercept.	119
Figure 1	Typical profile of haemodynamic data obtained by the LiDCO [™] device during an extended incremental exercise test.	112
Figure 2	Experimental setup of the radial artery cannula connected to the lithium sensor and flow pump for the measurement of Q by lithium dilution.	112
Figure 3	Cardiac output responses throughout T2 with each calibration method ($n =$ 7). # indicates significant difference between \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$, * indicates significant difference between \dot{Q}_{excal} and $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$.	115
Figure 4	Bland-Altman plots comparing each pairing of \dot{Q}_{raw} , $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} at rest and during exercise. Solid line represents mean bias with dashed lines showing the 95% limits of agreement.	117
Figure 5	Scatterplot showing the least squares fit linear regression line for \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ according to each calibration method ($n = 6$). Linear regression equations for each best-fit line are shown in table 2.	118
Figure 6	Plot showing the $(a-v)O_2$ diff at each exercise intensity for each calibration method $(n = 6)$	118
Figure 7	Scatterplot comparing cardiac output values from T1 and T2 ($n = 3$). Solid line represents the linear regression line. Dashed line represents the line of identity.	

CHAPTER 4: Study III

133 Table 1 Characteristics of study participants (n = 10)Table 2 Pulmonary gas exchange and systemic haemodynamic data at rest and 138 each exercise stage. Haemodynamic data is corrected using the calibration factors obtained from baseline and at each submaximal exercise stage for comparison. 141 Table 3 Mean bias (%) between Q calculation methods during exercise. Table 4 Relative change in Q between exercise stages for \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$ 141 Figure 1 Protocol diagram depicting T1 and T2. Arrows indicate the timepoints for 134 LiDCO calibrations Figure 2 The mean cardiac output response of Qraw and Qexercise from rest to 139 maximal exercise. Figure 3 Correlation between $\dot{V}O_2$ and \dot{Q}_{raw} (A), $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$ (B), \dot{Q}_{low} (C) and \dot{Q}_{high} (D) 140 during exercise CHAPTER 5: Study IV Table 1 161 Mean (SD) exercise data obtained from MAX and SUPRAMAX trials. Figure 1 Forrest plot displaying mean % differences (± 95% CI) of measurements 162 between SUPRAMAX and MAX exercise. All data are time aligned to measurement of peak cardiac output. Figure 2 Systemic haemodynamics during MAX (A, C, E, G, I) and SUPRAMAX 163 (B, D, F, H, J) exercise.

Acknowledgements

At the very beginning of the long road towards completion of this PhD, I could not have predicted the ups and downs that were to lie ahead. During this time, there are a number of individuals who have shaped not only this thesis but the person I have become. To summarise these contributions in a brief acknowledgments section hardy appears adequate for what each of those people have done for me, but I hope my future endeavours will, in some way, show my gratitude to each of you.

To my supervisor, Dr Les Ansley, your ability to ask the important questions, to question common consensus, and to push me just that little bit further has installed in me a mindset that will be the foundation for my future career. Dr Justin Skowno, your willingness to commit considerable time and effort to cross the globe to support these studies and push my thinking in new directions, has been a key factor in the completion of this thesis. To all the collaborators and colleagues who supported these studies, I will forever be thankful for each of your contributions. Whilst there have been many, special mention goes to James Brouner, to whom I owe more favours than I can remember, and Dr Fergal Grace for his consistent advice and words of encouragement. Thank you also to Professor Declan Naughton and the Biological and Pharmaceutical Sciences Research group at Kingston University for financial support of this PhD.

To my parents, Karen and Mike, you have supported my every step whilst also allowing me to forge my own path and be who I want to be, often at your own sacrifice. Please know that I am eternally grateful for all that you have given me. To the Bayliss, Hamblen and Elliott families who have always been there when I needed them, you have played no small role in shaping who I am today and what I have been able to achieve. To the Camporeale family for making me feel at home 'down under' over the past two and a half years, thank you.

And finally to the most important people in my world - the fantastic and wonderful Amanda, who has given me everything I could have hoped for and much more. Your patience, support, love, and ability to say the right thing and guide me through times of need leaves no challenge too much. Without you, this thesis would not have been possible. I look forward to a lifetime by your side. To my beautiful Joshua and Emily – you cannot possibly know how much you have given me since your arrival in the world. You will go on to achieve much greater things in your lives but I hope this is something that will make you proud. Please know that you are the very essence behind all that I strive to achieve. You are my inspiration.

Declaration

I, Adrian Elliott,

declare that this thesis is my own original work and that

no material contained in this thesis has been submitted

for any other academic award at this or any other university.

SIGNATURE

DATE

Abstract

Strenuous exercise presents a significant challenge to the cardiovascular system, such that it is widely assumed that the heart largely governs short, high-intensity aerobic exercise performance. Despite considerable investigation of this topic, the haemodynamic responses to maximal exercise are still not well understood, mostly due to insufficient measurement methods unable to quantify the beat-to-beat response of the cardiovascular system during dynamic exercise. In this thesis, two novel approaches (bioreactance and pulse contour analysis calibrated by lithium dilution) for the continuous assessment of exercise haemodynamics in a healthy, trained population were evaluated. In study I, bioreactance was found to considerably underestimate cardiac output (\dot{Q}) in comparison with contemporaneous measurements with inert gas rebreathing. In studies II and III, we evaluated pulse contour analysis, calibrated by lithium indicator dilution. Our findings indicated that the timing of calibration was central to the accuracy of measurements made during exercise using this method, perhaps due to alterations in vascular compliance throughout exercise. In study IV. optimising the calibration of this method during exercise permitted the evaluation of the haemodynamic response to maximal and supramaximal (10% greater than maximal) exercise on a beat-to-beat basis, with the finding that cardiac power output, a measure of cardiac work, was higher during supramaximal exercise despite a similar \dot{Q} and oxygen consumption ($\dot{V}O_2$) between the two workloads. This finding is important for the understanding of factors limiting exercise performance for it indicates that there is cardiac functional reserve at exhaustion during testing for VO_{2max} , thus indicating that the heart is unlikely to be responsible for the termination of exercise as it can be considered to be working submaximally.

CHAPTER 1: Review of the Literature

In the management of critically ill patients, haemodynamic monitoring provides a comprehensive overview of circulatory status that assists in diagnosis and subsequently, direction of appropriate therapy. Monitoring of cardiac output (\dot{Q}) and haemodynamic pressures are widely considered central to the management of surgical and intensive care patients, with the primary goal of maintaining adequate oxygen delivery (DO₂) to the tissues. However, recent advances relating to the benefits of haemodynamic monitoring support the demand for continuous monitoring rather than measurement by non-continuous methods. To enhance this approach, a number of haemodynamic monitoring devices, permitting the beat-to-beat measurement of \dot{Q} and other haemodynamic variables, have been developed and assessed in the clinical setting (Alhashemi *et* al 2011).

In the exercise physiology laboratory, the measurement of cardiovascular function is also associated with the goal of assessing O_2 delivery to the exercising musculature. The measurement of \dot{Q} is considered a key element in the study of exercise physiology (Warburton *et* al 1999a), where it provides valuable insight into the adaptations associated with physical training in athletes and clinical populations as well as examining the potential factors responsible for determining exercise performance. As in the critical care setting, continuous real-time monitoring of \dot{Q} in the exercise setting is favourable to provide comprehensive assessment of the cardiovascular response to intense exercise. However, in healthy populations it is difficult to justify the use of invasive cardiac monitoring procedures (Warburton *et* al 1999b).

Despite a number of studies examining \dot{Q} during exercise (Astrand *et* al 1964; Ekblom, & Hermansen 1968; Hermansen *et* al 1970; Higginbotham *et* al 1986; Stringer *et* al 1997; Mortensen *et* al 2005), there is little agreement on the preferred method for its measurement amongst the exercise physiology community. In addition, there is only limited data available on the accuracy and precision of available methods during high-intensity/maximal exercise, where the physiological demand placed on the heart and the vasculature is at its greatest.

Importantly, of those methods that are able to accurately reflect \dot{Q} during exercise, few, if any, are capable of yielding real-time measurements in the moments preceding exhaustion. In the absence of accurate, beat-to-beat data during such exercise, the full picture of how the heart responds to fatiguing maximal exercise cannot be drawn. The consequence of these methodological limitations is that many of the key discussion points in exercise physiology, particularly relating to the physiological determinants of exercise performance, are compromised by the inability to accurately record cardiovascular function with adequate resolution during exercise to exhaustion.

Cardiovascular Responses to

Exercise

Strenuous exercise presents a significant challenge to the human cardiovascular system, both in health and disease. Exercise performed for durations longer than 60 seconds, and thus considered primarily 'aerobic', is supported by energy created from the breakdown of glycogen and lipid stores for the regeneration of adenosine tri-phosphate (ATP), which is the source of energy for muscular contraction. Energy created via this pathway depends on the availability of O_2 within the mitochondria. From rest to exercise, the heart and vasculature must adjust rapidly to meet an elevated metabolic demand to ensure sufficient delivery of O_2 to the working muscles, without compromising the perfusion of other regions of the body, such as the brain and the myocardium itself. Additionally, the demand for sufficient O_2 delivery is coupled to the requirements to sustain arterial pressure, primarily by balancing the degree of vasodilatation by an increased \dot{Q} , and remove metabolic by-products, including carbon dioxide (CO₂).

Systemic O₂ Delivery

Both at rest and during exercise, systemic O_2 delivery is quantified by the product of blood flow from the left ventricle (\dot{Q}) and the content of O_2 within arterial blood (CaO_2). Oxygen delivery can be presented as: $DO_2 = \dot{Q} \times CaO_2$, where \dot{Q} is the product of heart rate (HR) and the volume of blood ejected from the left ventricle per heartbeat (stroke volume, SV). The cardiovascular system responds to increasing exercise intensity by increasing systemic DO_2 in proportion to increased O_2 demand (Astrand *et* al 1964; Mortensen *et* al 2008), primarily by a rapid rise in \dot{Q} so that, at maximal exercise, \dot{Q} is approximately five times greater than that recorded at rest in healthy individuals (Astrand *et* al 1964; Ekblom, & Hermansen 1968; Hermansen *et* al 1970) with a similar magnitude increase for systemic DO_2 (Mortensen *et* al 2008) in the presence of only a minor elevation in CaO_2 .

Cardiac Output

The first accurate measurements of \dot{Q} at rest and during physical activity were made by Krogh & Lindhard (Krogh, & Lindhard 1912) using a nitrous oxide (N₂O) rebreathing method to calculate a resting \dot{Q} of approximately 5 L•min⁻¹ that rose to above 20 L•min⁻¹ with heavy

exercise. In their seminal work investigating oxygen uptake (VO_2) during running, Hill & Lupton (Hill, & Lupton 1923) postulated that a \dot{VO}_2 during exercise of ~4 L•min⁻¹ would require a \dot{Q} of ~30-40 L•min⁻¹. As early as 1955, evidence reviewed from studies recording \dot{Q} during heavy exercise reported \dot{Q} values commonly as high as 28 L•min⁻¹ (Asmussen, & Nielsen 1955). Some of the highest \dot{Q} values obtained in man were recorded by Ekblom & Hermansen (Ekblom, & Hermansen 1968) who obtained values well in excess of 30 L•min⁻¹, and as high as 42.3 L•min⁻¹ during maximal treadmill exercise, albeit with \dot{VO}_2 values much higher than those observed by Hill & Lupton (Hill, & Lupton 1923). The \dot{Q} response to heavy exercise was well characterised in a number of studies throughout the 1960's in both treadmill (Tabakin *et* al 1964; Hermansen *et* al 1970) and cycle exercise (Andrew *et* al 1966; Grimby *et* al 1966), with the common finding that \dot{Q} increases to reach peak values of approximately 20-30 L•min⁻¹ during exercise depending on the metabolic demand and aerobic capacity of the subject being studied. More recent studies have shown close agreement to the peak \dot{Q} recorded in those earlier studies (Johnson *et* al 2000; Mortensen *et* al 2005; Calbet *et* al 2007; Jarvis *et* al 2007).

Heart Rate

Heart rate is controlled by both parasympathetic (PNS) and sympathetic nervous system (SNS) activity (Ekblom *et* al 1973), such that reciprocal changes in these two nervous system branches act to control output from the sinoatrial node, which regulates HR (Ekblom *et* al 1973). Increased parasympathetic activity decreases HR, whilst increases in sympathetic activity, raises HR. The increase in HR at the onset of exercise involves both parasympathetic withdrawal and elevated sympathetic activity, which most likely reflects activation of central command (O'Leary 1996), a feed-forward system based upon the notion that activation of the motor cortex results in parallel activation of pathways that descend into the area of the brainstem controlling PNS and SNS activity. In response to increasing work rate, HR rises further in an intensity-dependant manner, as a consequence of group III and IV afferent nerve feedback to the cardiovascular control centre in response to both mechanical (Coote *et* al 1971)

and metabolic stimulation (Fisher *et* al 2010) from the active muscles. Additionally, the arterial baroreflex, in response to blood pressure disturbances, is considered to further modulate the cardiovascular response to exercise (Raven *et* al 2006)

Stroke Volume

Stroke volume can be described as the volume difference between end-diastolic (EDV) and end-systolic (ESV) left ventricular volume. EDV is regulated primarily by ventricular size, LV filling pressure (preload) and ventricular compliance during diastole, whilst ESV is influenced by myocardial contractility and the ventricular pressure required for opening of the aortic valve (afterload). During progressive, upright exercise in healthy, untrained persons, SV increases with the onset of exercise until an exercise intensity of approximately 40-50% $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ before plateauing (Higginbotham *et* al 1986; Stringer *et* al 1997; Stringer *et* al 2005) or even declining (González-Alonso 2008) in the approach towards maximal exercise (Rowland 2009). As a consequence, the increase in \dot{Q} with exercise intensity is driven primarily by rising heart rate. It is widely considered that the initial rise in SV with the onset of exercise reflects the actions of the skeletal muscle pump on venous return to increase EDV (Notarius, & Magder 1996) coupled to the sympathetically-driven increase in myocardial contractility (reduced ESV) (Poliner *et* al 1980). The subsequent levelling off of SV appears to be the consequence of a plateau in both EDV and ESV at moderate exercise intensities (Poliner *et* al 1980; Stöhr *et* al 2011).

Despite the evidence supporting a SV plateau during incremental exercise in healthy, untrained individuals, the hemodynamic responses observed in an endurance-trained cohort are less clear. Gledhill *et* al (Gledhill *et* al 1994) studied endurance-trained cyclists versus an untrained control group during incremental cycle exercise in which the SV of the trained participants increased in an intensity-dependant manner, peaking at approximately 180 mL at maximal exercise, whilst the SV of the untrained group remained stable at 120-125 mL throughout exercise. The authors also reported greater ventricular filling and emptying rates versus the untrained group throughout exercise to exhaustion in addition to an extended left ventricular

ejection time (LVET). Similarly, the SV response to incremental treadmill exercise in groups of trained versus untrained runners was examined (Zhou et al 2001), with the key finding that elite runners exhibit a linear increase in SV from rest to maximal exercise, whereas the SV of moderately trained and untrained runners, plateaus and decreases, respectively, from moderate to maximal exercise intensity. To examine the potential mechanisms underlying the enhanced SV response to increasing exercise intensity in trained individuals, Stickland et al (Stickland et al 2006) compared the SV and filling pressures of trained versus untrained males and found that left heart filling pressures were lower during exercise with similar or higher SV and EDV. These findings confirmed enhanced diastolic function and ventricular compliance in trained individuals, as reported elsewhere (Levine et al 1991). Echocardiographic evidence of enhanced diastolic function has been documented in trained athletes, including greater transmitral flow rates (early:late diastolic velocities (E:A) ratio) (Caso et al 2000; MacFarlane et al 1991; Palazzuoli et al 2002) and myocardial velocities (Em:Am ratio). However, transmitral flow velocities and myocardial velocities are largely influenced by heart rate and size, respectively (Rowland 2009). It is therefore uncertain whether these observations are the result of bradycardia / enhanced left ventricular size resulting from endurance training or whether they stem from actual diastolic adaptations in endurance-trained athletes.

Oxygen uptake

In describing the $\dot{V}O_2$ response to running, Hill & Lupton (Hill, & Lupton 1923) observed that 'the rate of oxygen intake.....increases as the speed increases, reaching a maximum' beyond which 'no further increase in oxygen intake can occur'. $\dot{V}O_2$ can be calculated from the Fick equation, which holds that $\dot{V}O_2$ is the product of \dot{Q} and arterio-venous oxygen difference ((av)O₂diff). During exercise, $\dot{V}O_2$ increases rapidly at exercise onset following an exponential time course until $\dot{V}O_2$ matches the rate of O₂ demand. With increasing exercise intensity, $\dot{V}O_2$ continues to increase as a function of both increasing \dot{Q} and widening of the (a-v)O₂diff (Stringer *et* al 1997; Sun *et* al 2000; Stringer *et* al 2005). Whilst (a-v)O₂diff appears to increase linearly with $\dot{V}O_2$ (Stringer *et* al 1997), the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ relationship differs between low-moderate and high exercise, such that the slope of the relationship is greater at exercise intensities < 70% $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ and attenuated thereafter when assessed with both continuous (Stringer *et* al 1997; Stringer *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2005; Beck *et* al 2006) and discontinuous incremental exercise protocols (Astrand *et* al 1964; Trinity *et* al 2011). Previous studies have also shown in non-linearity in the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ relationship, where individuals with a negative curvature tend to have greater levels of aerobic fitness (Beck *et* al 2006).

In order to determine whether a true $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ can been attained during an incremental exercise test, several studies have measured $\dot{V}O_2$ during constant-load supramaximal exercise intensities, *i.e.* at an intensity above that achieved at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. The consistent finding throughout these studies is that $\dot{V}O_2$ during a supramaximal bout does not differ to that measured at maximal exercise during a standard incremental test (Day *et* al 2003; Rossiter *et* al 2006; Hawkins *et* al 2007) and that this measure represents the true maximal $\dot{V}O_2$. A plateau in \dot{Q} at or near maximal exercise intensity is possibly the explanation for the observed plateau that occurs in $\dot{V}O_2$ despite increasing work rate. However, the frequency at which participants are reported to exhibit a plateau in $\dot{V}O_2$ at the end of an incremental exercise test is variable with reports as low as 38% in elite athletes (Doherty *et* al 2003).

Skeletal Muscle Perfusion

This considerable hyperaemic response to exercise is likely dictated by a combination of neural, mechanical and/or metabolic factors (Joyner, & Wilkins 2007) that interact in a synergistic manner in an attempt to match muscle blood flow to metabolic demand whilst maintaining arterial pressure via the arterial baroreflex (Rowell 2004). The magnitude of the exercise hyperaemia appears most likely related to vasodilator substances released by muscle, rather than neural (i.e. sympathetic withdrawal, active vasodilation by sympathetic vasodilator fibres) or mechanical (muscle pump action) mechanisms [Joyner & Wilkins 2007). Two vasodilators that appear central to the hyperaemic response are nitric oxide and prostacyclin, both of which are stimulated by compounds released by contracting muscle (i.e. Adenosine, ATP) and by mechanically-induced signals, such as shear stress (Hellsten *et* al 2012).

However, despite over a century of investigations, the precise combination of factors explaining the 100-fold increase in muscle blood flow, are still elusive (Saltin *et* al 1998; Rowell 2004; Joyner, & Wilkins 2007; Hellsten *et* al 2012).

In the absence of clear causation, the study of regional and systemic circulatory capacities during maximal exercise remains of considerable interest to exercise physiologists examining the cardiovascular responses to maximal exercise. Early studies of skeletal muscle perfusion agreed that maximal \dot{O} was capable of a sufficient supply of blood to the active skeletal muscles whilst maintaining arterial pressure, even during maximal whole-body exercise (Mellander, & Johansson 1968). This view was based on studies reporting peak blood flow of 500-600 mL•kg muscle⁻¹•min⁻¹ (Kjellmer 1964), which suggests that a \dot{Q} of 25 L•min⁻¹ could comfortably perfuse the 16-20 kg of active muscle mass in an average 175 cm tall male (Calbet, & Joyner 2010) during whole-body exercise, with a sufficient surplus of blood flow for vital tissues other than the active musculature. However, the values reported in these studies were based on xenon clearance or venous occlusion plethysmography, both of which tend to underestimate blood flow (Saltin 2007). More recently enhanced techniques have recorded blood flow of 2.5 L•kg muscle⁻¹•min⁻¹ during leg extension exercise (Andersen, & Saltin 1985) and even higher (~4 L•kg muscle⁻¹•min⁻¹) in elite cyclists (Richardson *et* al 1995). Despite the lower hyperaemic response to arm exercise in the arm muscles (Volianitis et al 2003), one could postulate that whole-body exercise would demand a magnitude of perfusion that overwhelms the pumping capacity of the heart. A study of cross-country skiers during arm and leg exercise, both independently and in unison, provided the opportunity to study highly-trained humans reliant on both arm and leg exercise capacities (Calbet et al 2004). The findings of this study were that the combined maximal vascular conductance (VC) of the arms and legs, measured when each were working independently, exceeds the volume of maximal \dot{Q} measured in the same participants during whole-body exercise. The conclusion drawn from these findings is that the vasodilatory capacities of the limb muscles during maximal whole-body exercise must be constrained to protect against a drop in mean arterial pressure (MAP), which remains stable throughout maximal exercise (Calbet et al 2004;

Mortensen *et* al 2008). It is therefore suggested that MAP is the primary regulated variable during maximal exercise (Secher, & Volianitis 2006).

Interaction of HR and SV in determining \dot{Q} during exercise

The evidence presented in the sections above outline the typical response of HR, SV and \hat{Q} to incremental exercise in healthy individuals. However, this approach to examining the cardiovascular responses to exercise presents a 'cardiocentric' viewpoint (Rowland 2005) that places the heart at the centre of determining circulatory flow in response to increasing metabolic demand with exercise. Several experimental models provide evidence that the heart plays a more passive role in the matching of \hat{Q} to metabolic demand (Bada *et* al 2012).

When HR is increased in humans at rest and during exercise by atrial pacing, \dot{Q} does not change due to a compensatory decline in SV (Bada et al 2012). Conversely, when the HR response to exercise is diminished under β -blockade, \dot{Q} is maintained by an increase in SV (Wilmore et al 1985). These findings lend weight to the hypothesis that HR may not determine the \dot{Q} response to exercise. Peripheral vasodilation in the active skeletal muscles via infusion of ATP increases \dot{Q} to similar levels as that observed during one-legged knee extensor exercise, albeit with differing contributions of HR and SV to the \dot{Q} response (González-Alonso et al 2008). During exercise, the elevated \dot{Q} was driven primarily by HR whereas with graded arterial ATP infusion, greater increases in SV with only modest contribution from HR were responsible for the \dot{Q} response. This same response is apparent when the heart is paced to increase HR (Bada et al 2012). The study of Gonzalez-Alonso et al (González-Alonso et al 2008) also examined the role of the muscle pump via passive exercise and thigh compression. Both interventions failed to account for the systemic peak hyperaemia during isolated leg exercise, suggesting that the contribution of the muscle pump to exercising hemodynamics is minimal compared to the effects of muscle vasodilation, as described elsewhere (Joyner, & Wilkins 2007). Nonetheless, the circulatory responses and limitations to exercise appear to reside in peripheral rather than central cardiac sites (Rowland 2005).

Blood Pressure

At the onset of exercise, a rapid increase in \dot{Q} is paralleled by an increase in a ortic and arterial blood pressure (Rowell 1993). The increase in systolic blood pressure (SBP) at the radial artery is enhanced due to pulse wave amplification compared to that recorded centrally (Rowell 1993; Sharman et al 2005). Regardless of measurement site, the magnitude increase in BP (< x2), even during maximal exercise, is comparably small considering the magnitude of \dot{Q} increase (x5-6) commonly observed. This observation demonstrates that systemic vascular conductance (SVC) compensates for the rise in \dot{Q} with exercise by minimising the elevation in BP per unit of flow. Indeed, the onset of exercise is accompanied by a large fall in peripheral vascular resistance, with a curvilinear decrease as work intensity increases (Otsuki et al 2006; Chantler et al 2011), that buffers the rise in MAP that would otherwise occur with large increases in blood flow. It is now widely accepted that arterial baroreflex control of BP remains active during exercise, in which it retains the ability to compensate for swings in arterial pressure during exercise by precise alterations in PNS and SNS activity, albeit at a higher operating range than under resting conditions (Raven et al 2006). During exercise, the arterial baroreflex appears to modulate arterial pressure primarily by adjustments to SVC rather than \dot{Q} (Collins et al 2001; Ogoh et al 2003), thus lending support to the view that the circulatory responses to exercise are regulated primarily by peripheral sites. Although undoubtedly exerting mutual influence over one another, BP and blood flow cannot be regulated equally (Secher, & Volianitis 2006) during exercise. As outlined previously (Calbet et al 2007), if sufficient muscle mass (i.e. whole-body exercise) were to be recruited during maximal exercise, the large vasodilatory capacity of skeletal muscle (Andersen, & Saltin 1985) would result in a fall in BP due to insufficient \dot{Q} . To explain the active muscle vasodilation that occurs in the face of increasing SNS activity with increasing exercise intensity, the concept of 'functional sympatholysis' has been posited, which details a complete withdrawal of sympathetically-mediated vasoconstriction in contracting skeletal muscle during exercise (Remensnyder et al 1962). However, more recent evidence suggests that hypotension during high intensity/maximal exercise is avoided by way of tonic sympathetic vasoconstriction that persists in contracting skeletal muscle (Tschakovsky *et* al 2002; Rowell 2004). Whilst some attenuation of blood flow would result from this protective mechanism, recent findings in animal preparations, suggests that functional sympatholysis may occur only in the smallest microvessels of skeletal muscle whilst tonic sympathetic control remains in the larger microvessels (VanTeeffelen, & Segal 2003). The implication for large muscle mass exercise in humans is that total flow to a contracting muscle would be constrained to protect against hypotension but the flow that is permitted would be directed to the most metabolically-stressed fibres (Calbet, & Joyner 2010).

Coronary Blood Flow

The haemodynamic adjustments with high-intensity exercise cause an approximately sixfold increase in $m\dot{V}O_2$, with approximately 60% of this due to an increase in HR and the remaining 40% split between increased myocardial contractility and left ventricular work (Duncker, & Bache 2008). The increase in $m\dot{V}O_2$ with exercise is met largely by a ~5-fold increase in coronary blood flow as coronary oxygen extraction is only able to increase modestly with exercise due to its high extraction fraction (70-80%) even under resting conditions (Duncker, & Bache 2008). Insight into the $m\dot{V}O_2$ demands of exercise can be determined from analysis of the rate-pressure product (RPP, HR x arterial pressure) or cardiac power output (CPO, \dot{Q} x MAP x k, where k is a constant converting CPO to watts). Both measures correlate strongly with $m\dot{V}O_2$ (Kitamura et al 1972; Nelson et al 1974; Cooke et al 1998) and have been used extensively to quantify myocardial work during exercise. Despite the appearance of myocardial ischemia during exercise in patients with coronary heart disease, coronary blood flow appears adequate for the purposes of maximal exercise in healthy humans where exercise is terminated before the onset of any ischemia.

Maximal Oxygen Uptake (VO2max)

Maximal oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_{2max}$) is defined as the maximally attained rate at which O_2 can be taken up and utilised by the body during exercise (Bassett & Howley 2000). As a measure of the body's aerobic functioning (Day *et* al 2003), it remains the most widely used measure of an individual's integration of respiratory, cardiovascular and metabolic function. The highest $\dot{V}O_2$ attained during an incremental exercise test commonly forms part of the prognostic and diagnostic assessment of patients with cardiorespiratory disease (Arena, & Sietsema 2011), monitors systemic training adaptations (Burgomaster *et* al 2008) and is used to inform exercise prescription for training programs (da Cunha *et* al 2011). Despite its prominent role in cardiorespiratory assessment during exercise, there is still considerable debate regarding the factors limiting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ in healthy humans (Saltin, & Calbet 2006; Spurway *et* al 2012).

The heart as the limiting factor for VO_{2max}

Given the arrangement of the Fick equation, which states that $\dot{V}O_2$ is equal to the product of \dot{Q} and (a-v)O₂diff, exercise physiologists have commonly assumed that the factors responsible for limiting the rise in $\dot{V}O_2$ during maximal exercise are primarily those affecting either, or both, blood flow and oxygen extraction (Mitchell *et* al 1958). The suggestion that systemic blood flow (*i.e.* \dot{Q}) limits $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ is largely derived from the strong linear relationship between maximal \dot{Q} (\dot{Q}_{max}) and $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, where 5.9 (Astrand *et* al 1964) to 7.2 L of \dot{Q} (Mitchell *et* al 1958) are required per litre of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. Additionally, interventions that reduce \dot{Q}_{max} , including bed rest (Saltin *et* al 1968), β -blocker therapy (Pawelczyk *et* al 1992) and reduced blood volume (Krip *et* al 1997), are associated with lowering of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. The apparent linkage between $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ and \dot{Q}_{max} is strengthened by the observation that long-term aerobic training induced improvements in $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, are driven largely by a substantial improvements in \dot{Q}_{max} , with little adjustment in the (a-v)O₂diff, a finding confirmed by studies comparing trained persons versus their untrained counterparts (Ogawa *et* al 1992; Gledhill *et* al 1994; Stickland *et* al 2006). In a longitudinal endurance training study, Ekblom *et* al (Ekblom, & Hermansen

1968) reported significant improvements in $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ with a concomitant improvement in \dot{Q}_{max} but not (a-v)O₂diff at maximal exercise.

Since maximal HR (HR_{max}) in athletes tends to be the same or lower (Rowell 1986) than that of untrained persons, it follows that any improvement in \dot{Q}_{max} must arise from a similar magnitude increase in maximal SV (SV_{max}). Indeed, SV_{max} has been reported to be much higher in trained versus untrained humans (Ogawa *et* al 1992; Gledhill *et* al 1994; Zhou *et* al 2001; Stickland *et* al 2006) and following a period of endurance training (Ekblom, & Hermansen 1968). The enhanced SV_{max} in trained athletes has been shown to be largely due to enhanced diastolic function and compliance resulting in a large EDV (Levine *et* al 1991), with little or no change in ESV.

The concept underlying a circulatory limitation to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ can be examined by assessing the cardiovascular responses to incremental and maximal exercise. As outlined in earlier sections, the \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$ responses to submaximal incremental exercise have been well quantified and can generally be viewed as increasing linearly with increasing exercise intensity. However, above approximately 70% $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, the rate of \dot{Q} increase slows (Stringer et al 2005; Trinity et al 2011) in proportion to the increase in $\dot{V}O_2$. At or near maximal exercise, $\dot{V}O_2$ often plateaus although the frequency of this phenomenon is debated (Doherty et al 2003). Nonetheless, the $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ achieved during an incremental test to exhaustion is commonly considered to represent the true $\dot{V}O_2$ max (Levine 2008). Studies comparing the $\dot{V}O_2$ achieved during incremental exercise to exhaustion versus that measured during subsequent supramaximal exercise, have found no significant differences between the two values (Day et al 2003; Rossiter et al 2006; Foster et al 2007; Hawkins et al 2007; Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007b), indicating that $\dot{V}O_2$ is maximal prior to exhaustion during incremental exercise. The \dot{Q} response to exercise approaching exhaustion has been shown to exhibit either a plateau (Mortensen et al 2005; Stringer et al 2005; Mortensen et al 2008) or continuous increase (Gledhill et al 1994; Ferguson et al 2001; Zhou et al 2001; Calbet et al 2007). Some of the variation between studies in \dot{Q} responses to maximal exercise can be attributed to either participant conditioning or measurement methods. However, measurement of \dot{Q} during constant-load exercise to exhaustion reveals a decline in \dot{Q} prior to exhaustion (Mortensen *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2008), coupled to a decrease in $\dot{V}O_2$ (Gonzalez-Alonso, & Calbet 2003; González-Alonso *et* al 2004). Taken together, these findings strengthen the concept of a circulatory limitation to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. However, one must examine whether the apparent limitation in \dot{Q} , manifests as a reduction or plateau in locomotor blood flow during exercise to exhaustion.

Gonzalez-Alonso & Calbet (Gonzalez-Alonso, & Calbet 2003) looked to address whether locomotor blood flow limits VO2max by examining participants during constant-load exercise eliciting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ with and without heat stress. The findings of this study revealed a drop in \dot{Q} , MAP and leg blood flow (LBF) prior to exhaustion that was exacerbated by heat stress. Furthermore, as CaO₂ content remained stable throughout exercise, the drop in both systemic and locomotor blood flow reflected a reduced O₂ delivery to the working muscles that was the consequence of a falling SV. The decline in \dot{Q} and LBF with normal core temperature paralleled a drop in both systemic $\dot{V}O_2$ and leg $\dot{V}O_2$, respectively. Similarly, Mortensen et al (Mortensen et al 2005) showed a decline in \dot{Q} prior to exhaustion during constant-load maximal exercise, which was also attributed to a fall in SV. This study also incorporated an incremental cycle test to exhaustion and incremental one-legged knee extensor exercise. During the maximal cycle test, the rate of increase in LBF, \dot{Q} , O₂ delivery and consequently, leg $\dot{V}O_2$, was attenuated at higher exercise intensities, with plateaus reached at approximately 70-80% VO_{2max}. In contrast, during incremental knee extensor exercise, LBF, O₂ delivery and leg $\dot{V}O_2$ increased linearly to exhaustion. The finding that the rate of increase in both systemic and locomotor blood flow is attenuated during large muscle mass exercise (cycling) compared to smaller muscle mass exercise (knee extensor exercise) agrees with studies published more recently (Mortensen et al 2008) and indicates that the circulatory system may be unable to sustain increasing blood flow as the intensity of exercise rises towards exhaustion. Interestingly, the later study by Mortensen et al (Mortensen et al 2008) also compared incremental cycle exercise to exhaustion with supramaximal cycling. A further key finding was that \dot{Q} , LBF, systemic and locomotor blood flows were either the same or lower during supramaximal cycling, despite a greater workload. Likewise, studies comparing maximal and supramaximal (i.e. above the lowest power at which $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ is reached) whole-body exercise showed similar $\dot{V}O_2$ and \dot{Q} between the two workloads (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b), which suggests that \dot{Q} may also be maximal during exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ as no further increases are evident in workloads above this level.

The effects of a one-leg training model can also prove useful in determining whether LBF is constrained during two-legged/whole-body exercise (Saltin, & Calbet 2006). In a study by Saltin et al (Saltin et al 1976) one-leg endurance training increased the $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ obtained during one-leg incremental exercise by 24%. Additionally, the untrained leg also improved by 6%. However, when incremental exercise was performed with both legs, $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ improved by only 11%. One would typically have expected two-legged $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ to improve by a magnitude close to the sum of the improvements in each leg individually. The observation that the improvement was less than expected suggests that insufficient perfusion during two-legged exercise may be the limiting factor for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. To examine this further, Klausen et al (Klausen et al 1982) employed an 8-week one-leg training programme whilst measuring $\dot{V}O_2$, \dot{Q} and LBF during one-leg and two-legged exercise following training. This study showed an improvement in one-leg and two-legged $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ by 19 and 11%, respectively. \dot{Q} increased by 16 and 11%, respectively following training. However, leg blood flow increased by 22% following training in one-leg exercise but by only 1.4% during two-legged exercise. This data indicates that the leg blood flow during maximal two-legged exercise must be restricted by some mechanism, likely related to local vasoconstriction that operates to maintain MAP (Rowell 2004). The inability to sustain MAP with increasing locomotor blood flow suggests an insufficient circulation during maximal exercise.

The competition for available \dot{Q} during exercise has been demonstrated experimentally in a number of studies aiming to 'challenge' the circulatory system under a range of conditions during exercise. Secher *et* al (Secher *et* al 1977) determined the circulatory effects of

superimposing arm exercise on leg exercise and vice versa. When arm and leg exercise was performed individually, \dot{Q} was 14 L•min⁻¹ and 21 L•min⁻¹, respectively. However, when arm exercise was superimposed onto leg exercise, \dot{Q} rose only to 23 L•min⁻¹, whilst LBF declined from 12.4 L•min⁻¹ to 10.5 L•min⁻¹. Despite an increase in leg (a-v)O₂diff from leg to combined exercise, leg $\dot{V}O_2$ also decreased slightly. This study indicates that LBF is constrained when the exercising muscle mass and metabolic demands are increased substantially. During this transition, MAP remained unchanged, indicating a potential neurogenic vasoconstrictor mechanism (Calbet, & Joyner 2010) in the exercising muscle that sacrifices blood flow to defend blood pressure. In a comprehensive study of blood flow to the legs and arms during cross-country skiing with highly-trained participants, Calbet et al (Calbet et al 2004) observed that arm blood flow during whole-body exercise was lower than that observed during maximal arm exercise alone. Moreover, the \dot{Q}_{max} obtained in this study was lower than that expected on the basis of maximal limb blood flows observed during arm and leg exercise individually. The combined arm and leg maximal VC observed by Calbet et al exceed those obtained during whole-body maximal exercise, a constraint, which appears to defend a fall in MAP that would have occurred were the maximal VC of each limb reached during maximal whole-body exercise. Interestingly, the apparent competition for available \dot{Q} during exercise does not seem to be limited to locomotor muscle groups. Increasing respiratory muscle work by an external obstruction has been found to reduce LBF during leg exercise (Harms et al 1997) but without any concomitant change in systemic $\dot{V}O_2$ or \dot{Q} (Harms et al 1998), thus indicating a redistribution of \dot{Q} during exercise when additional muscular work is applied.

During exercise involving a large muscle mass, where the potential hyperaemia is reported to exceed the pumping capacity of the heart (Andersen, & Saltin 1985; Calbet *et* al 2004; Calbet, & Joyner 2010), \dot{Q} appears insufficient in its task of maintaining sufficient perfusion to the working muscles in addition to the core areas, including the myocardium and the central nervous system, without some constraint on the degree of exercise-induced vasodilation and distribution of blood flow. Previous studies have outlined a functional sympatholysis that

permits vasodilation in the active musculature in the face of increasing sympathetic activity with exercise (Calbet, & Joyner 2010). The evidence presented here that blood flow is restrained during large muscle mass exercise indicates a degree of sympathetic control that protects against hypotension during maximal exercise (Calbet *et* al 2004). However, the consequence of this mechanism is that exercise capacity and O₂ uptake are limited during highintensity exercise, such that many notable authors have forwarded the view that, 'in healthy humans, $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ at sea level is limited by systemic oxygen delivery and especially by O₂ delivery to the locomotor muscles' (Saltin, & Calbet 2006).

O_2 transport pathways as the limiting factor for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$

In its most basic form, the Fick principle tends to support the view that \dot{Q} limits $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, given that changes in \dot{Q}_{max} account for most of the individual differences in $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Saltin, & Calbet 2006) and that the $\dot{V}O_2$ response to maximal exercise is proportional to alterations in O_2 delivery (Gonzalez-Alonso, & Calbet 2003). However, the pathway for O₂ from inspired air to skeletal muscle mitochondria represents an in-series transport system (Wagner 1996) where the O₂ flux at each step of the pathway must be the same, such that were one particular step to improve, so must all other steps for O₂ transport to improve. The capacity of mitochondrial respiration during exercise exceeds O₂ delivery (Boushel et al 2011). Therefore, any augmentation of O_2 transport should improve $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Wagner 2006). However, this viewpoint (Wagner 2006; Spurway et al 2012) argues that the heart is not the primary limiting factor, as forwarded elsewhere (Saltin, & Calbet 2006; Spurway et al 2012), but rather it is muscle O₂ conductance that dictates $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Wagner 1996; Wagner 2006). It is argued that raising \dot{Q} alone reduces lung and muscle capillary transit time, resulting in a diffusion limitation that limits $\dot{V}O_2$. Any increase in \dot{Q} must be accompanied by a similar improvement in muscle O_2 conductance for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ to improve substantially. Despite some variation in the precise mechanisms, this viewpoint still supports the view that incremental exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ is limited by O2 transport such that as exercise intensity rises, a healthy subject terminates

exercise at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ because of severe functional alterations at the skeletal muscle, primarily due to a limitation in convective oxygen transport (Levine 2008).

The brain as the limiting factor for VO_{2max}

An alternative view to those forwarded is one in which the brain plays a pivotal role in determining both $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ attained during incremental exercise testing and endurance exercise performance (Noakes 2000; Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004; Noakes *et* al 2005). This theory, termed the 'central governor model' (CGM) is built upon several 'creaking edifices' (Noakes 1997) in relation to both the testing for, and the factors limiting, $\dot{V}O_{2max}$.

The theory that cardiovascular limitations limit $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ proposes that exercise terminates due to the development of anaerobiosis in the active skeletal muscles that is the consequence of inadequate O₂ delivery (Bassett & Howley 1997; Bassett & Howley 2000). Subsequently, the measurement of a $\dot{V}O_2$ plateau during incremental exercise to exhaustion is considered a quantifiable parameter of the cardiorespiratory system's ability to maximally deliver O₂ that has achieved near-universal acceptance (Hawkins et al 2007). Despite this view, the plateau phenomenon is typically observed in less than 50% of incremental tests to exhaustion, and even less in highly trained endurance athletes (Doherty et al 2003), using either continuous or discontinuous protocols (Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004). Bassett & Howley (2000) contend that the evidence for a cardiovascular limitation to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ does not rest entirely on the plateau in $\dot{V}O_2$ during maximal exercise. However, early work by Taylor *et al* (Taylor *et al* 1955) concludes that the existence of the plateau phenomenon proves that the cardiovascular system limits O₂ delivery and that skeletal muscle anaerobiosis limits maximal exercise performance. Indeed, many influential physiologists have used the existence of the plateau phenomenon to underpin the cardiovascular limitation theory (Mitchell et al 1958; Mitchell, & Blomqvist 1971; Wagner 1996). In challenging the classical theory, Noakes & St Clair Gibson (2004) argue that there is no logical reason to expect skeletal muscle anaerobiosis in the absence of a plateau. Furthermore, if the plateau phenomenon is the external marker of skeletal muscle anaerobiosis then it would be expected to occur in 100% of participants at exhaustion.

In a critical assessment of the classical cardiovascular limitation theory, Noakes & St Clair Gibson (Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004) provide several hallmark requirements for the theory to be accepted. Two of the most important with relevance to the testing for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, are the requirements that \dot{Q} must always be maximal at fatigue and that skeletal muscle anaerobiosis must develop at exhaustion during maximal exercise. A number of studies have shown a continuous, linear increase in \dot{Q} up until exhaustion (Gledhill et al 1994; Krip et al 1997; Zhou et al 2001; Calbet et al 2007) without any evidence that \dot{Q} has reached its maximum value. There appears to be minimal consensus on whether \dot{Q} is maximal during exercise to exhaustion. In fact, the available evidence suggests that training adaptations enable endurance athletes to augment \dot{Q} during maximal exercise (Gledhill et al 1994; Zhou et al 2001). Of particular interest to this discussion is the response of \dot{Q} when O₂ availability is reduced both acutely and chronically, such as during conditions of hypoxia. Logically, one would predict that maximal \dot{Q} should either remain the same as that measured during normoxia, or be even higher in an attempt to offset a reduced CaO2. However, this may not be the case; Calbet et al (Calbet et al 2003) have previously shown that breathing 10.5% O₂ (equivalent to ~5300m altitude) caused a 17% reduction in peak \dot{Q} compared to that achieved during normoxic maximal exercise. It can therefore be concluded that exercise in hypoxic conditions terminates at a submaximal \dot{Q} , a contradiction to the cardiovascular limitation theory (Noakes et al 2004). Furthermore, the maximal \dot{Q} achieved under hypoxic conditions matches that measured at a similar absolute workload during normoxic exercise. Thus, there is little evidence from this data that the skeletal muscles, nor the heart, become hypoxic during exercise (Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004).

Whilst evidence from circulatory measurements during exercise provide conflicting evidence of the potential for skeletal muscle hypoxia/anaerobiosis during maximal exercise, studies examining sites of O_2 availability, including intracellular measurements of PO_2 , have yet to provide evidence that skeletal muscle anaerobiosis develops during graded incremental exercise in humans. Richardson *et* al (Richardson *et* al 1998) examined lactate efflux and

intracellular muscle PO₂, determined by ¹H magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS), during single-leg extensor exercise to peak exercise, concluding that lactate efflux is unrelated to muscle cytoplasmic PO_2 . The use of increasing lactate as an indicator of anaerobic metabolism during exercise is widely accepted, yet this data shows little evidence of skeletal muscle anaerobiosis in the presence of increasing lactate efflux. Likewise, Richardson et al (Richardson et al 2001) also concluded that from 50-60% of maximum work rate, intracellular PO2, assessed by myoglobin desaturation, reaches a plateau that is then invariant with increasing work rate. Together, these findings conflict the traditional view that skeletal muscle anaerobiosis, due to inadequate O₂ delivery, limits exercise capacity. For this to be the limiting factor for exercise performance and $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, one should expect a progressive fall in intracellular oxygenation up until exhaustion during progressive incremental exercise. Perhaps one of the strongest arguments can be made for a central governor by examining the concept widely known as the 'lactate paradox' (West 1986) whereby blood lactate concentration is lower in acclimatised individuals exercising at altitude than that measured during exercise at sea-level. Why a marker of anaerobic metabolism should be lower in conditions of reduced O_2 availability is of great intrigue to those wishing to understand the processes leading of exercise-induced fatigue.

For fatigue during 'maximal' exercise to be the result of peripheral muscle fatigue resulting from the development of skeletal muscle anaerobiosis, to be true, Noakes & St Clair Gibson (2004) argue that there must be complete recruitment of all available motor units in the exercising limb. For if fatigue were to develop as the result of a metabolite-induced decline in contractile performance of individual muscle fibres, all other motor units must have already been recruited or otherwise contractile force would be sustained by the progressive recruitment of additional muscle fibres. These authors argue that, without maximal skeletal muscle recruitment, it remains possible that the proximate 'limitation' is the inability to recruit additional motor units (Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004). Indirectly supporting this interpretation is the well-documented disproportionate increase in surface EMG activity that occurs as an individual cross the anaerobic threshold during incremental exercise (Lucia *et* al

1999; Hug *et* al 2003). This observation shows that with the accumulation of fatiguing metabolites, EMG activity (*i.e.* skeletal muscle recruitment and activity) is increased, presumably to compensate for fatiguing motor units and thus maintaining exercise workload. Extending this knowledge to maximal exercise, it could reasonably be hypothesised that additional skeletal muscle recruitment should continue to occur with the progressive accumulation of fatigue that is predicted to occur at maximal exercise according to the cardiovascular limitation model.

During maximal exercise at altitude, fatigue occurs in the absence of complete motor unit recruitment (Kayser *et* al 1994) despite an accentuation of the O₂ delivery limitation by hypoxia. In fact, motor unit recruitment, inferred by integrated electromyographic (iEMG) activity, was lower at altitude that at sea level. Evidence from exercise trials in varying ambient temperatures (Tucker *et* al 2004), with changing arterial O₂ content (Amann *et* al 2006) and with pre-existing fatigue (Amann, & Calbet 2008) indicate that skeletal muscle recruitment is impaired during prolonged exercise, reaching <50% of that achieved during a maximal voluntary contraction. In the latter study, skeletal muscle activity (iEMG) correlated with CaO_2 such that activity was reduced during exercise in hypoxia compared with that with normoxia and hyperoxia. Likewise, during maximal exercise to exhaustion, exercise is terminated with submaximal skeletal muscle activity regardless of the duration of exercise required to reach exhaustion (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b). Together, these findings establish that fatigue in all forms of exercise occurs before the complete recruitment of skeletal muscle (Noakes 2012).

The critical analysis of the traditional view that exercise to exhaustion and $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ are limited by the cardiovascular system raises the question as to why exercise terminates without clear evidence of a maximal \dot{Q} being attained and the active musculature being fully recruited? Data showing that cardiac function and skeletal muscle recruitment are both absolutely maximal and that homeostasis is lost at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ would disprove the CGM (Noakes, & Marino 2009). Attempts to challenge the CGM have been made by groups comparing the circulatory (Brink-

Elfegoun et al 2007b) and neuromuscular (Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007a) responses to various exercise intensities eliciting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. In their first study, Brink-Elfegoun *et* al (2007) showed that cardiac work, defined by calculation of the rate-pressure product, was higher during 'supramaximal' exercise (i.e. above that achieved during incremental exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$) despite $\dot{V}O_2$ and \dot{Q} remaining unchanged. Later, the same group showed that neuromuscular activity, defined using an EMG signal, also increased under similar circumstances without any concomitant change in $\dot{V}O_2$ (Brink-Elfegoun *et al* 2007a). Together, these findings suggest that at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, cardiac work and neuromuscular activity increase with any further rise in work rate, despite the central governor model stating that muscle activation and, subsequently, cardiac work should be regulated at maximal exercise to avoid any significant loss of homeostasis. Noakes & Marino (2009) argue that the findings of Brink-Elfegoun et al (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007a) are precisely those predicted by the central governor model; that $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ is achieved with a submaximal level of skeletal muscle recruitment and cardiac work, for in the trials performed at a lower intensity, yet still eliciting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, there is evidence of reserve in both of these measurements. In support of this interpretation are the recent studies showing conventional methods for the assessment of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ to give values *lower* than those achieved during modified testing protocols including a decremental exercise protocol (Beltrami et al 2012) and a self-paced protocol (Mauger 2013).

The CGM's function is not solely confined to regulation of exercise performance during the testing of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ to exhaustion. Noakes (Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004; Noakes 2011; Noakes 2012) challenges the cardiovascular model to explain two common observations from human exercise performance: the pacing of exercise that appears the result of an anticipatory component and the increase in speed near the end of exercise, the so-called end-spurt. Neither of these performance characteristics can be explained by the cardiovascular model of exercise performance, which dictates that metabolites accumulating in the muscle are the causes of fatigue. If this were the case, Noakes (Noakes 2012) argues that exercise would commence at an unsustainable pace and then slow as these metabolites accumulate. Likewise, if exercise

performance were dictated as defined by the cardiovascular model, the 'end-spurt' would be a physiological impossibility, as metabolite-induced fatigue would prevent such an occurrence.

Briefly, the CGM proposes that the brain is central to the regulation of exercise, a view that is shared by neuroscientists examining fatigue who state that the mechanism(s) of muscle fatigue are 'not only because of peripheral changes at the level of the muscle but also because the central nervous system fails to drive the motoneurons adequately' (Gandevia 2001). Prior to exercise, the CGM proposes that feedforward control of central motor output determines the extent of skeletal muscle recruitment based on a number of factors including, but not limited to, knowledge of the exercise duration (Ansley et al 2004), prior experience (Mauger et al 2009), and the biological state of the athlete (Hettinga et al 2011). The commencement of exercise follows at an intensity that is deemed appropriate given the expected exercise duration. The chosen exercise intensity is always at a submaximal level of skeletal muscle recruitment (Amann et al 2006; Swart et al 2009). From herein, the exercise pace/intensity is continuously modified (Tucker et al 2006) by feedback from conscious sources including knowledge of the distance covered (Faulkner et al 2011) and the exercise endpoint (Swart et al 2009). In addition, subconscious feedback from a variety of sources contributes to the pacing of exercise, including feedback relating to arterial (Noakes & Marino 2007) and cerebral oxygenation (Rasmussen et al 2010), muscle glycogen stores (Lima-Silva et al 2010) and information relating to heat accumulation (Tucker et al 2006), amongst others. Based on these findings, the CGM dictates that human exercise performance is regulated to ensure that homeostasis is maintained and that no catastrophic biological failure can occur (Noakes, & St Clair Gibson 2004; Noakes 2012). In relation to testing for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, skeletal muscle recruitment is regulated to avoid any such catastrophic failure, thus subsequently regulating the peak \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$ that can be attained during incremental testing to exhaustion (Noakes 2008).

Summary

Almost a century following the initial evaluation of the cardiopulmonary responses to exercise, there is still little resolution regarding the factors governing short-term exercise performance.
The two primary models, the cardiovascular/anaerobic model and the Central Governor Model are still widely investigated by their respective supporters and opponents. This review of literature (part I) highlights the documented cardiovascular responses to exercise, as well as the opposing models on the limiting factor for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ where either convective O_2 transport or the brain are the primary determinants of the maximal $\dot{V}O_2$ achieved during exercise to exhaustion.

References

Alhashemi, J.A., Cecconi, M. & Hofer, C.K., 2011, Cardiac output monitoring: an integrative perspective, *Critical Care*, 15(2), p. 214-223.

Amann, M. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2008, Convective oxygen transport and fatigue, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 104(3), pp. 861-70.

Amann, M., Eldridge, M.W., Lovering, A.T., Stickland, M.K., Pegelow, D.F. & Dempsey,
J.A., 2006, Arterial oxygenation influences central motor output and exercise performance via
effects on peripheral locomotor muscle fatigue in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 575(Pt
3), pp. 937-52.

Andersen, P. & Saltin, B., 1985, Maximal perfusion of skeletal muscle in man, *The Journal of Physiology*, 366(1), p. 233-249.

Andrew, G.M., Guzman, C.A. & Becklake, M.R., 1966, Effect of athletic training on exercise cardiac output, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 21(2), p. 603-8.

Ansley, L., Sschabort, E., St Clair Gibson, A., Lambert, M.I. & Noankes, T.D., 2004, Regulation of Pacing Strategies during Successive 4-km Time Trials, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 36(10), pp. 1819-25.

Arena, R. & Sietsema, K.E., 2011, Cardiopulmonary exercise testing in the clinical evaluation of patients with heart and lung disease, *Circulation*, 123(6), pp. 668-80.

Asmussen, E. & Nielsen, M., 1955, Cardiac output during muscular work and its regulation, *Physiological Reviews*, 35(4), p. 778-800.

Astrand, P.O., Cuddy, T.E., Saltin, B. & Stenberg, J., 1964, Cardiac Output During Submaximal and Maximal Work, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 19, pp. 268-74. Bada, A.A., Svendsen, J.H., Secher, N.H., Saltin, B. & Mortensen, S.P., 2012, Peripheral vasodilation determines cardiac output in exercising humans: Insight from atrial pacing, *The Journal of Physiology*, 590(8), pp. 2051-60.

Bassett, D.R. & Howley, E.T., 1997, Maximal oxygen uptake: "classical" versus "contemporary" viewpoints, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 29(5), pp. 591-603.

Bassett JR, D.R. & Howley, E.T., 2000, Limiting factors for maximum oxygen uptake and determinants of endurance performance, *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 32(1), p. 70-84.

Beck, K.C., Randolph, L.N., Bailey, K.R., Wood, C.M., Snyder, E.M. & Johnson, B.D., 2006, Relationship between cardiac output and oxygen consumption during upright cycle exercise in healthy humans, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 101(5), pp. 1474-80.

Beltrami, F.G., Froyd, C., Mauger, A.R., Metcalfe, A.J., Marino, F. & Noakes, T.D., 2012, Conventional testing methods produce submaximal values of maximum oxygen consumption, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 46(1), pp. 23-9.

Boushel, R., Gnaiger, E., Calbet, J.A.L., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Wright-Paradis, C., Sondergaard, H., Ara, I., Helge, J.W. & Saltin, B., 2011, Muscle mitochondrial capacity exceeds maximal oxygen delivery in humans, *Mitochondrion*, 11(2), pp. 303-7.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Holmberg, H.-C., Ekblom, M.N. & Ekblom, B., 2007a, Neuromuscular and circulatory adaptation during combined arm and leg exercise with different maximal work loads, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 101(5), pp. 603-11.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Kaijser, L., Gustafsson, T. & Ekblom, B., 2007b, Maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(2), pp. 781-6.

Burgomaster, K.A., Howarth, K.R., Phillips, S.M., Rakobowchuk, M., Macdonald, M.J., McGee, S.L. & Gibala, M.J., 2008, Similar metabolic adaptations during exercise after low

volume sprint interval and traditional endurance training in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(1), pp. 151-60.

Calbet, J.A.L. & Joyner, M.J., 2010, Disparity in regional and systemic circulatory capacities: do they affect the regulation of the circulation? *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 199(4), pp. 393-406.

Calbet, J.A.L., Boushel, R., Rådegran, G., Søndergaard, H., Wagner, P.D. & Saltin, B., 2003, Determinants of maximal oxygen uptake in severe acute hypoxia, *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 284(2), pp. R291-303.

Calbet, J.A.L., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Helge, J.W., Søndergaard, H., Munch-Andersen, T., Boushel, R. & Saltin, B., 2007, Cardiac output and leg and arm blood flow during incremental exercise to exhaustion on the cycle ergometer, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 969-78.

Calbet, J.A.L., Rådegran, G., Boushel, R., Søndergaard, H., Saltin, B. & Wagner, P.D., 2004, Plasma volume expansion does not increase maximal cardiac output or VO2 max in lowlanders acclimatized to altitude, *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 287(3), pp. H1214-24.

Caso, P., DAndrea, A., Galderisi, M., Liccardo, B., Severino, S., De Simone, L., Izzo, A., DAndrea, L. & Mininni, N., 2000, Pulsed Doppler tissue imaging in endurance athletes: relation between left ventricular preload and myocardial regional diastolic function, *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 85(9), pp. 1131-6.

Chantler, P.D., Melenovsky, V., Schulman, S.P., Gerstenblith, G., Becker, L.C., Ferrucci, L., Fleg, J.L., Lakatta, E.G. & Najjar, S.S., 2011, Use of the Frank-Starling Mechanism during Exercise is Linked to Exercise-Induced Changes in Arterial Load, *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 302, pp. H349-358

Collins, H.L., Augustyniak, R.A., Ansorge, E.J. & O'Leary, D.S., 2001, Carotid baroreflex pressor responses at rest and during exercise: cardiac output vs. regional vasoconstriction, *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 280(2), pp. H642-8.

Cooke, G.A., Marshall, P., al-Timman, J.K., Wright, D.J., Riley, R., Hainsworth, R. & Tan, L.B., 1998, Physiological cardiac reserve: development of a non-invasive method and first estimates in man, *Heart*, 79(3), pp. 289-94.

Coote, J.H., Hilton, S.M. & Perez-Gonzalez, J.F., 1971, The reflex nature of the pressor response to muscular exercise, *The Journal of Physiology*, 215(3), pp. 789-804.

da Cunha, F.A., de Farinatti, P.T.V. & Midgley, A.W., 2011, Methodological and practical application issues in exercise prescription using the heart rate reserve and oxygen uptake reserve methods, *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 14(1), pp. 46-57.

Day, J.R., Rossiter, H.B., Coats, E.M., Skasick, A. & Whipp, B.J., 2003, The maximally attainable VO2 during exercise in humans: the peak vs. maximum issue, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 95(5), pp. 1901-7.

Doherty, M., Nobbs, L. & Noakes, T.D., 2003, Low frequency of the "plateau phenomenon" during maximal exercise in elite British athletes, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 89(6), pp. 619-23.

Duncker, D.J. & Bache, R.J., 2008, Regulation of coronary blood flow during exercise, *Physiological Reviews*, 88(3), pp. 1009-86.

Ekblom, B. & Hermansen, L., 1968, Cardiac output in athletes, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 25(5), p. 619-625.

Ekblom, B., Kilbom & Soltysiak, J., 1973, Physical training, bradycardia, and autonomic
nervous system, Scandinavian Journal of Clinical & Laboratory Investigation, 32(3), pp. 2516.

Faulkner, J., Arnold, T. & Eston, R., 2011, Effect of accurate and inaccurate distance feedback on performance markers and pacing strategies during running, *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 21(6), pp. 176-83.

Ferguson, S., Gledhill, N., Jamnik, V.K., Wiebe, C. & Payne, N., 2001, Cardiac performance in endurance-trained and moderately active young women, *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 33(7), p. 1114-1119.

Fisher, J.P., Seifert, T., Hartwich, D., Young, C.N., Secher, N.H. & Fadel, P.J., 2010, Autonomic control of heart rate by metabolically sensitive skeletal muscle afferents in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 588(Pt 7), pp. 1117-27.

Foster, C., Kuffel, E., Bradley, N., Battista, R.A., Wright, G., Porcari, J.P., Lucia, A. & deKoning, J.J., 2007, VO2max during successive maximal efforts, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(1), pp. 67-72.

Gandevia, S.C., 2001, Spinal and supraspinal factors in human muscle fatigue, *Physiological Reviews*, 81(4), pp. 1725-89.

Gledhill, N., Cox, D. & Jamnik, R., 1994, Endurance athletes' stroke volume does not plateau: major advantage is diastolic function, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 26(9), p. 1116-1121.

Gonzalez-Alonso, J. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2003, Reductions in systemic and skeletal muscle blood flow and oxygen delivery limit maximal aerobic capacity in humans, *Circulation*, 107(6), p. 824-830.

González-Alonso, J., 2008, Point: Stroke volume does/does not decline during exercise at maximal effort in healthy individuals, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 104(1), pp. 275-6

González-Alonso, J., Dalsgaard, M.K., Osada, T., Volianitis, S., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C. & Secher, N.H., 2004, Brain and central haemodynamics and oxygenation during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 557(Pt 1), pp. 331-42.

González-Alonso, J., Mortensen, S.P., Jeppesen, T.D., Ali, L., Barker, H., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H., Dawson, E.A. & Dufour, S.P., 2008, Haemodynamic responses to exercise, ATP infusion and thigh compression in humans: insight into the role of muscle mechanisms on cardiovascular function, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(9), pp. 2405-17.

Grimby, G., Nilsson, N.J. & Saltin, B., 1966, Cardiac output during submaximal and maximal exercise in active middle-aged athletes, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 21(4), p. 1150-1156.

Harms, C.A., Babcock, M.A., McClaran, S.R., Pegelow, D.F., Nickele, G.A., Nelson, W.B. & Dempsey, J.A., 1997, Respiratory muscle work compromises leg blood flow during maximal exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(5), pp. 1573-83.

Harms, C.A., Wetter, T.J., McClaran, S.R., Pegelow, D.F., Nickele, G.A., Nelson, W.B., Hanson, P. & Dempsey, J.A., 1998, Effects of respiratory muscle work on cardiac output and its distribution during maximal exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 85(2), pp. 609-18.

Hawkins, M.N., Raven, P.B., Snell, P.G., Stray-Gundersen, J. & Levine, B.D., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake as a parametric measure of cardiorespiratory capacity, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 39(1), pp. 103-7.

Hellsten, Y., Nyberg, M., Jensen, L.G. & Mortensen, S.P., 2012, Vasodilator interactions in skeletal muscle blood flow regulation, *The Journal of Physiology*, 590(Pt 24), pp. 6297-305.

Hermansen, L., Ekblom, B. & Saltin, B., 1970, Cardiac output during submaximal and maximal treadmill and bicycle exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 29(1), p. 82-86.

Hettinga, F.J., De Koning, J.J., Schmidt, L.J.I., Wind, N.A.C., Macintosh, B.R. & Foster, C., 2011, Optimal pacing strategy: from theoretical modelling to reality in 1500-m speed skating, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(1), pp. 30-5.

Higginbotham, M.B., Morris, K.G., Williams, R.S., McHale, P.A., Coleman, R.E. & Cobb, F.R., 1986, Regulation of stroke volume during submaximal and maximal upright exercise in normal man, *Circulation Research*, 58(2), pp. 281-91.

Hill, A. & Lupton, H., 1923, Muscular exercise, lactic acid, and the supply and utilization of oxygen, *Quarterly Journal of Medicine*, 16, pp. 135-71.

Hug, F., Laplaud, D., Savin, B. & Grélot, L., 2003, Occurrence of electromyographic and ventilatory thresholds in professional road cyclists, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 90(5-6), pp. 643-6.

Jarvis, S.S., Levine, B.D., Prisk, G.K., Shykoff, B.E., Elliott, A.R., Rosow, E., Blomqvist, C.G. & Pawelczyk, J.A., 2007, Simultaneous determination of the accuracy and precision of closed-circuit cardiac output rebreathing techniques, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 867-74.

Johnson, B.D., Beck, K.C., Proctor, D.N., Miller, J., Dietz, N.M. & Joyner, M.J., 2000, Cardiac output during exercise by the open circuit acetylene washin method: comparison with direct Fick, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88(5), p. 1650-8.

Joyner, M.J. & Wilkins, B.W., 2007, Exercise hyperaemia: is anything obligatory but the hyperaemia? *The Journal of Physiology*, 583(Pt 3), pp. 855-60.

Kayser, B., Narici, M., Binzoni, T., Grassi, B. & Cerretelli, P., 1994, Fatigue and exhaustion in chronic hypobaric hypoxia: influence of exercising muscle mass, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 76(2), pp. 634-40.

Kitamura, K., Jorgensen, C.R., Gobel, F.L., Taylor, H.L. & Wang, Y., 1972, Hemodynamic correlates of myocardial oxygen consumption during upright exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 32(4), pp. 516-22.

Kjellmer, I., 1964, Studies on exercise hyperemia, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*. *Supplementum*, 244, pp. SUPPL 244:1-27.

Klausen, K., Secher, N.H., Clausen, J.P., Hartling, O. & Trap-Jensen, J., 1982, Central and regional circulatory adaptations to one-leg training, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 52(4), pp. 976-83.

Krip, B., Gledhill, N., Jamnik, V. & Warburton, D., 1997, Effect of alterations in blood volume on cardiac function during maximal exercise, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 29(11), pp. 1469-76.

Krogh, A. & Lindhard, J., 1912, Measurements of the blood-flow through the lungs of man, *Skand Arch Physiol*, 27, p. 100.

Levine, B.D., 2008, .VO2max: what do we know, and what do we still need to know? *The* . *Journal of Physiology*, 586(1), pp. 25-34.

Levine, B.D., Lane, L.D., Buckey, J.C., Friedman, D.B. & Blomqvist, C.G., 1991, Left ventricular pressure-volume and Frank-Starling relations in endurance athletes. Implications for orthostatic tolerance and exercise performance, *Circulation*, 84(3), pp. 1016-23.

Lima-Silva, A.E., Bertuzzi, R.C.M., Pires, F.O., Barros, R.V., Gagliardi, J.F., Hammond, J., Kiss, M.A. & Bishop, D.J., 2010, Effect of performance level on pacing strategy during a 10km running race, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 108(5), pp. 1045-53.

Lucia, A., Sanchez, O., Carvajal, A. & Chicharro, J.L., 1999, Analysis of the aerobicanaerobic transition in elite cyclists during incremental exercise with the use of electromyography, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 33(3), pp. 178-85.

MacFarlane, N., Northridge, D.B., Wright, A.R., Grant, S. & Dargie, H.J., 1991, A comparative study of left ventricular structure and function in elite athletes, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 25(1), pp. 45-8.

Mauger, A.R., 2013, VO(2max) is altered by self-pacing during incremental exercise, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 113(2), pp. 541-2.

Mauger, A.R., Jones, A.M. & Williams, C.A., 2009, Influence of feedback and prior experience on pacing during a 4-km cycle time trial, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 41(2), pp. 451-8.

Mellander, S. & Johansson, B., 1968, Control of resistance, exchange, and capacitance functions in the peripheral circulation, *Pharmacological Reviews*, 20(3), pp. 117-96.

Mitchell, J.H. & Blomqvist, G., 1971, Maximal oxygen uptake, New England Journal of Medicine, 284(18), pp. 1018-22.

Mitchell, J.H., Sproule, B.J. & Chapman, C.B., 1958, The physiological meaning of the maximal oxygen intake test, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 37(4), pp. 538-47.

Mortensen, S.P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E.A., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2008, Restrictions in systemic and locomotor skeletal muscle perfusion, oxygen supply and VO2 during high-intensity whole-body exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(10), p. 2621-2635.

Mortensen, S.P., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C., Dalsgaard, M.K., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2005, Limitations to systemic and locomotor limb muscle oxygen delivery and uptake during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 566(Pt 1), pp. 273-85.

Nelson, R.R., Gobel, F.L., Jorgensen, C.R., Wang, K., Wang, Y. & Taylor, H.L., 1974, Hemodynamic predictors of myocardial oxygen consumption during static and dynamic exercise, *Circulation*, 50(6), pp. 1179-89.

Noakes, T.D., 1997, 1996 J.B. Wolffe Memorial Lecture. Challenging beliefs: ex Africa semper aliquid novi, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 29(5), pp. 571-90

Noakes, T.D., 2000, Physiological models to understand exercise fatigue and the adaptations that predict or enhance athletic performance, *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine and Science in Sports*, 10(3), pp. 123-45.

Noakes, T.D., 2008, How did A V Hill understand the VO2max and the "plateau phenomenon"? Still no clarity? *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 42(7), pp. 574-80.

Noakes, T.D., 2011, Time to move beyond a brainless exercise physiology: the evidence for complex regulation of human exercise performance, *Applied Physiology, Nutrition, and Metabolism*, 36(1), pp. 23-35.

Noakes, T.D., 2012, Fatigue is a Brain-Derived Emotion that Regulates the Exercise Behavior to Ensure the Protection of Whole Body Homeostasis, *Front Physiol*, 3, 82.

Noakes, T.D., Calbet, J.A., Boushel, R., Søndergaard, H., Rådegran, G., Wagner, P.D. & Saltin, B., 2004, Central regulation of skeletal muscle recruitment explains the reduced maximal cardiac output during exercise in hypoxia, *American Journal of Physiology*. *Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 287(4), pp. R996-9; author reply R999-1002

Noakes, T.D. & Marino, F.E., 2007, Arterial oxygenation, central motor output and exercise performance in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 585(Pt 3), pp. 919-21

Noakes, T.D. & Marino, F.E., 2009, Point:Counterpoint: Maximal oxygen uptake is/is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 106(1), p. 338.

Noakes, T.D. & St Clair Gibson, A., 2004, Logical limitations to the "catastrophe" models of fatigue during exercise in humans, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 38(5), pp. 648-9.

Noakes, T.D., St Clair Gibson, A. & Lambert, E.V., 2005, From catastrophe to complexity: a novel model of integrative central neural regulation of effort and fatigue during exercise in humans: summary and conclusions, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 39(2), pp. 120-4.

Notarius, C.F. & Magder, S., 1996, Central venous pressure during exercise: role of muscle pump, *Can J Physiol Pharmacol*, 74(6), pp. 647-51.

Ogawa, T., Spina, R.J., Martin, W.H., Kohrt, W.M., Schechtman, K.B., Holloszy, J.O. & Ehsani, A.A., 1992, Effects of aging, sex, and physical training on cardiovascular responses to exercise, *Circulation*, 86(2), pp. 494-503.

Ogoh, S., Fadel, P.J., Nissen, P., Jans, Selmer, C., Secher, N.H. & Raven, P.B., 2003, Baroreflex-mediated changes in cardiac output and vascular conductance in response to alterations in carotid sinus pressure during exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 550(Pt 1), pp. 317-24.

O'Leary, D.S., 1996, Heart rate control during exercise by baroreceptors and skeletal muscle afferents, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 28(2), pp. 210-7.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2006, Contribution of systemic arterial compliance and systemic vascular resistance to effective arterial elastance changes during exercise in humans, *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 188(1), pp. 15-20.

Palazzuoli, A., Puccetti, L., Pastorelli, M., Pasqui, A.L., Auteri, A. & Bruni, F., 2002, Transmitral and pulmonary venous flow study in elite male runners and young adults, *International Journal of Cardiology*, 84(1), pp. 47-51.

Pawelczyk, J.A., Hanel, B., Pawelczyk, R.A., Warberg, J. & Secher, N.H., 1992, Leg vasoconstriction during dynamic exercise with reduced cardiac output, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 73(5), pp. 1838-46.

Poliner, L.R., Dehmer, G.J., Lewis, S.E., Parkey, R.W., Blomqvist, C.G. & Willerson, J.T., 1980, Left ventricular performance in normal subjects: a comparison of the responses to exercise in the upright and supine positions, *Circulation*, 62(3), pp. 528-34.

Rasmussen, P., Nielsen, J., Overgaard, M., Krogh-Madsen, R., Gjedde, A., Secher, N.H. & Petersen, N.C., 2010, Reduced muscle activation during exercise related to brain oxygenation and metabolism in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 588(Pt 11), pp. 1985-95.

Raven, P.B., Fadel, P.J. & Ogoh, S., 2006, Arterial baroreflex resetting during exercise: a current perspective, *Experimental Physiology*, 91(1), pp. 37-49.

Remensnyder, J.P., Mitchell, J.H. & Sarnoff, S.J., 1962, Functional Sympatholysis During Muscular Activity: Observations on influence of carotid sinus on oxygen uptake, *Circulation Research*, 11(3), pp. 370-80.

Richardson, R.S., Newcomer, S.C. & Noyszewski, E.A., 2001, Skeletal muscle intracellular PO2 assessed by myoglobin desaturation: response to graded exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 91(6), pp. 2679-85.

Richardson, R.S., Noyszewski, E.A., Kendrick, K.F., Leigh, J.S. & Wagner, P.D., 1995, Myoglobin O2 desaturation during exercise. Evidence of limited O2 transport, *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 96(4), p. 1916-1926.

Richardson, R.S., Noyszewski, E.A., Leigh, J.S. & Wagner, P.D., 1998, Lactate efflux from exercising human skeletal muscle: role of intracellular, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 85(2), pp. 627-34.

Rossiter, H.B., Kowalchuk, J.M. & Whipp, B.J., 2006, A test to establish maximum O2 uptake despite no plateau in the O2 uptake response to ramp incremental exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(3), pp. 764-70.

Rowell, L.B., 1986, *Human Circulation. Regulating During Physical Stress*, Oxford University Press, New York,.

Rowell, L.B., 1993, Human cardiovascular control, Oxford University Press, USA,.

Rowell, L.B., 2004, Ideas about control of skeletal and cardiac muscle blood flow (1876-2003): cycles of revision and new vision, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 97(1), pp. 384-92.

Rowland, T., 2009, Endurance athletes' stroke volume response to progressive exercise: a critical review, *Sports Medicine*, 39(8), pp. 687-95.

Rowland, T.W., 2005, Circulatory responses to exercise: are we misreading Fick? *Chest*, 127(3), pp. 1023-30.

Saltin, B., 2007, Exercise hyperaemia: magnitude and aspects on regulation in humans, *Journal of Physiology*, 583(Pt 3), pp. 819-23.

Saltin, B. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2006, Point: in health and in a normoxic environment, VO2 max is limited primarily by cardiac output and locomotor muscle blood flow, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(2), pp. 744-5.

Saltin, B., Blomqvist, G., Mitchell, J.H., Johnson, R.L., Wildenthal, K. & Chapman, C.B., 1968, Response to exercise after bed rest and after training, *Circulation*, 38(5 Suppl), pp. VII1-78.

Saltin, B., Nazar, K., Costill, D.L., Stein, E., Jansson, E., Essén, B. & Gollnick, P.D., 1976, The Nature of the Training Response; Peripheral and Central Adaptations to One-Legged Exercise, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 96(3), pp. 289-305.

Saltin, B., Rådegran, G., Koskolou, M.D. & Roach, R.C., 1998, Skeletal muscle blood flow in humans and its regulation during exercise, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 162(3), pp. 421-36.

Secher, N.H. & Volianitis, S., 2006, Are the arms and legs in competition for cardiac output? *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 38(10), pp. 1797-803.

Secher, N.H., Clausen, J.P., Klausen, K., Noer, I. & Trap-Jensen, J., 1977, Central and regional circulatory effects of adding arm exercise to leg exercise, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 100(3), pp. 288-97.

Sharman, J.E., McEniery, C.M., Campbell, R.I., Coombes, J.S., Wilkinson, I.B. & Cockcroft, J.R., 2005, The effect of exercise on large artery haemodynamics in healthy young men, *Eur J Clin Invest*, 35(12), pp. 738-44.

Spurway, N.C., Ekblom, B., Noakes, T.D. & Wagner, P.D., 2012, What limits VO_{2max}?A symposium held at the BASES Conference, 6 September 2010, *Journal of Sports Sciences*.

Stickland, M.K., Welsh, R.C., Petersen, S.R., Tyberg, J.V., Anderson, W.D., Jones, R.L., Taylor, D.A., Bouffard, M. & Haykowsky, M.J., 2006, Does fitness level modulate the cardiovascular hemodynamic response to exercise? *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(6), pp. 1895-901.

Stöhr, E.J., González-Alonso, J. & Shave, R., 2011, Left ventricular mechanical limitations to stroke volume in healthy humans during incremental exercise, *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 301(2), pp. H478-87.

Stringer, W.W., Hansen, J.E. & Wasserman, K., 1997, Cardiac output estimated noninvasively from oxygen uptake during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(3), pp. 908-12.

Stringer, W.W., Whipp, B.J., Wasserman, K., Pórszász, J., Christenson, P. & French, W.J.,
2005, Non-linear cardiac output dynamics during ramp-incremental cycle ergometry, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 93(5-6), pp. 634-9.

Sun, X.G., Hansen, J.E., Ting, H., Chuang, M.L., Stringer, W.W., Adame, D. & Wasserman, K., 2000, Comparison of Exercise Cardiac Output by the Fick Principle Using Oxygen and Carbon Dioxide, *Chest*, 118(3), p. 631-640.

Swart, J., Lamberts, R.P., Lambert, M.I., Lambert, E.V., Woolrich, R.W., Johnston, S. & Noakes, T.D., 2009, Exercising with reserve: exercise regulation by perceived exertion in relation to duration of exercise and knowledge of endpoint, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 43(10), pp. 775-81.

Tabakin, B.S., Hanson, J.S., Merriam, T.W. & Caldwell, E.J., 1964, Hemodynamic response of normal men to graded treadmill exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 19, pp. 457-64.

Taylor, H.L., Buskirk, E. & Henschel, A., 1955, Maximal oxygen intake as an objective measure of cardio-respiratory performance, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 8(1), pp. 73-80.

Trinity, J.D., Lee, J.F., Pahnke, M.D., Beck, K.C. & Coyle, E.F., 2012, Attenuated relationship between cardiac output and oxygen uptake during high-intensity exercise, *Acta Physiologica*, 204(3), pp. 362-70.

Tschakovsky, M.E., Sujirattanawimol, K., Ruble, S.B., Valic, Z. & Joyner, M.J., 2002, Is sympathetic neural vasoconstriction blunted in the vascular bed of exercising human muscle? *The Journal of Physiology*, 541(2), pp. 623-35.

Tucker, R., Marle, T., Lambert, E.V. & Noakes, T.D., 2006, The rate of heat storage mediates an anticipatory reduction in exercise intensity during cycling at a fixed rating of perceived exertion, *The Journal of Physiology*, 574(Pt 3), pp. 905-15.

Tucker, R., Rauch, L., Harley, Y.X.R. & Noakes, T.D., 2004, Impaired exercise performance in the heat is associated with an anticipatory reduction in skeletal muscle recruitment, *Pflügers Archiv : European Journal of Physiology*, 448(4), pp. 422-30.

VanTeeffelen, J.W.G.E. & Segal, S.S., 2003, Interaction between sympathetic nerve activation and muscle fibre contraction in resistance vessels of hamster retractor muscle, *The Journal of Physiology*, 550(Pt 2), pp. 563-74.

Volianitis, S., Krustrup, P., Dawson, E. & Secher, N.H., 2003, Arm blood flow and oxygenation on the transition from arm to combined arm and leg exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 547(Pt 2), pp. 641-8.

Wagner, P.D., 1996, A theoretical analysis of factors determining VO2max at sea level and altitude, *Respiration Physiology*, 106(3), pp. 329-43.

Wagner, P.D., 2006, Counterpoint: in health and in normoxic environment VO_{2max} is limited primarily by cardiac output and locomotor muscle blood flow, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(2), pp. 745-7

Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999a, Reliability and Validity of Measures of Cardiac Output During Incremental to Maximal Aerobic Exercise: Part I: Conventional Techniques, *Sports Medicine*, 27(1), pp. 23-41.

Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999b, Reliability and validity of measures of cardiac output during incremental to maximal aerobic exercise: Part II: Novel techniques and new advances, *Sports Medicine*, 27(4), pp. 241-60.

West, J.B., 1986, Lactate during exercise at extreme altitude, *Federation Proceedings*, 45(13), pp. 2953-7.

Wilmore, J.H., Ewy, G.A., Freund, B.J., Hartzell, A.A., Jilka, S.M., Joyner, M.J., Todd, C.A., Kinzer, S.M. & Pepin, E.B., 1985, Cardiorespiratory alterations consequent to endurance exercise training during chronic beta-adrenergic blockade with atenolol and propranolol, *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 55(10), pp. D142-8.

Zhou, B., Conlee, R.K., Jensen R., Fellingham, G.W., Goerge, J.D. & Garth Fisher, A., 2001, Stroke volume does not plateau during graded exercise in elite male distance runners, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 33(11), p. 1849-1854.

Methods of cardiac output assessment

during exercise.

Introduction

The ability to measure cardiac output (\dot{Q}) during exercise offers important insight into the dynamics of blood flow and O₂ delivery. This has resulted in \dot{Q} measurement being used to investigate topics ranging from limitations of maximal exercise capacity in athletes (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007; Mortensen *et* al 2008) to the assessment of cardiac function in clinical patients with heart disease (Metra *et* al 1999; Bhella *et* al 2011; Jakovljevic *et* al 2010; Rosenblum *et* al 2010). However, measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise is often difficult and complicated by inconsistent agreement between methods. Currently, there is no universally preferred technique for the measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise although several invasive and non-invasive methods have been developed and used during submaximal and/or maximal exercise. The validity and reliability of many of these approaches have been evaluated elsewhere (Warburton *et* al 1999a; Warburton *et* al 1999b). However, in the last decade considerable advances have been made, with the development of new methods and the improvement of existing methods.

Evaluating methods of \dot{Q} assessment

Gold standard for measuring Q during exercise

Ideally a measurement technique of \dot{Q} during exercise would show good agreement with accepted methods, have a high resolution (i.e. track \dot{Q} throughout exercise on a beat-by-beat basis) and be non-invasive. In addition, the measures would be precise and resistant to measurement error induced by exercise-related haemodynamic changes. Currently no such technique exists and the accuracy of methods in measuring \dot{Q} is usually assessed against the 'gold standard' methods of direct Fick, dye-dilution and/or thermodilution (Warburton *et* al 1999a). Although these methods themselves are susceptible to measurement error during exercise (Warburton *et* al 1999a), a lack of alternative methods has ensured they continue to provide the standard against which all other methods are evaluated.

Bias

Validity and reliability may be determined using bias and precision statistics (Bland & Altman 1986; Cecconi *et* al 2009). Validity, assessed by determining the bias between a method and a comparator, quantifies the agreement between an observed \dot{Q} and the criterion method value. In this context, the 95% limits of agreement (± 2 Standard deviations (SD) of the mean bias) can be calculated to show the inter-subject variability in bias between two methods. Limits of agreement (LoA), expressed as a percentage of the mean \dot{Q} , within 30% are deemed acceptable (Critchley & Critchley 1999) representing low inter-subject variability. This review will adhere to the established manner of evaluating the validity of novel techniques in measuring \dot{Q} during exercise; measurement error of new methods will be quantified by calculating the mean bias between the novel method and a standard method, expressed as a percentage of the standard value (see table 1).

Precision

Precision quantifies the random error of measurements and describes a method's ability to detect change in the variable it is measuring. Put simply, precision shows how close repeated measurements are to each other. Precision is calculated from the SD of repeated measurements (Hopkins 2000). Additionally, SD can be used to quantify the coefficient of variation (CV), where CV = SD/mean. This measurement serves to standardise the variability in repeated measures in relation to the mean \dot{Q} , which is particularly useful in exercise studies where the range of \dot{Q} measured can be quite large compared to clinical studies. Defined as a percentage, precision can be presented as coefficient of error (CE) / 2, where $CE = CV/\sqrt{n}$ and n = number of replicates.

The least significant change (LSC) permits the judgment of whether an actual change in \hat{Q} has occurred (95% confidence) or whether that change is the result of measurement variability. The LSC can be calculated using the following equation (Cecconi *et* al 2009):

LSC
$$(\dot{Q}) = 1.96$$
 CE x $\sqrt{2}$, or;

LSC
$$(\dot{Q}) = 1.96 (CV/\sqrt{n}) \times \sqrt{2}$$

Figure 1 depicts LSC determined by the CV of a method and the number of measurement replicates (Cecconi *et* al 2009). Exercise physiologists should carefully evaluate the precision of a method. For example, where a change in \dot{Q} of ~10% is projected as the result of an exercise intervention, the CV of duplicated \dot{Q} measurements should be $\leq 5\%$ in order to be 95% confident that a recorded change of 10% is real or due to measurement artefact.



Figure 1. Relationship between the coefficient of variation (CV) of a method and the resulting least significant change (95% confidence) according to the number of replicates performed to determine CV.

While the method outlined above is statistically rigorous, employing 95% as a decision limit may be overly stringent in the exercise sciences, particularly in highly trained individuals

where physiological changes are typically small (Hopkins 2000). For example, a method with a CV of 5% (LSC = \pm 10%, figure 1) indicates that for a measured increase of 10%, there is 97.5% probability that \dot{Q} actually improved. Hopkins (2000) argues that half the 95% confidence intervals is a more realistic threshold for action such that, in the above example with a CV of 5%, a change of +7.8% would have 84% probability of an actual improvement. It is clear that the precision of a method is critical in drawing conclusions from changes in \dot{Q} .

Techniques for measuring \hat{Q} during exercise

Direct Fick Measurement

The direct Fick method requires that measurement of O_2 concentration of both arterial (CaO₂) and mixed venous ($C\dot{V}O_2$) blood be obtained alongside measurement of $\dot{V}O_2$ during steadystate conditions. \dot{Q} can subsequently be calculated according to the Fick equation, where:

$$\dot{Q} = \frac{v O_2}{c a O_2 - c v O_2}$$

In practice, measurement of both arterial and mixed-venous O_2 concentration requires invasive approaches. Arterial blood sampling requires direct cannulation of an artery whilst mixedvenous blood sampling demands pulmonary artery catheterisation (PAC), where a true measurement of mixed venous O_2 can be obtained without being susceptible to local variances in venous O_2 concentration.

The direct Fick method requires that measurements be obtained during a period of steady state (i.e. haemodynamic stability). Under such circumstances, direct Fick should provide exact measures of \dot{Q} . However, the measurement accuracy of the Fick method is largely influenced by the ability of the researcher and the participant to maintain a steady state (Warburton $\dot{e}t$ al 1999a). Previous studies (Holmgren & Pernow 1960) have shown good reproducibility for this technique during supine mild exercise (CV = 5.2%). However, during vigorous to maximal exercise, where steady state conditions are seldom achieved, the accuracy and

reproducibility of the direct Fick method may be limited. Furthermore, the complex requirements for blood gas measurement and the inherent risk associated with PAC (Scheer *et* al 2002) render the direct Fick method largely unsuitable for the typical exercise physiology laboratory in the assessment of healthy participants. However, despite the apparent limitations, the direct Fick method remains the method of choice for a number of groups examining \dot{Q} during both submaximal and maximal exercise (Calbet *et* al 2004; Mortensen *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2008).

Dye-Dilution Method

The dye-dilution method requires the intravenous bolus administration of a dye through a PAC or central venous line inserted proximal to the right atrium. Injection of the dye is followed by a rapid infusion of saline to ensure the full delivery of the dye into the venous circulation. The concentration of dye in arterial blood, once it has passed through the heart, is sampled through a densitometer for the calculation of a dye concentration-time curve. \dot{Q} can subsequently be calculated by dividing the injected dye volume by the area under the concentration-time curve, such that a rapid rise and disappearance of the dye-dilution curve indicates a larger \dot{Q} .

The dye-dilution method is a relatively simpler approach to direct Fick measurement, primarily as direct cardiac catheterisation is not an absolute requirement. However, central venous cannulation remains an invasive approach for the determination of \dot{Q} during exercise that possibly restricts its applicability for healthy participants. Nonetheless, measurement of \dot{Q} with this approach has been widely employed to record \dot{Q} and SV across a range of exercise intensity domains. Indeed, many of the early hallmark studies documenting the haemodynamic responses to submaximal and maximal exercise in humans incorporated this technique (Mitchell *et* al 1958; Chapman *et* al 1960; Astrand *et* al 1964; Tabakin *et* al 1964; Rowell *et* al 1966; Ekblom & Hermansen 1968; Hermansen *et* al 1970), whilst more recent studies continue to investigate the demands of exercise on the cardiovascular system using the dye-dilution method (Gonzalez-Alonso & Calbet 2003; Calbet *et* al 2007).

Thermodilution Method

The thermodilution method for the measurement of \hat{Q} is based on the same principle as dyedilution, except that instead of a dye injectate, a cold fluid is injected into the right atrium causing a decrease in blood temperature, which is measured by a thermistor placed in the pulmonary artery. Thermodilution is generally considered the clinical reference technique (Prabhu 2007) and offers several advantages over other invasive methods, including the potential for multiple consecutive measurements, as the marker is innocuous in the absence of any recirculation (Branthwaite & Bradley 1968; Warburton *et* al 1999a). Notable disadvantages include the potential loss of coolant through handling of the syringe, through the catheter and/or through the blood vessel wall (Mackenzie *et* al 1986).

Despite its common acceptance as a 'gold standard' measure in clinical practice, thermodilution has been reported to overestimate \dot{Q} during rest (van Grondelle *et* al 1983) and light exercise (Espersen *et* al 1995) thus leaving a question mark over its place as an appropriate reference method. However, a more recent study (Jarvis *et* al 2007) showed thermodilution to agree closely with direct Fick at rest and during maximal exercise, but not submaximal exercise, where it tended to underestimate \dot{Q} . The authors concluded that, despite the potential disadvantages of thermodilution, the difference observed during submaximal exercise was more likely due to erroneous direct Fick measurements, particularly as CaO_2 measurements were determined by pulse oximetry rather than direct arterial measurements. At submaximal exercise levels, where the (a-v)O₂diff is relatively small, blood gas measurement error can be considerably detrimental to subsequent \dot{Q} calculations (Jarvis *et* al 2007).

Gas Rebreathing Methods

Cardiac output measurement by foreign gas techniques is based on the principle that particular inert soluble gases enter the bloodstream from the lungs down the concentration gradient via rapid diffusion across the pulmonary blood-gas barrier. Diffusion of the gas is perfusion limited such that their rate of disappearance is directly proportional to pulmonary blood flow, which, in the absence of shunts, is equivalent to \dot{Q} . Foreign gas techniques can be broadly

described as either closed circuit (those requiring rebreathing) or an open circuit; traditionally, the most common gases used in these techniques are carbon dioxide (CO_2) and acetylene (C_2H_2).

Indirect Fick

Adolph Fick proposed that, using O_2 , the principle of conservation of mass could be applied to the measurement of \dot{Q} , where the difference between the amount of O_2 in arterial blood and mixed venous blood, respectively, must be equal to the amount of oxygen being consumed. This approach is commonly known as the direct Fick method, where oxygen consumption is recorded by expired gas analysis and both arterial and mixed venous O_2 concentrations can be obtained by cannulation of a peripheral artery and the pulmonary artery respectively. Theoretically, by substituting O_2 with CO_2 , and thus avoiding the potential complications of central catheterisation, \dot{Q} can also be calculated according to the equation:

$$\dot{Q} = \frac{\dot{V}CO^2}{CvCO_2 - CaCO_2}$$

Sun *et al* (Sun *et al* 2000) compared estimates of \hat{Q} using both O₂ (*i.e.* traditional direct Fick) and CO₂ as test gases. During incremental exercise in five participants, they found no error measurement between protocols supporting the principle of using CO₂ in a modified Fick equation. Significantly, by using CO₂ as the test gas, \hat{Q} can be estimated non-invasively. Arterial CO₂ can be estimated by measuring end-tidal CO₂ in expired air, removing the necessity for arterial blood sampling. Mixed venous *P*CO₂ can be derived using either the equilibrium method (Collier 1956) or the exponential method (Defares 1958). Briefly, the equilibrium method begins with an initial high CO₂ in the rebreathing bag, which the subject rebreathes until a CO₂ equilibrium in the bag is reached. The equilibrium point is taken to represent mixed-venous *P*CO₂. The exponential method employs a low initial CO₂ concentration in the rebreathing bag that rises exponentially during rebreathing towards an asymptote that represents P_a CO₂. This approach is more practical during strenuous exercise, due to the reduced breathing discomfort that is associated with breathing a high concentration of CO₂, as per the equilibrium method. The exponential and equilibrium methods are two-step methods; both require a measurement of steady-state gas exchange for the determination of VCO₂ before rebreathing commences. To overcome this Olszowka (Olszowka *et* al 2004) has developed a modified single-step method, based on an earlier single-step method (Farhi *et* al 1976), to minimise measurement duration and the reliance on CO₂ equilibration during rebreathing. Briefly, following expiration participants are switched to a CO₂-free gas containing 50% oxygen, 40% nitrogen and 10% argon for 15-25s rebreathing during exercise. Bag volume is determined so that end-tidal PCO_2 remains below that recorded during the last breath prior to rebreathing for 3-4 breaths during the manoeuvre. Using this method, \dot{Q} is calculated according to the equation:

$$\dot{Q} = \left(\frac{\Delta \dot{V} \text{Co}^2}{\text{CvCO}_2 - \text{CcCO}_2}\right) (1/T)$$

where ΔVCO_2 is the amount of CO₂ added to the bag, CcCO₂ is the mean concentration of pulmonary end capillary CO₂ concentration during time *T* calculated using *P*CO₂ values recording during *T*. *T* is the time taken for *P*CO₂ to return to that recorded in the last breath prior to rebreathing.

The exponential CO_2 rebreathing method has shown good validity compared with dye dilution (Ferguson *et* al 1968), direct Fick (Reybrouck *et* al 1978) and thermodilution (Beekman *et* al 1984) during exercise (see (Warburton *et* al 1999a) for a complete review). The exponential method has demonstrated good reproducibility, particularly at high intensities, during incremental treadmill exercise in healthy participants (Cade *et* al 2004; Jakovljevic *et* al 2008). Jakovljevic *et* al (2008) did observe an overestimation of \dot{Q} at rest, although agreement between the exponential method and an inert gas rebreathing method (see section 1.4) during exercise was good. Vanhees *et* al (Vanhees *et* al 2000) evaluated exponential and equilibrium methods of CO_2 rebreathing during exercise in 12 healthy males. Resting \dot{Q} derived from the exponential method was significantly higher than the equilibrium method (supporting Jakovljevic's observations) and the equilibrium methods showed greater reproducibility at rest. During exercise, reproducibility improved for both methods with increasing exercise intensity and both produced comparable values. Notable, however, was the greater frequency of

unpleasant side effects associated with the equilibrium method. More recently, Jarvis *et* al (Jarvis *et* al 2007) compared the single-step CO_2 rebreathing method to direct Fick, thermodilution and C_2H_2 rebreathing during submaximal and maximal exercise. They reported that single-step CO_2 rebreathing shows closer agreement with direct Fick and thermodilution than open-circuit C_2H_2 methods at both intensities.

Current evidence suggests that CO_2 rebreathing is a reproducible method for determining \dot{Q} during exercise. Nonetheless, there are several limitations associated with these methods including the inability to record \dot{Q} continuously and the potential effects of rebreathing manoeuvres on \dot{Q} and subject discomfort during maximal exercise.

Acetylene (C_2H_2)

Closed-Circuit

Acetylene rebreathing methods have been reported to significantly underestimate \dot{Q} during both submaximal and maximal exercise (Jarvis *et* al 2007). This is probably due to the reduced recirculation time of the rebreathing mixture, due to the increased blood flow. Previous reviews (Warburton *et* al 1999a; Warburton *et* al 1999b) have outlined the agreement between C₂H₂ rebreathing techniques with dye-dilution (8-12% mean bias) (Smyth *et* al 1984) and direct Fick (8% mean bias) (Liu *et* al 1997) during exercise. Whilst the closed circuit method has been widely used in exercise studies, open-circuit methods may offer several advantages; 1) increased subject comfort; 2) increased ease of measurement for both experimenter and subject; and 3) fewer perturbations in the partial pressure of arterial oxygen (PaO₂) and carbon dioxide (PaCO₂) content (Bell *et* al 2003).

Open-Circuit

Barker *et* al (Barker *et* al 1999) proposed a technique requiring participants to breathe from an open-circuit and measuring C_2H_2 uptake in a short-term, steady-state. In this non-rebreathing manoeuvre, participants breathe via a one-way valve from a gas containing 1% C_2H_2 , 5% helium (He), 20.9% O_2 , and 73% nitrogen (N₂). Concentrations of exhaled C_2H_2 and He are

recorded continuously for 20-25 breaths; along with minute ventilation (V_E) end-tidal (Alveolar, P_ACO_2) and mixed expired (P_ECO_2) PCO_2 from the breath-by-breath gas analysis, from which \dot{Q} is subsequently calculated.

Barker's method compared favourably with direct Fick during exercise at 90% $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ in a small cohort of trained participants (Barker *et* al 1999). Furthermore, values obtained during exercise in 24 participants showed good construct validity and closely matched expected values based upon previously published data (Barker *et* al 1999). Subsequent studies have also demonstrated an acceptable test-retest reliability (CV < 4%) during intensive exercise (Dibski *et* al 2005).

Two alternative open-circuit methods were compared with direct Fick measurements of \dot{Q} atrest and during moderate through heavy exercise in six healthy participants (Johnson et al 2000). Both methods are advantageous in that they permit spontaneous breathing whilst the wash-in of C₂H₂ and He is conducted over eight breaths. The two methods differ in their algorithms for calculating \dot{Q} (described elsewhere (Johnson *et* al 2000). Briefly, method one simplified the assumptions in predicting soluble gas uptake into the capillary during the breath cycle by including linear interpolation of end-expiratory gas measurement, to determine alveolar gas concentration during inspiration, and a basic assumption that the driving pressure for diffusion is constant during inspiration and expiration (Stout et al 1975; Gan et al 1993). Method two eliminated the need for assumptions based on the soluble gas uptake at the capillary during the breath cycle, primarily by using each data point acquired at 8 ms intervals to calculate alveolar gas uptake (Johnson et al 2000). Comparison of the two C₂H₂ methods and direct Fick were made at workloads ranging from 20 - 85% of peak power. Agreement between each respective C_2H_2 method and direct Fick at rest was good (% error = 1.8%). During moderate exercise, there were minimal differences between the C2H2 methods, although method one significantly underestimated \dot{Q} at the highest exercise intensities. Close agreement was observed between method two and direct Fick throughout exercise (% bias = <3%). Both C₂H₂ methods showed good within-test and test-retest reproducibility throughout exercise, comparing favourably to direct Fick. Further studies have supported the reliability of method two measurements during exercise in both young and old adults as well as confirming agreement with the closed circuit method (Bell *et* al 2003); this method has been widely used for the measurement of \dot{Q} under a variety of resting (Charkoudian *et* al 2005) and exercising conditions (Beck *et* al 2006; Ridout *et* al 2010).

Novel Methods

Since the comprehensive Warburton reviews over a decade ago (Warburton *et* al 1999a; Warburton *et* al 1999b), several new approaches to inert gas rebreathing have been developed to obtain measures of \dot{Q} during exercise. The earlier methods required a mass spectrometer, which is bulky, expensive and difficult to maintain. More recently, an infrared photoacoustic gas analyser (InnocorTM, Innovision A/S, Denmark) has been developed, which measures the concentration of an inert tracer gas in the expired air. This method requires participants to rebreathe a gas mixture comprising 0.5% N₂O, 0.1% SF₆, 28% O₂ and the balance N₂, for approximately 30s at a volume equivalent to 30-40% of vital capacity. Breathing frequency is controlled at 20 breaths•min⁻¹ during the rebreathing manoeuvre. Expired air is sampled continuously from the mouthpiece and \dot{Q} is determined from the rate of N₂O disappearance (Becklake *et* al 1962).

Several studies have evaluated the InnocorTM inert gas rebreathing system (IGR) during exercise. In heart failure patients, IGR compares favourably with direct Fick and proved as reliable as thermodilution (Gabrielsen *et* al 2002). During incremental exercise in a similar cohort (up to ~ 11 L•min⁻¹), IGR showed close agreement with thermodilution and direct Fick, as well as high test-retest reliability (Agostoni *et* al 2005). In healthy participants, IGR showed good reliability and agreement with the exponential CO₂ rebreathing method (Jakovljevic *et* al 2008), thus supporting its use as a practical approach to non-invasive measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise. Furthermore, IGR measurements of \dot{Q} have been implemented in a range of exercise studies assessing healthy (Elliott *et* al 2010), cardiac

(Lang *et al* 2007; Jakovljevic *et al* 2011) and neurological (Jakovljevic *et al* 2012) populations.

Whilst IGR performs well against other methods, there are several disadvantages. Firstly, measurement of \dot{Q} occurs over a 30s period, thus reducing the time resolution for \dot{Q} monitoring. Secondly, the rebreathing manoeuvre occurs under tightly controlled conditions in which breathing rate is prescribed and tidal volume is regulated by the requirement to completely empty the rebreathing bag. These conditions may alter cardiac output or create a degree of breathing discomfort at maximal exercise intensities. Nonetheless, results obtained so far using this method are encouraging.

Doppler Echocardiography

Doppler echocardiography (DE) estimates SV from blood velocity and aortic cross-sectional area. This approach is non-invasive, less demanding on the subject and does not require cardiovascular steady-state (Rowland & Obert 2002). Briefly, the Doppler technique uses ultrasound waves emitted from a transducer at a fixed frequency, which are then reflected back at a different frequency; the relative change (or shift) in frequency is dependent on the blood flow velocity. Flow velocity can be calculated according to the following equation:

$$V = \frac{c(fr - ft)}{2ft(\cos\Phi)}$$

where V is velocity of blood, c is the speed of sound, f_r is the received frequency, f_t is the transmitted frequency, and Φ is the angle between the ultrasound beam and the direction of blood flow. The resulting Doppler signal is displayed as a plot of blood flow over time, with calculation of the resulting velocity-time integral (VTi) being used to determine SV according to the equation:

SV = VTi x A

where A represents the cross sectional area of the aortic root, determined typically by echocardiography.

Previously, DE has been compared with several invasive comparators during exercise (Warburton *et* al 1999b) with mixed results regarding agreement during high intensity exercise. Despite these early findings, relatively few studies have since attempted to further determine the accuracy of DE to other accepted techniques for measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise. Construct validity of DE has been determined by assessing the relationship between DE-derived \dot{Q} and oxygen consumption ($\dot{V}O_2$) at different exercise intensities. Nottin *et* al (Nottin *et* al 2002) reported the slope of the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ equation (Table 2) to be similar (4.58) to that observed using direct Fick (4.6) (Johnson *et* al 2000) and dye dilution (4.82) (Smyth *et* al 1984). Furthermore, Vinet *et* al (Vinet *et* al 2001) reported values for the slope comparable to those obtained by open-circuit C₂H₂ methods (6.67 and 6.12, respectively) (Barker *et* al 1999; Dibski *et* al 2005) and CO₂ rebreathing (6.18) (Dibski *et* al 2005). Whilst this approach to assessing validity has been widely used, the range of values observed both within and between techniques limits its usefulness in determining accuracy.

The reliability of DE has been established in both children and adults during exercise. Rowland *et* al (Rowland *et* al 1998) showed good reliability in young adult males during maximal exercise (CV ~ 8%) for both \dot{Q} and SV measurements. Nottin *et* al (Nottin *et* al 2000) found greater reproducibility for DE (CV = 5.2%) during maximal exercise in children, than for CO₂ rebreathing (CV = 11.7%]). Likewise, Vinet *et* al (Vinet *et* al 2001) concluded that DE is a reproducible method for determining \dot{Q} and SV during exercise in both children and young adults. These consistent findings suggest that DE is a reliable method for assessing \dot{Q} .

It must be noted that traditional DE does not support continuous measurement of Q during exercise; however, recent technical developments suggest a continuous device may be feasible during exercise (Knobloch *et* al 2008; Knobloch *et* al 2009). More studies are required to determine the accuracy and reliability of this approach.

Whilst DE appears to be a reasonable method to employ for measuring \dot{Q} during exercise, there are several potential sources of error and limitations that should be considered. Firstly,

transducer angulation, site of aortic cross-sectional measurement, changes in aortic diameter and non-uniformity of blood flow velocity are all possible causes of measurement error during exercise (Rowland & Obert 2002). Secondly, DE requires skilled operators for valid and reproducible measurements. Furthermore, obtaining measurements during exercise where there is body movement can be technically challenging.

Impedance Cardiography

Impedance cardiography (IC) is based on the assumption that thoracic aortic blood flow alters baseline thoracic impedance (Z_o), expressed as dZ/dt. IC operates by the emission of a lowvoltage (2.5 - 4 mA), high frequency (70–100 kHz) alternating current through the thorax by two transmitting electrodes, subsequently recorded by two receiving electrodes. Changes in transthoracic electrical impedance are assumed to represent SV. SV can be calculated according to either the Kubicek (Kubicek *et* al 1970) or Sramek-Bernstein (Sramek *et* al 1983) formulas.

The Kubicek method makes five key assumptions; 1) the thorax acts as a cylinder; 2) the cylinder is homogenously perfused with blood of specific resistivity that varies with haematocrit; 3) the cylinder has steady-state mean base impedance; 4) the pulsatile variations in thoracic aortic blood flow cause pulsatile decreases in thoracic impedance; and 5) the ejection of blood assumes a square-wave pattern (Jensen *et* al 1995). SV is calculated as:

$$SV = p \bullet L^2/Z_o^2 \bullet (dZ/dt)_{max} \bullet LVET$$

where p is the resistivity of blood ($\Omega \bullet cm$), L is the distance between recording electrodes (cm), (dZ/dt)_{max} is the maximum rate of change in the impedance signal during systole ($\Omega \bullet cm$), Z_o is baseline impedance (Ω) and LVET is left ventricular ejection time (sec).

The validity and reliability of IC using the Kubicek approach has been demonstrated in exercise studies using invasive comparators (Denniston *et* al 1976; TEO *et* al 1985). Although initial studies were encouraging, a number of concerns have been raised regarding the Kubicek

method for determining \dot{Q} , including the assumption that the thorax acts as a cylinder, difficulty determining p, and inconsistency in the measurement of L (Jensen *et* al 1995).

Sramek *et* al (Sramek *et* al 1983) advanced this approach by modelling the thorax as a truncated cone, such that SV can be calculated from:

SV = VEPT • LVET •
$$\frac{\left(\frac{dZ}{dt}\right)max}{Z_0}$$

where VEPT (the volume of electrically participating tissue) = $(0.17 * \text{height})^3 / 4.3$ and LVET is left ventricular ejection time (sec).

Bernstein (Bernstein 1986) subsequently modified this formula to accommodate a correction factor (δ) for body habitus (i.e. ectomorph, mesomorph and endomorph) and body weight. Validation studies in healthy and clinical populations at rest using this approach were mixed (Jensen *et al* 1995). In patients with ischemic cardiomyopathies, Belardinelli *et al* (Belardinelli *et al* 1996) reported agreement between IC and both direct Fick and thermodilution during exercise. Similarly, Scherhag *et al* (Scherhag *et al* 2005) assessed IC versus thermodilution during exercise in patients with suspected coronary heart disease, showing a mean bias of 11.4 \pm 29% during exercise, suggestive of an overestimation of \dot{Q} measured by IC. However, a number of concerns have been raised regarding the Sramek-Bernstein formula, including the reliance on subject stature and mass for the calculation of L and potential gender differences regarding thorax size and body fat composition, which may explain the poor accuracy reports in many studies.

PhysioflowTM

More recently, a new IC device, the PhysioflowTM (Manatec Biomedical, Macheren, France), has been developed. Alongside hardware improvements to boost signal-processing, modified algorithms eliminate the need for basal thoracic impedance (Z_0) or blood resistivity (p) measurements (Charloux *et* al 2000) as required in IC. In addition, exact electrode positioning is no longer crucial. Several studies have examined Physioflow (IC_{pf}) validity during exercise. In forty respiratory patients, IC_{pf} closely correlated direct Fick measurements at rest and during low to moderate exercise (r = 0.85). During mild exercise, the mean difference in \dot{Q} was 2.5% with reasonable limits of agreement of ±23.5%. During incremental exercise in healthy participants, Richard *et* al (Richard *et* al 2001) observed a correlation coefficient (r) of 0.94 for IC_{pf} versus direct Fick. The mean difference between the two techniques (IC_{pf} – Fick) was 2.8% (limits of agreement ± 24.2%). However, studies by Bougault *et* al (Bougault *et* al 2005) and Kemps *et* al (Kemps *et* al 2008) have shown systematic overestimation of \dot{Q} in COPD (25-31% mean bias) and heart failure (HF) patients (42-53%) when compared to direct Fick during exercise. Both of the latter studies concluded that IC_{pf} is unsuitable for measuring \dot{Q} during exercise in these patients. Whilst altered/oscillatory breathing experienced by both COPD and HF patients may influence \dot{Q} , perhaps a more likely candidate is overestimation of SV during the autocalibration procedure associated with this device (Kemps *et* al 2008). Evidence for the latter can be found in the data of Kemps *et* al (2008) who showed a relatively consistent bias throughout exercise, thus indicating that some factor prior to exercise led to the observed overestimation.

The reliability of IC_{pf} has also been evaluated during exercise in healthy adults and children. Richard *et* al (Richard *et* al 2001) assessed IC_{pf} reproducibility in repeated incremental exercise tests in adults. The mean difference between measurements was small (0.009 L•min⁻¹), although the limits of agreement were wide (± 31%, approximately), which the authors attributed to the incremental test design where 1-minute steps were implemented. Welsman *et* al (Welsman *et* al 2005) compared maximal \dot{Q} obtained from three tests to exhaustion in children aged 10-11 years. The CV was 9.3%, suggesting that IC_{pf} has acceptable reliability in this population.

Whilst IC is simple and non-invasive, the assumptions inherent in the algorithms of earlier devices, particularly with regards to modelling of the thoracic cavity, commonly results in observed inaccuracies with \dot{Q} measurements obtained by this approach. Furthermore, to improve the trace quality of the impedance cardiograph, some authors have employed breath-

holds (Denniston *et* al 1976) or exercise pauses (TEO *et* al 1985) during measurement. These approaches should be of concern to the exercise physiologist since both procedures may markedly alter \dot{Q} (Miles *et* al 1989). Despite some encouraging findings, the large overestimation of \dot{Q} with IC_{pf} plus wide limits of agreement during exercise (Richard *et* al 2001) may preclude a wider acceptance of this method in exercise studies.

Bioreactance

Bioreactance offers an alternative to IC by analysing relative phase shifts due to changes in intrathoracic volume. This approach, relative to IC, yields an estimated 100-fold improvement in the signal to noise ratio (Squara *et* al 2007), whilst reducing measurement variability resulting from electrode placement, body size and electrical conductivity between the skin and electrodes (Keren *et* al 2007).

Briefly, this device (NiCOM, Cheetah Medical) consists of a high-frequency (75 kHz) sine wave generator and four dual-electrode stickers. Within each sticker, one electrode transmits a sine-wave, and the other receives the signal via a voltage input amplifier. Two paired stickers are applied to ventral and dorsal surfaces of the thorax and the signal from both sides is averaged to calculate \dot{Q} (Keren *et* al 2007). In detecting the relative phase shift of the received signal ($d\Phi/dt_{max}$), SV is calculated from:

$$SV = C \bullet VET \bullet d\Phi/dt_{max}$$

where C is a constant of proportionality and VET is ventricular ejection time determined from the bioreactance signal and an integrated ECG signal.

In postoperative patients at rest, bioreactance values agree closely with those determined by thermodilution (Keren *et* al 2007; Squara *et* al 2007). Several studies have used bioreactance during exercise in heart failure patients (Myers *et* al 2007; Myers *et* al 2009; Maurer *et* al 2009). Despite reasonable accuracy at rest and during mild exercise, the evidence that at more strenuous exercise intensities, bioreactance appears to underestimate \dot{Q} , supports evidence from exercise studies in healthy individuals.

Elliott *et* al (Elliott *et* al 2010) compared bioreactance with IGR during incremental cycle exercise in healthy participants. Bioreactance systematically underestimated (19%) \dot{Q} throughout exercise although this was attributed to the inability of the device to maintain a clear ECG signal during strenuous exercise. Jakovljevic *et* al (Jakovljevic *et* al 2012) compared bioreactance measures with those obtained by IC (Kubicek method) and predicted \dot{Q} values using pulmonary gas exchange (Stringer *et* al 1997). These authors showed close agreement between methods during exercise up to heart rates of approximately 165bpm. At higher exercise intensities, IC values for \dot{Q} were significantly lower than those observed for bioreactance and pulmonary gas exchange. In summary, bioreactance offers the opportunity to study real-time \dot{Q} measurements during exercise non-invasively, yet the evidence published so far indicates potential loss of accuracy at higher exercise intensities.

Arterial Pressure Analysis

Modelflow

The Modelflow method (Wesseling *et* al 1993) calculates an aortic flow waveform from intraarterial or finger pressure by simulating a non-linear three-element model of the aortic input impedance (Bogert & van Lieshout 2005), in which impedance to left ventricular outflow is determined by the aortic characteristic impedance (aZ_0) and arterial compliance (C) (Westerhof *et* al 1971). The third element, peripheral vascular resistance (PVR) is not considered a major determinant of systolic inflow (Wesseling *et* al 1993) and is calculated as the quotient of arterial pressure and \dot{Q} . aZ_0 represents the aortic opposition to pulsatile flow from the contracting left ventricle, whilst C is defined as the change in volume (dV) per change in pressure (dP). Integration of the computed aortic flow waveform provides SV and subsequently \dot{Q} when multiplied by HR. Continuous measurement of arterial pressure from the finger permits non-invasive, beat-to-beat measurements of \dot{Q} .

This model assumes that aortic cross-sectional area increases non-linearly with increasing pressure. The relationship between cross-sectional area and pressure is described by an algorithm in which maximal aortic diameter (A_{max}) during ejection is calculated from a
database, into which subject age and gender are input, from which the relationship is derived from data obtained from human aortas (Langewouters *et* al 1984). Variability of A_{max} from this estimation is considerable, which is reflected in the inaccuracy of absolute values with 'gold standard' comparators (Bogert & van Lieshout 2005). Modelflow values in both clinical and exercise populations are confined to tracking beat-to-beat changes in \dot{Q} , unless an appropriate reference technique can be employed for calibration (Jansen *et* al 2001), thus correcting for individual variations in A_{max} .

During incremental exercise to 60% peak power, Houtman et al (Houtman et al 1999) compared CO₂ rebreathing measurements with those obtained by Modelflow calibrated by CO₂ rebreathing. Modelflow and rebreathing measurements were only modestly correlated (r =0.69), whilst the mean bias and wide limits of agreement $(2.2 \pm 7.6 \text{ L} \cdot \text{min}^{-1})$ were considered too high for use during exercise. However, several limitations with this study deserve mention; firstly, measurements of \dot{Q} by each method were not made simultaneously. Secondly, limitations with CO_2 as the reference method, including manoeuvre induced increases in \dot{Q} and subject discomfort, may reduce the validity of these findings. During an incremental cycling test, Sugawara et al (Sugawara et al 2003) showed a mean bias \pm limits of agreement (Modelflow-Doppler) of approximately $21 \pm 39\%$ (our calculation). Although Modelflow overestimates \dot{Q} compared to DE, Sugawara *et* al noted that bias decreased with increasing exercise intensity (mean bias 25.1% to 16.2%). Furthermore, in a subset of participants the correlation coefficient of duplicate measurements was 0.9 with a mean difference of 0.5 L·min⁻ ¹, thus supporting the Modelflow as a reliable estimate of \dot{Q} . Tam *et* al (Tam *et* al 2004) compared Modelflow to open-circuit C₂H₂ measurement during mild exercise. Unsurprisingly, correlation with C_2H_2 uptake was improved (r = 0.93) when Modelflow was calibrated with the C₂H₂ method. Despite low bias (0.28 L•min⁻¹), the limits of agreement remained wide (±6.8 L•min⁻¹). The overestimation of \dot{Q} may be partially explained by the difference between values obtained from the radial artery and finger pressure. Significantly higher \dot{Q} was recorded at rest and during light exercise (Azabji Kenfack et al 2004) in finger pressure derived values, which may account for the overestimation of \dot{Q} reported previously (Houtman *et* al 1999; Sugawara *et* al 2003).

Although the Modelflow method presents a continuous, non-invasive method for measuring Q, its application is confined to tracking changes throughout exercise. Where possible, radial artery pressure monitoring is favourable over finger pressure recording, although the invasiveness of arterial cannulation should be considered.

Arterial Pulse Contour Analysis (PCA)

The ejection of blood into the arterial conduit during systole causes fluctuations in arterial pressure around a mean value. The magnitude of this fluctuation is largely determined by the stroke volume. Despite the simple underlying principle, determining SV based on this concept is complicated by the non-linearity of arterial compliance across a range of pressures and the incidence of arterial pressure wave reflection. Due to the relationship between arterial pressure, stroke volume, arterial compliance and systemic vascular resistance, stroke volume can be calculated from an arterial pressure waveform if arterial compliance and systemic vascular resistance are known (Montenij *et* al 2011). If arterial compliance is assumed to be constant, \dot{Q} can be determined from arterial pressure waveform analysis. Whilst the commercially available systems based on this technique differ in their pressure-volume conversion algorithms, these basic principles remain.

One such device that has been utilised during exercise is the PulseCO system (PulseCOTM, Cambridge, UK), which calculates nominal SV from continuous measurement of intra-arterial pressure. Briefly, arterial pressure is corrected to a standardised volume waveform through the equation:

$\Delta V / \Delta bp = calibration x 250 x e^{-k \cdot bp}$

where V is volume, bp is blood pressure and k is the curve coefficient. The constant 250 represents the saturation value (mL), which is the maximal additional volume above that at atmospheric pressure that the aorta can fill. Autocorrelation of this standardised waveform

63

calculates the beat period plus a beat 'power factor', (root mean square), which is proportional to the nominal stroke volume (Rhodes & Sunderland 2005). Accuracy of this system is improved by the addition of an integrated calibration procedure (lithium indicator dilution), which corrects for arterial compliance and individual variation by altering the saturation volume.

Several alternative methods of determining \dot{Q} by analysis of the arterial pressure waveform are available and used in clinical settings, including the thermodilution-calibrated PICCOTM system (Pulsion, Munich, Germany) and the uncalibrated FloTracTM system (Edwards Lifesciences, Irvine, USA). Whilst both devices show agreement with 'gold standard' comparators (Montenij *et* al 2011), neither has been studied during exercise.

LiDCO[™] System

The PulseCOTM system includes an incorporated lithium indicator dilution method for the conversion of nominal to absolute stroke volume. Briefly, lithium chloride is injected as a bolus, either centrally or peripherally, where it mixes with venous blood before transiting the heart, following which it is drawn through an ion-selective electrode attached to a peripheral artery (typically the radial artery). \dot{Q} is calculated from the concentration-time curve, according to the equation:

 $\dot{Q} = (\text{LiCl dose (mM) x 60}) / (\text{area under dilution curve (mM•L⁻¹•s⁻¹) x (1-PCV)})$

where PCV (packed cell volume) = haemoglobin $(g \cdot dl^{-1}) / 33$

The validity of the LiDCO system has been demonstrated widely in critically ill patients (Kurita *et* al 1997; Linton *et* al 2000; Cecconi *et* al 2010) and in liver transplant patients with $\dot{Q} > 8L \cdot \min^{-1}$ (Costa *et* al 2008). To date, only one study has examined this system during exercise. Kemps *et* al (Kemps *et* al 2008) showed close agreement with the direct Fick method during exercise in heart failure patients with a mean bias of 3% and limits of agreement of $\pm 25\%$ at peak exercise (mean \dot{Q} : 9.5 L·min⁻¹). During exercise testing of trained cyclists, LiDCO calibration performed at rest appears to considerably overestimate \dot{Q} during

subsequent exercise (Elliott *et* al 2012). Performing the calibration during exercise, preferably high intensity above the anaerobic threshold, improved the accuracy of this system during exercise.

The advantages of being able to record continuously are numerous although one should balance this with the requirement for arterial cannulation, which is often beyond the specialisation of an exercise laboratory.

Nexfin

The Nexfin CO-trek pulse contour method calculates beat-to-beat SV by dividing the area under the systolic portion of the arterial pressure curve by the aortic impedance (aZ_0), calculated similarly to the Modelflow method (Bogert *et* al 2010). Briefly, aZ_0 is determined from a three-element Windkessel model, in which the non-linear effects of mean pressure and subject characteristics (i.e., age, height, weight and gender) are incorporated. The correction for subject characteristics is made from a database including finger and intra-arterial pressure together with thermodilution derived from participants undergoing surgery, head-up tilt and septic shock. Finger arterial pressure is recorded and transformed to reconstruct brachial arterial pressure waveforms that are subsequently used to determine beat-to-beat \dot{Q} .

Initial validation studies in cardiac patients show agreement with thermodilution for both intraarterial and finger pressure-derived \dot{Q} , whilst the limits of agreement for both were within acceptable limits (Bogert *et* al 2010). To date, only one study has attempted to record exercising values using the Nexfin method (Bartels *et* al 2011); In 19 healthy participants, \dot{Q} was determined by the Nexfin method and inert gas rebreathing during incremental exercise to a HR of 150 bpm. Both methods were highly correlated, with a mean bias of 3.6% (limits of agreement of \pm 30.3%). In a subset of participants, incremental exercise was repeated until volitional exhaustion with Nexfin values compared to those obtained by the Stringer method (Stringer *et* al 1997) where a-vO² diff is estimated according to the exercise intensity (% \dot{VO}_{2max}). A mean bias (\pm LoA) of 4.7 \pm 21.5% was observed indicating construct validity of this method. Further evaluation of this method is warranted against other accepted techniques.

65

Study	n	Participants	Exercise Intensity	Comparator	r	Mean bias in Q (%) ^a
C H OpenCire						
$\frac{C_2H_2}{DpenCHe}$ Barker <i>et</i> al (1999)	3	Well-trained	90% VO _{2max}	Fick	0.94	5.8% (1.3 L•min ⁻¹)
Johnson et al (2000)	6	Trained	20-85% VO _{2peak}	Fick	0.89	2.9% (0.5 L•min ⁻¹) ^{b, c}
<u>C₂H₂ Rebreathe</u>						
Jarvis <i>et</i> al (2007)	14	Active	Light Maximal	Fick	NA	18.8% (3.0 L•min ⁻¹) ^c 20.4% (4.9 L•min ⁻¹) ^c
Inert Gas Rebreathing		•				20.170 (1.7 2-11111)
Agostoni et al (2005)	20	CHF	Maximal	Fick	0.95	1.6% (0.2 L•min ⁻¹) ^b
<u>CO₂ rebreathing</u> (Single-Step)						
Jarvis et al (2007)	14	Active	Light Maximal	Fick	NA	8.1% (1.3 L•min ⁻¹) 12 5% (3 0 L •min ⁻¹)
PhysioFlow™ Charloux <i>et</i> al (2000)	32	COPD / SAS	Light	Fick	0.85	2.4% (0.26 L•min ⁻¹)
Bougalt <i>et</i> al (2005)	8	CHF	Incremental	Fick	0.85	31% (3.2 L•min ⁻¹)
Kemps <i>et</i> al (2008)	10	CHF	Light Moderate	Fick	0.73 ^b	25% (2.5 L•min ⁺) 53% (NA) 42% (NA)
Impedance Cardiography			reak			4770 (INA)
Scherhag et al (2000)	20	Suspected CAD	Light	TD	0.93	$11.4\% (1.0 \text{ L} \bullet \text{min}^{-1})^{b}$
<u>Pulse Contour Analysis (LiDCO™)</u>	· .					
Kemps et al (Kemps 2008)	10	CHF	Light Moderate Peak	Fick	0.90	-1 (NA) -1 (NA) 3 (NA)

^a Calculated as [(method – comparator) / comparator * 100%], absolute difference in L•min⁻¹ in parentheses ^b averaged from all available exercise stages

^c based on the best performing variation of the technique.

CAD = Coronary Artery Disease; C₂H₂ = Acetylene Method; CO₂ = Carbon dioxide; TD = Thermodilution; VO₂ = Oxygen Uptake; NA = Data not available; CHF = Chronic heart failure; COPD = Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; SAS = Sleep Apnoea Syndrome

Study	Regression Equation	Subjects
Direct Fick		
Barker <i>et</i> al (1999)	$y = 4.71 \dot{V}O_2 + 5.63$	Active
Johnson <i>et</i> al (2000)	$y = 4.6 \dot{V} O_2 + 4.65$	Active & Untrained
C2H2 (OpenCirc)		
Barker <i>et</i> al (1999)	$y = 6.67 \dot{V}O_2 + 2.38$	Trained
Bell et al (2003)	$y = 4.4 \dot{V}O_2 + 7.8$	Active
Dibski <i>et</i> al (2005)	$y = 6.12 \dot{V}O_2 + 3.0$	Active
<u>CO2 rebreathing</u> <u>Equilibrium Method</u>		
Vanhees et al (2000)	$y = 5.52 \dot{V}O_2 + 4.92$	Active
Dibski <i>et</i> al (2005)	$y = 6.18 \ \dot{V}O_2 + 2.59$	Trained
<u>Exponential Method</u> Vanhees et al (2000)	$y = 5.03 \ \dot{V}0_2 + 5.19$	Active
<u>Inert Gas Rebreathing</u> Elliott <i>et</i> al (2010)	$y = 4.43 \dot{V}O_2 + 5.46$	Trained
Doppler Echocardiography Nottin <i>et</i> al (2002)	$y = 4.58 \dot{V}O_2 + 6.24$	Active
PhysiolFlow TM		
Charloux <i>et</i> al (2000)	$y = 7.17 \dot{V}O_2 + 4.18$	Active
Welsman et al (2005)	$y = 6.32 \ \dot{V}O_2 + 1.45$	Children 10-11 yrs
Bioreactance		
Elliott et al (2010)	$y = 3.6 \dot{V}O_2 + 3.95$	Trained
Jakovljevic et al (2012)	$y = 4.56 \dot{V}O_2 + 6.03$	Active

Table 2. Summary of investigations reporting the $Q - \dot{V}O_2$ relationship.

Summary

Despite their status as 'gold standard' measures of cardiac output, direct Fick and thermodilution are largely inappropriate for the measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise, unless cardiac catheterisation is medically warranted. A number of minimally- or non-invasive measures have been developed to provide the exercise physiologist with haemodynamic data during exercise. Whilst many advances have been made, there is still considerable uncertainty regarding the acceptance of methods for the measurement of exercising \dot{Q} . Open circuit C₂H₂ methods perform reasonably well compared to 'gold standard' measures, although more data is required to support this view. Importantly, the precision of this method appears to be high during high-intensity exercise. Additionally, exercise physiologists should consider several important questions when investigating measurements obtained during exercise, including; a) Is the resolution of measurement sufficient to quantify the true cardiovascular adaptations to exercise; b) Is the technique precise enough to detect changes during exercise; and, c) Does the measurement procedure potentially influence hemodynamic variables during exercise?

References

Agostoni, P., Cattadori, G., Apostolo, A., Contini, M., Palermo, P., Marenzi, G. & Wasserman, K., 2005, Noninvasive measurement of cardiac output during exercise by inert gas rebreathing technique: a new tool for heart failure evaluation, *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 46(9), pp. 1779-81.

Astrand, P.O., Cuddy, T.E., Saltin, B. & Stenberg, J., 1964, Cardiac Output During Submaximal and Maximal Work, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 19, pp. 268-74.

Azabji Kenfack, M., Lador, F., Licker, M., Moia, C., Tam, E., Capelli, C., Morel, D. & Ferretti, G., 2004, Cardiac output by Modelflow method from intra-arterial and fingertip pulse pressure profiles, *Clinical Science (London, England : 1979)*, 106(4), pp. 365-9.

Barker, R.C., Hopkins, S.R., Kellogg, N., Olfert, I.M., Brutsaert, T.D., Gavin, T.P., Entin, P.L., Rice, A.J. & Wagner, P.D., 1999, Measurement of cardiac output during exercise by open-circuit acetylene uptake, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 87(4), pp. 1506-12.

Bartels, S.A., Stok, W.J., Bezemer, R., Boksem, R.J., van Goudoever, J., Cherpanath, T.G., van Lieshout, J.J., Westerhof, B.E., Karemaker, J.M. & Ince, C., 2011, Noninvasive cardiac output monitoring during exercise testing: Nexfin pulse contour analysis compared to an inert gas rebreathing method and respired gas analysis, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 25(5), pp. 315-21.

Beck, K.C., Randolph, L.N., Bailey, K.R., Wood, C.M., Snyder, E.M. & Johnson, B.D., 2006, Relationship between cardiac output and oxygen consumption during upright cycle exercise in healthy humans, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 101(5), pp. 1474-80.

Becklake, M.R., Varvis, C.J., Pengelly, L.D., Kenning, S., McGregor, M. & Bates, D.V., 1962, Measurement of pulmonary blood flow during exercise using nitrous oxide, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 17, pp. 579-86. Beekman, R.H., Katch, V., Marks, C. & Rocchini, A.P., 1984, Validity of CO2-rebreathing cardiac output during rest and exercise in young adults, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 16(3), pp. 306-11.

Belardinelli, R., Ciampani, N., Costantini, C., Blandini, A. & Purcaro, A., 1996, Comparison of impedance cardiography with thermodilution and direct Fick methods for noninvasive measurement of stroke volume and cardiac output during incremental exercise in patients with ischemic cardiomyopathy, *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 77(15), pp. 1293-301.

Bell, C., Monahan, K.D., Donato, A.J., Hunt, B.E., Seals, D.R. & Beck, K.C., 2003, Use of acetylene breathing to determine cardiac output in young and older adults, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 35(1), pp. 58-64.

Bernstein, D.P., 1986, A new stroke volume equation for thoracic electrical bioimpedance: theory and rationale, *Critical Care Medicine*, 14(10), pp. 904-9.

Bhella, P.S., Prasad, A., Heinicke, K., Hastings, J.L., Arbab-Zadeh, A., Adams-Huet, B., Pacini, E.L., Shibata, S., Palmer, M.D., Newcomer, B.R. & Levine, B.D., 2011, Abnormal haemodynamic response to exercise in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction, *European Journal of Heart Failure*, 13(12), pp. 1296-304.

Bland, J.M. & Altman, D.G., 1986, Statistical methods for assessing agreement between two methods of clinical measurement, *Lancet*, 1(8476), pp. 307-10.

Bogert, L.W. & van Lieshout, J.J., 2005, Non-invasive pulsatile arterial pressure and stroke volume changes from the human finger, *Experimental Physiology*, 90(4), pp. 437-46.

Bogert, L.W., Wesseling, K.H., Schraa, O., Van Lieshout, E.J., de Mol, B.A., van Goudoever, J., Westerhof, B.E. & van Lieshout, J.J., 2010, Pulse contour cardiac output derived from noninvasive arterial pressure in cardiovascular disease, *Anaesthesia*, 65(11), pp. 1119-25. Bougault, V., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Richard, R., Geny, B. & Oswald-

Mammosser, M., 2005, Does Thoracic Bioimpedance Accurately Determine Cardiac Output in COPD Patients During Maximal or Intermittent Exercise?, *Chest*, 127(4), pp. 1122-31.

Branthwaite, M.A. & Bradley, R.D., 1968, Measurement of cardiac output by thermal dilution in man, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 24(3), pp. 434-8.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Kaijser, L., Gustafsson, T. & Ekblom, B., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(2), pp. 781-6.

Cade, W.T., Nabar, S.R. & Keyser, R.E., 2004, Reproducibility of the exponential rise technique of CO(2) rebreathing for measuring P(v)CO(2) and C(v)CO(2) to non-invasively estimate cardiac output during incremental, maximal treadmill exercise, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 91(5-6), pp. 669-76.

Calbet, J.A., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Helge, J.W., Søndergaard, H., Munch-Andersen, T., Boushel, R. & Saltin, B., 2007, Cardiac output and leg and arm blood flow during incremental exercise to exhaustion on the cycle ergometer, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 969-78.

Calbet, J.A., Rådegran, G., Boushel, R., Søndergaard, H., Saltin, B. & Wagner, P.D., 2004, Plasma volume expansion does not increase maximal cardiac output or VO2 max in lowlanders acclimatized to altitude, *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 287(3), pp. H1214-24.

Cecconi, M., Dawson, D., Casaretti, R., Grounds, R.M. & Rhodes, A., 2010, A prospective study of the accuracy and precision of continuous cardiac output monitoring devices as compared to intermittent thermodilution, *Minerva Anestesiologica*, 76(12), pp. 1010-7.

Cecconi, M., Dawson, D., Grounds, R.M. & Rhodes, A., 2009, Lithium dilution cardiac output measurement in the critically ill patient: determination of precision of the technique, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 35(3), pp. 498-504.

Chapman, C.B., Fisher, J.N. & Sproule, B.J., 1960, Behavior of stroke volume at rest and during exercise in human beings, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 39, pp. 1208-13.

Charkoudian, N., Joyner, M.J., Johnson, C.P., Eisenach, J.H., Dietz, N.M. & Wallin, B.G., 2005, Balance between cardiac output and sympathetic nerve activity in resting humans: role in arterial pressure regulation, *The Journal of Physiology*, 568(Pt 1), pp. 315-21.

Charloux, A., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Richard, R., Lampert, E., Oswald-Mammosser, M., Mettauer, B., Geny, B. & Lonsdorfer, J., 2000, A new impedance cardiograph device for the non-invasive evaluation of cardiac output at rest and during exercise: comparison with the "direct" Fick method, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(4), pp. 313-20.

Collier, C.R., 1956, Determination of mixed venous CO2 tensions by rebreathing, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 9(1), pp. 25-9.

Costa, M.G., Della Rocca, G., Chiarandini, P., Mattelig, S., Pompei, L., Barriga, M.S., Reynolds, T., Cecconi, M. & Pietropaoli, P., 2008, Continuous and intermittent cardiac output measurement in hyperdynamic conditions: pulmonary artery catheter vs. lithium dilution technique, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 34(2), pp. 257-63.

Critchley, L.A. & Critchley, J.A., 1999, A meta-analysis of studies using bias and precision statistics to compare cardiac output measurement techniques, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 15(2), pp. 85-91.

Defares, J.G., 1958, Determination of PvCO2 from the exponential CO2 rise during rebreathing, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 13(2), pp. 159-64.

Denniston, J.C., Maher, J.T., Reeves, J.T., Cruz, J.C., Cymerman, A. & Grover, R.F., 1976, Measurement of cardiac output by electrical impedance at rest and during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 40(1), pp. 91-5.

Dibski, D.W., Smith, D.J., Jensen, R., Norris, S.R. & Ford, G.T., 2005, Comparison and reliability of two non-invasive acetylene uptake techniques for the measurement of cardiac output, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 94(5-6), pp. 670-80.

Ekblom, B. & Hermansen, L., 1968, Cardiac output in athletes, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 25(5), p. 619-625.

Elliott, A., Hull, J.H., Nunan, D., Jakovljevic, D.G., Brodie, D. & Ansley, L., 2010, Application of bioreactance for cardiac output assessment during exercise in healthy individuals, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 109(5), pp. 945-51.

Elliott, A.D., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M. & Ansley, L., 2012, Measurement of cardiac output during exercise in healthy, trained humans using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis, *Physiological Measurement*, 33(10), pp. 1691-701.

Espersen, K., Jensen, E.W., Rosenborg, D., Thomsen, J.K., Eliasen, K., Olsen, N.V. & Kanstrup, I., 1995, Comparison of cardiac output measurement techniques: thermodilution, Doppler, GO2-rebreathing and the direct Fick method, *Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica*, 39(2), pp. 245-51.

Farhi, L.E., Nesarajah, M.S., Olszowka, A.J., Metildi, L.A. & Ellis, A.K., 1976, Cardiac output determination by simple one-step rebreathing technique, *Respiration Physiology*, 28(1), pp. 141-59.

Ferguson, R.J., Faulkner, J.A., Julius, S. & Conway, J., 1968, Comparison of cardiac output determined by CO2 rebreathing and dye-dilution methods, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 25(4), pp. 450-4.

Gabrielsen, A., Videbaek, R., Schou, M., Damgaard, M., Kastrup, J. & Norsk, P., 2002, Noninvasive measurement of cardiac output in heart failure patients using a new foreign gas rebreathing technique, *Clinical Science (London, England : 1979)*, 102(2), pp. 247-52.

Gan, K., Nishi, I., Chin, I. & Slutsky, A.S., 1993, On-line determination of pulmonary blood flow using respiratory inert gas analysis, *IEEE Transactions on Bio-medical Engineering*, 40(12), pp. 1250-9.

Gonzalez-Alonso, J. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2003, Reductions in systemic and skeletal muscle blood flow and oxygen delivery limit maximal aerobic capacity in humans, *Circulation*, 107(6), p. 824-830.

Hermansen, L., Ekblom, B. & Saltin, B., 1970, Cardiac output during submaximal and maximal treadmill and bicycle exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 29(1), p. 82-86.

Holmgren, A. & Pernow, B., 1960, The reproducibility of cardiac output determination by the direct Fick method during muscular work, *Scandinavian Journal of Clinical and Laboratory Investigation*, 12, pp. 224-7.

Hopkins, W.G., 2000, Measures of reliability in sports medicine and science, *Sports Medicine*, 30(1), pp. 1-15.

Houtman, S., Oeseburg, B. & Hopman, M.T., 1999, Non-invasive cardiac output assessment during moderate exercise: pulse contour compared with CO2 rebreathing, *Clinical Physiology*, 19(3), pp. 230-7.

Jakovljevic, D.G., Birks, E.J., George, R.S., Trenell, M.I., Seferovic, P.M., Yacoub, M.H. & Brodie, D.A., 2011, Relationship between peak cardiac pumping capability and selected exercise-derived prognostic indicators in patients treated with left ventricular assist devices, *European Journal of Heart Failure*, 13(9), pp. 992-9.

Jakovljevic, D.G., George, R.S., Donovan, G., Nunan, D., Henderson, K., Bougard, R.S., Yacoub, M.H., Birks, E.J. & Brodie, D.A., 2010, Comparison of cardiac power output and

74

exercise performance in patients with left ventricular assist devices, explanted (recovered) patients, and those with moderate to severe heart failure, *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 105(12), pp. 1780-5.

Jakovljevic, D.G., Moore, S., Hallsworth, K., Fattakhova, G., Thoma, C. & Trenell, M.I., 2012, Comparison of cardiac output determined by bioimpedance and bioreactance methods at rest and during exercise, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 26(2), pp. 63-8.

Jakovljevic, D.G., Nunan, D., Donovan, G., Hodges, L.D., Sandercock, G.R. & Brodie, D.A., 2008, Comparison of cardiac output determined by different rebreathing methods at rest and at peak exercise, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(5), pp. 593-9.

Jansen, J.R., Schreuder, J.J., Mulier, J.P., Smith, N.T., Settels, J.J. & Wesseling, K.H., 2001, A comparison of cardiac output derived from the arterial pressure wave against thermodilution in cardiac surgery patients, *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 87(2), pp. 212-22.

Jarvis, S.S., Levine, B.D., Prisk, G.K., Shykoff, B.E., Elliott, A.R., Rosow, E., Blomqvist, C.G. & Pawelczyk, J.A., 2007, Simultaneous determination of the accuracy and precision of closed-circuit cardiac output rebreathing techniques, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 867-74.

Jensen, L., Yakimets, J. & Teo, K.K., 1995, A review of impedance cardiography, *Heart & Lung: The Journal of Acute and Critical Care*, 24(3), pp. 183-93.

Johnson, B.D., Beck, K.C., Proctor, D.N., Miller, J., Dietz, N.M. & Joyner, M.J., 2000, Cardiac output during exercise by the open circuit acetylene washin method: comparison with direct Fick, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88(5), p. 1650-8.

Kemps, H.M., Thijssen, E.J., Schep, G., Sleutjes, B.T., De Vries, W.R., Hoogeveen, A.R., Wijn, P.F. & Doevendans, P.A., 2008, Evaluation of two methods for continuous cardiac output assessment during exercise in chronic heart failure patients, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 105(6), pp. 1822-9.

75

Keren, H., Burkhoff, D. & Squara, P., 2007, Evaluation of a noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring system based on thoracic bioreactance, *American Journal of Physiology*. *Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 293(1), pp. H583-9.

Knobloch, K., Hoeltke, V., Jakob, E., Vogt, P.M. & Phillips, R., 2008, Non-invasive ultrasonic cardiac output monitoring in exercise testing, *International Journal of Cardiology*, 126(3), pp. 445-7.

Knobloch, K., Spies, M., Vogt, P.M. & Phillips, R., 2009, A comparison of real-time CW Doppler and calculated cardiac output according to the Stringer formula for non-invasive hemodynamics in exercise testing, *International Journal of Cardiology*, 131(3), pp. 413-5.

Kubicek, W.G., From, A.H., Patterson, R.P., Witsoe, D.A., Castaneda, A., Lillehei, R.C. & Ersek, R., 1970, Impedance cardiography as a noninvasive means to monitor cardiac function, *JAAMI; Journal of the Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation*, 4(2), pp. 79-84.

Kurita, T., Morita, K., Kato, S., Kikura, M., Horie, M. & Ikeda, K., 1997, Comparison of the accuracy of the lithium dilution technique with the thermodilution technique for measurement of cardiac output, *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 79(6), p. 770-5.

Lang, C.C., Karlin, P., Haythe, J., Tsao, L. & Mancini, D.M., 2007, Ease of noninvasive measurement of cardiac output coupled with peak VO2 determination at rest and during exercise in patients with heart failure, *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 99(3), pp. 404-5.

Langewouters, G.J., Wesseling, K.H. & Goedhard, W.J., 1984, The static elastic properties of 45 human thoracic and 20 abdominal aortas in vitro and the parameters of a new model, *Journal of Biomechanics*, 17(6), pp. 425-35.

Linton, R.A., Jonas, M.M., Tibby, S.M., Murdoch, I.A., O'Brien, T.K., Linton, N.W. & Band, D.M., 2000, Cardiac output measured by lithium dilution and transpulmonary thermodilution in patients in a paediatric intensive care unit, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 26(10), pp. 1507-11.

Liu, Y., Menold, E., Dullenkopf, A., Reissnecker, S., Lormes, W., Lehmann, M. & Steinacker, J.M., 1997, Validation of the acetylene rebreathing method for measurement of cardiac output at rest and during high-intensity exercise, *Clinical Physiology*, 17(2), pp. 171-82.

Mackenzie, J.D., Haites, N.E. & Rawles, J.M., 1986, Method of assessing the reproducibility of blood flow measurement: factors influencing the performance of thermodilution cardiac output computers, *British Heart Journal*, 55(1), pp. 14-24.

Maurer, M.M., Burkhoff, D., Maybaum, S., Franco, V., Vittorio, T.J., Williams, P., White, L., Kamalakkannan, G., Myers, J. & Mancini, D.M., 2009, A multicenter study of noninvasive cardiac output by bioreactance during symptom-limited exercise, *Journal of Cardiac Failure*, 15(8), pp. 689-99.

Metra, M., Faggiano, P., D'Aloia, A., Nodari, S., Gualeni, A., Raccagni, D. & Dei Cas, L., 1999, Use of cardiopulmonary exercise testing with hemodynamic monitoring in the prognostic assessment of ambulatory patients with chronic heart failure, *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 33(4), pp. 943-50.

Miles, D.S., Cox, M.H. & Bomze, J.P., 1989, Cardiovascular responses to upper body exercise in normals and cardiac patients, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 21(5 Suppl), pp. S126-31.

Mitchell, J.H., Sproule, B.J. & Chapman, C.B., 1958, The physiological meaning of the maximal oxygen intake test, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 37(4), pp. 538-47.

Montenij, L.J., de Waal, E.E. & Buhre, W.F., 2011, Arterial waveform analysis in anesthesia and critical care, *Current Opinion in Anaesthesiology*, 24(6), pp. 651-6

Mortensen, S.P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E.A., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2008, Restrictions in systemic and locomotor skeletal muscle perfusion, oxygen supply and VO2 during high-intensity whole-body exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(10), p. 2621-2635.

77

Mortensen, S.P., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C., Dalsgaard, M.K., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2005, Limitations to systemic and locomotor limb muscle oxygen delivery and uptake during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 566(Pt 1), pp. 273-85.

Myers, J., Gujja, P., Neelagaru, S. & Burkhoff, D., 2007, Cardiac output and cardiopulmonary responses to exercise in heart failure: application of a new bio-reactance device, *Journal of Cardiac Failure*, 13(8), pp. 629-36.

Myers, J., Gujja, P., Neelagaru, S., Hsu, L., Vittorio, T., Jackson-Nelson, T. & Burkhoff, D., 2009, End-tidal CO2 pressure and cardiac performance during exercise in heart failure, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 41(1), pp. 19-25.

Nottin, S., Vinet, A., Lecoq, A.M., Guenon, P. & Obert, P., 2000, [Study of the reproducibility of cardiac output measurement during exercise in pre-pubertal children by doppler echocardiography and CO2 inhalation], *Arch Mal Coeur Vaiss*, 93(11), pp. 1297-303.

Nottin, S., Vinet, A., Stecken, F., Nguyen, L.D., Ounissi, F., Lecoq, A.M. & Obert, P., 2002, Central and peripheral cardiovascular adaptations during a maximal cycle exercise in boys and men, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 34(3), pp. 456-63.

Olszowka, A.J., Shykoff, B.E., Pendergast, D.R. & Farhi, L.E., 2004, Revised one-step method for determination of cardiac output, *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology*, 140(1), pp. 99-109.

Prabhu, M., 2007, Cardiac output measurement, *Anaesthesia & Intensive Care Medicine*, 8(2), pp. 63-6.

Reybrouck, T., Amery, A., Billiet, L., Fagard, R. & Stijns, H., 1978, Comparison of cardiac output determined by a carbon dioxide-rebreathing and direct Fick method at rest and during exercise, *Clinical Science and Molecular Medicine*, 55(5), pp. 445-52.

Rhodes, A. & Sunderland, R., 2005, Arterial Pulse Power Analysis: The LiDCO plus System, *Functional Hemodynamic Monitoring*, pp. 183-92.

Richard, R., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Doutreleau, S., Buchheit, M., Oswald-Mammosser, M., Lampert, E., Mettauer, B., Geny, B. & Lonsdorfer, J., 2001, Non-invasive cardiac output evaluation during a maximal progressive exercise test, using a new impedance cardiograph device, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 85(3), pp. 202-7.

Ridout, S.J., Parker, B.A., Smithmyer, S.L., Gonzales, J.U., Beck, K.C. & Proctor, D.N., 2010, Age and sex influence the balance between maximal cardiac output and peripheral vascular reserve, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 108(3), pp. 483-9.

Rosenblum, H., Helmke, S., Williams, P., Teruya, S., Jones, M., Burkhoff, D., Mancini, D. & Maurer, M.S., 2010, Peak cardiac power measured noninvasively with a bioreactance technique is a predictor of adverse outcomes in patients with advanced heart failure, *Congestive Heart Failure (Greenwich, Conn.)*, 16(6), pp. 254-8.

Rowell, L.B., Marx, H.J., Bruce, R.A., Conn, R.D. & Kusumi, F., 1966, Reductions in cardiac output, central blood volume, and stroke volume with thermal stress in normal men during exercise, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 45(11), pp. 1801-16.

Rowland, T. & Obert, P., 2002, Doppler echocardiography for the estimation of cardiac output with exercise, *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.)*, 32(15), pp. 973-86.

Rowland, T.W., Melanson, E.L., Popowski, B.E. & Ferrone, L.C., 1998, Test-retest reproducibility of maximum cardiac output by Doppler echocardiography, *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 81(10), pp. 1228-30.

Scheer, B., Perel, A. & Pfeiffer, U.J., 2002, Clinical review: complications and risk factors of peripheral arterial catheters used for haemodynamic monitoring in anaesthesia and intensive care medicine, *Critical Care (London, England)*, 6(3), pp. 199-204.

Scherhag, A., Kaden, J.J., Kentschke, E., Sueselbeck, T. & Borggrefe, M., 2005, Comparison of impedance cardiography and thermodilution-derived measurements of stroke volume and cardiac output at rest and during exercise testing, *Cardiovascular Drugs and Therapy / Sponsored by the International Society of Cardiovascular Pharmacotherapy*, 19(2), pp. 141-7.

Smyth, R.J., Gledhill, N., Froese, A.B. & Jamnik, V.K., 1984, Validation of noninvasive maximal cardiac output measurement, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 16(5), p. 512-5.

Squara, P., Denjean, D., Estagnasie, P., Brusset, A., Dib, J.C. & Dubois, C., 2007, Noninvasive cardiac output monitoring (NICOM): a clinical validation, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 33(7), pp. 1191-4.

Sramek, B., Rose, D. & Miyamoto, A., 1983, Proceedings of the Sixth International Conference on Electrical Bioimpedance. Zadar, Yugoslavia, *Stroke volume equation with a linear base impedance model and its accuracy, as compared to thermodilution and magnetic flowmeter techniques in humans and animals.* pp. 38-41.

Stout, R.L., Wessel, H.U. & Paul, M.H., 1975, Pulmonary blood flow determined by continuous analysis of pulmonary N2O exchange, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 38(5), pp. 913-8.

Stringer, W.W., Hansen, J.E. & Wasserman, K., 1997, Cardiac output estimated noninvasively from oxygen uptake during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(3), pp. 908-12.

Sugawara, J., Tanabe, T., Miyachi, M., Yamamoto, K., Takahashi, K., Iemitsu, M., Otsuki, T., Homma, S., Maeda, S., Ajisaka, R. & Matsuda, M., 2003, Non-invasive assessment of cardiac output during exercise in healthy young humans: comparison between Modelflow method and Doppler echocardiography method, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 179(4), pp. 361-6. Sun, X.G., Hansen, J.E., Ting, H., Chuang, M.L., Stringer, W.W., Adame, D. & Wasserman, K., 2000, Comparison of Exercise Cardiac Output by the Fick Principle Using Oxygen and Carbon Dioxide, *Chest*, 118(3), p. 631.

Tabakin, B.S., Hanson, J.S., Merriam, T.W. & Caldwell, E.J., 1964, Hemodynamic response of normal men to graded treadmill exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 19, pp. 457-64.

Tam, E., Azabji Kenfack, M., Cautero, M., Lador, F., Antonutto, G., di Prampero, P.E., Ferretti, G. & Capelli, C., 2004, Correction of cardiac output obtained by Modelflow from finger pulse pressure profiles with a respiratory method in humans, *Clinical Science (London, England : 1979)*, 106(4), pp. 371-6.

Teo, K.K., Hetherington, M.D., Haennel, R.G., Greenwood, P.V., Rossall, R.E. & Kappagoda, T., 1985, Cardiac output measured by impedance cardiography during maximal exercise tests, *Cardiovascular Research*, 19(12), p. 737-43.

van Grondelle, A., Ditchey, R.V., Groves, B.M., Wagner, W.W. & Reeves, J.T., 1983, Thermodilution method overestimates low cardiac output in humans, *The American Journal of Physiology*, 245(4), pp. H690-2.

Vanhees, L., Defoor, J., Schepers, D., Brusselle, S., Reybrouck, T. & Fagard, R., 2000, Comparison of cardiac output measured by two automated methods of CO₂ rebreathing, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 32(5), pp. 1028-34.

Vinet, A., Nottin, S., Lecoq, A.M., Guenon, P. & Obert, P., 2001, Reproducibility of cardiac output measurements by Doppler echocardiography in prepubertal children and adults, *International Journal of Sports Medicine*, 22(6), pp. 437-41.

Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999a, Reliability and Validity of Measures of Cardiac Output During Incremental to Maximal Aerobic Exercise: Part I: Conventional Techniques, *Sports Medicine*, 27(1), pp. 23-41. Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999b, Reliability and validity of measures of cardiac output during incremental to maximal aerobic exercise: Part II: Novel techniques and new advances, *Sports Medicine*, 27(4), pp. 241-60.

Welsman, J., Bywater, K., Farr, C., Welford, D. & Armstrong, N., 2005, Reliability of peak VO(2) and maximal cardiac output assessed using thoracic bioimpedance in children, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 94(3), pp. 228-34.

Wesseling, K.H., Jansen, J.R., Settels, J.J. & Schreuder, J.J., 1993, Computation of aortic flow from pressure in humans using a nonlinear, three-element model, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 74(5), pp. 2566-73.

Westerhof, N., Elzinga, G. & Sipkema, P., 1971, An artificial arterial system for pumping hearts, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 31(5), pp. 776-81.



IMAGING SERVICES NORTH

Boston Spa, Wetherby West Yorkshire, LS23 7BQ www.bl.uk

PAGINATED BLANK PAGES ARE SCANNED AS FOUND IN ORIGINAL THESIS

NO INFORMATION IS MISSING

STUDIES

I. Application and comparison of non-invasive methodologies for cardiac output assessment during exercise.

Elliott, A., Hull, J.H., Nunan, D., Jakovljevic D., Brodie, D., and Ansley L. (2010). Application of bioreactance for cardiac output assessment during exercise in healthy individuals. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, **109**: 945-51.

II. An evaluation of calibrated pulse contour analysis for cardiac output assessment during exercise in trained individuals.

Unpublished findings.

III. Optimising the measurement of cardiac output during exercise using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis.

Elliott, A., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M., and Ansley L. (2012). Measurement of cardiac output during exercise in healthy, trained humans using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis. *Physiological Measurement*, **33**, p1691-1701

IV. Evidence of cardiac functional reserve upon exhaustion during incremental exercise to determine \dot{VO}_{2max} .

Elliott, A., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M., Noakes, T. D. and Ansley L. (2013). Evidence of cardiac functional reserve during incremental exercise to determine $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. British Journal of Sports Medicine, doi:10.1136/bjsports-2012-091752

STUDIES I, III, and IV CAN BE FOUND IN THEIR PUBLISHED FORM IN APPENDIX A.

CHAPTER 2:

STUDY I:

Application and comparison of non-invasive methodologies for cardiac output assessment during exercise.

Adapted from:

Elliott, A., Hull, J.H., Nunan, D., Jakovljevic D., Brodie, D., and Ansley L. (2010). Application of bioreactance for cardiac output assessment during exercise in healthy individuals. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, **109**: 945-51

Introduction

Measurement of cardiac output (\dot{Q}) during exercise provides a valuable insight into the cardiovascular response to physiological stress and is an important component in assessing the integrative cardiorespiratory response. A number of methods have been employed to evaluate \dot{Q} during exercise (Warburton *et* al 1999a; Warburton *et* al 1999b) with varying degrees of accuracy. Invasive techniques, dependent upon vascular catheterisation and direct Fick calculation are generally regarded as the 'gold standard' (Warburton *et* al 1999a). However, the practical utility of these techniques is limited by the fact that they are expensive, require specialist expertise and are associated with inherent risks (e.g. vascular occlusion) (Scheer *et* al 2002).

A number of non-invasive techniques have therefore been evaluated in this setting and include methods employing gas rebreathing (Richard et al 2001), open-circuit acetylene breathing (Johnson et al 2000), the Modelflow method (Sugawara et al 2003) and bioimpedance cardiography (Richard et al 2001). The latter is based upon the principle that assessment of electrical conductance properties across the thorax can be used to calculate aortic blood flow. This technique is advantageous in the exercise setting given it is easy to apply, versatile and permits continuous, beat-to-beat monitoring of cardiac function (Warburton et al 1999b; Richard *et* al 2001). Bioimpedance \dot{Q} has been validated with both dye-dilution (Denniston *et* al 1976) and direct Fick (Teo et al 1985) methodologies during exercise, although there have since been conflicting reports of accuracy (Warburton et al 1999b). Some of the discrepancy reported may arise from difficulty in obtaining signals sufficiently free of noise artefact and a need to precisely model thoracic dimensions and distance between electrode placements (Denniston et al 1976; Warburton et al 1999b). Furthermore, many studies have required recordings be obtained during a period of breath-holding or a pause in exercise to ensure accuracy (Teo et al 1985). Updated approaches to the use of bioimpedance (PhysioFlowTM) have become available and shown reasonable agreement with direct Fick measurements during incremental exercise (Richard et al 2001). However, recent studies have shown poor validity of

this approach during exercise in both COPD (Bougault *et* al 2005) and chronic heart failure patients (Kemps *et* al 2008), which precludes its use for the routine assessment of absolute \dot{Q} values during exercise.

A novel bioreactance based device (NICOM, Cheetah Medical, Delaware, USA), has become available (Keren *et* al 2007) offering the potential to address these deficiencies. In contrast to the *amplitude* based calculation of bioimpedance, bioreactance provides \dot{Q} data from analysis of the *frequency* of relative phase shifts of electrical current injected across the thorax and as such is less subject to interference. It has been argued that this device yields a signal-to-noise ratio that is about 100-fold greater than bioimpedance (Squara 2008). Furthermore it is reported that signal magnitude is not affected by precision of electrode placement, body movement or respiratory excursion (Keren *et* al 2007b), all key points in the assessment of \dot{Q} during dynamic exercise.

The bioreactance device has been found to have good precision in comparison with invasive methods at rest and in response to physiological challenge (e.g. fluid loading) (Keren *et* al 2007). In addition, Myers *et al* (Myers *et* al 2007) recently reported good construct validity of the bioreactance method during exercise as evidenced by a strong relationship between bioreactance determined \dot{Q} (\dot{Q}_{bio}) and oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_2$) in patients referred with cardiac failure. In this setting the device was reported to be easy to use and provided consistent and reportedly valid results. To date, however the bioreactance device has not been evaluated during strenuous exercise at higher levels of \dot{Q} , in comparison with other accepted methodologies in healthy trained individuals.

The aim of this study was therefore to extend the previous application of this device by evaluating the practicality and utility of the bioreactance method for measuring cardiac output continuously during cycle ergometry across different exercise intensity domains in trained young individuals. In addition we assessed the level of agreement between the bioreactance and contemporaneous measures taken from an alternative non-invasive \dot{Q} monitoring device;

based upon principles of inert gas rebreathing (Innocor, Innovision, Denmark) ($\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$). This device has previously been validated against invasive techniques (Agostoni *et* al 2005) and been found to produce accurate, reproducible \dot{Q} data during maximal cycle ergometry exercise (Jakovljevic *et* al 2008).

Methods

Participants

Fourteen healthy male recreationally trained cyclists (age 34 ± 8 years, body mass 80.5 ± 8.4 Kg, height 1.81 ± 0.4 m, $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ 56.1 ± 5.7 ml·kg⁻¹·m⁻¹) were recruited to participate in the study. Participants provided written informed consent and the study was approved by the Kingston University Ethics Committee. All procedures were in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Participants with a history of cardiac or respiratory disease were excluded.

Study Design

Participants were requested to attend the exercise physiology laboratory to perform an incremental maximal exercise test on an electromagnetically-braked cadence independent cycle ergometer (Velotron, Racermate Inc., USA). They abstained from exercise in the 24 hours preceding exercise and from caffeinated beverages, alcohol and tobacco on the day of testing. Following determination of height and body mass, participants were familiarised with the exercise equipment and protocol.

Exercise Protocol

After baseline resting measurement of \dot{Q} (see *Cardiac Output Measurements*) participants commenced cycling at 150 watts (W) for five minutes followed by 200 W for a further five minutes. Power output was then incremented by 30 W every three minutes until volitional exhaustion (Figure 1). Active encouragement was given at all times throughout the test to encourage maximal volitional effort. The exercise test duration ranged from 16 to 28 minutes, depending on the physical condition of the individual. Participants used their own cycling shoes and were permitted to self-select their cadence throughout the exercise protocol.

Throughout the exercise period breath-by-breath gas exchange data was collected continuously using an online system (Innocor, Innovision, Denmark) and averaged over 30 s epochs. Heart rate (HR) was recorded continuously using a telemetric monitor (Polar S610, Polar Elektro, Finland).

Cardiac Output Measurements

At rest, \dot{Q} was determined as the mean of triplicate values obtained over a period of 5 mins rest whilst seated on the ergometer. During exercise, \dot{Q}_{bio} was measured continuously (see below) with values recorded during the final minute of each exercise stage. Cardiac output measured by inert gas rebreathing ($\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$) was measured at two timepoints; during the final minute of the 200 W stage and in the final exercise stage when participants indicated they were near to exhaustion but still remained able to comply with the rebreathing protocol (Figure 1). Cardiac index (\dot{Q} i) is reported as \dot{Q} / body surface area.





Bioreactance cardiac output (\dot{Q}_{bio})

The \dot{Q}_{bio} (NICOM, Cheetah Medical, Delaware, USA) was determined as described elsewhere (Myers *et* al 2009). In brief, blood flow within the aorta was calculated based on an assessment

of the phase shifts in an alternating radiofrequency electrical current $(d\Phi/dt_{max})$ measured across the thorax. \dot{Q} was subsequently determined from:

$$\dot{Q} = (C * VET * d\Phi/dt_{max}) * HR$$

where C is a constant of proportionality (based upon subject age, gender and body size) and VET is ventricular ejection time determined from the bioreactance and electrocardiograph signal.

Two surface dual-electrodes were applied over the trapezius muscle on either side of the upper torso and two on the lower posterior torso lateral to the margin of the latissimus dorsii musculature. Electrode connections were secured with medical tape and all connecting wires supported to ensure minimal movement artefact. The system was then auto-calibrated and an adequate electrocardiograph signal and bioreactance waveform was established prior to the acquisition of data. All \dot{Q}_{bio} data was recorded continuously and averaged over 30s intervals to minimise beat-to-beat variability.

Inert Gas Rebreathing Cardiac Output (Qrebreathe)

The $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ was determined using an inert gas rebreathing technique (Innocor, Innovision, Denmark). The system consists of a three-way respiratory valve with a mouthpiece and a rebreathing bag connected to a photoacoustic analyser. The device requires participants to inhale an inert gas mixture; consisting of 0.5% nitrous oxide (N₂O); 0.1% sulphur hexafluoride; (SF₆) and a 28% O₂ in nitrogen mixture in a closed system (i.e. with a nose clip *in situ*). In order to take a measurement, participants are required to completely empty the rebreathing bag with each inspiration. The software then determined \dot{Q} based upon the rate of decrease in the concentration of N₂O during the manoeuvre. The $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ was taken as proportional to pulmonary blood flow with the assumption of an insignificant intra-pulmonary shunt.

Arterial-venous Oxygen Difference

The arterial-venous oxygen difference $((a-v)O_2 diff)$ was calculated using a re-arrangement of the direct Fick equation:

$$(a-v)O_2 diff(ml \cdot dl^{-1}) = 100 * (\dot{V}O_2 (L \cdot min^{-1}) / \dot{Q} (L \cdot min^{-1}))$$

Data Analysis

Data are expressed as mean \pm SD unless otherwise stated. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to evaluate the relationship between \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$ measures taken at contemporaneous timepoints. Linear regression analysis permitted the comparison of \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ for each method against data obtained from previous studies with accepted methods. Differences between \dot{Q}_{bio} and $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ were compared using the method described by Bland and Altman (Bland & Altman 1986) with difference expressed as mean bias (upper and lower 95% limits of agreement) and a two-sided paired t-test to determine significance. Intra-class correlation coefficient (ICC) was also determined. All statistical analyses were performed on GraphPad (Prism v. 5, GraphPad Software Inc, USA) with a P value of < 0.05 considered significant.

Results

Rest

In all participants, high quality, stable bioreactance waves and electrocardiograph data were obtained with a high mean ICC, 0.94 (P < 0.001) for triplicate measures of \dot{Q}_{bio} at rest. Similarly, all participants were able to adequately perform the rebreathing manoeuvre. The ICC of $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ was lower at 0.61 (P < 0.05). Resting $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ was greater than \dot{Q}_{bio} (P < 0.05) with a mean bias of 1 L•min⁻¹ (LoA 1.7 to -3.7 L•min⁻¹) or -14.4% (25 to -54%).

Exercise

Due to inadequate rebreathing manoeuvre, we were unable to obtain a $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ measurement in one participant (7%) at the 200 W stage, and in three participants (21%) at the maximal exercise stage. In contrast, the bioreactance device provided data continuously throughout exercise, with no evidence of electrode detachment. However, in nine participants (65%), the electrocardiograph trace was intermittently lost during exercise >160 bpm. Resulting in lower values for HR from the bioreactance device when compared with those obtained using a HR monitor.
 Table 1. Cardiac output data at rest and during exercise.

		Inert Gas	Mean (SD)						
Variable	Bioreactance	Rebreathing	difference	<i>P</i> -value					
At rest									
Ż (L∙min⁻¹)	6.3 (1.2)	7.3 (1.3)	-1.0 (1.4)	0.019					
Qi (L•m ² •min ⁻¹)	3.1 (0.6)	3.6 (0.7)	-0.5 (0.7)	0.018					
VO ₂ (L∙min ⁻¹)	0.5 (0.1)	0.5 (0.1)	NA	NA					
Calculated (a-v)O2diff (ml•dl ⁻¹ O2)	7.4 (2.0)	6.3 (1.0)	1.1 (1.5)	0.014					
Estimated (a-v)O2diff (ml•dl ⁻¹ O2)	NA	NA							
200 W data*									
Q (L•min ⁻¹)	16.2 (2.0)	20.4 (2.1)	-4.3 (2.9)	<0.001					
Żi (L∙m²•min⁻¹)	8.0 (0.8)	10.1 (1.1)	-2.1 (1.5)	<0.001					
ΔQ Rest – 200W (%)	156.5 (45.4)	188.3 (62.5)	-31.8 (78.3)	0.17					
^V O ₂ (L∙min ⁻¹)	3.3 (0.4)	3.3 (0.4)	NA	NA					
Calculated (a-v)O2diff (ml•dl ⁻¹ O2)	20.3 (3.2)	15.9 (1.8)	4.4 (3.0)	<0.001					
Estimated (a-v)O ₂ diff (ml•dl ⁻¹ O ₂)	13	3.8	NA	NA					
Maximal exercise^									
Q (L•min ⁻¹)	19.3 (3.4)	23.3 (3.1)	-4.0 (3.5)	0.004					
Qi (L•m ² •min ⁻¹)	9.6 (1.5)	11.7 (1.1)	-2.1 (1.6)	0.001					
ΔQ 200 W – MAX (%)	22.8 (15.8)	11.9 (13.7)	10.9 (14.5)	0.03					
$\dot{V}O_2$ (L•min ⁻¹)	4.2 (0.5)	4.2 (0.5)	NA	NA					
Calculated (a-v)O ₂ diff (ml•dl ⁻¹ O ₂)	22.4 (3.9)	18.3 (1.6)	4.2 (3.9)	0.005					
Estimated (a-v)O ₂ diff (ml•dl ⁻¹ O ₂)	16.2		·NA	NA					

Data presented as mean (SD). Participants *n=13, ^n=11 for which contemporaneous data was available. Estimated (a-v)O₂diff determined from Stringer (Stringer *et* al 1997). \dot{Q} ; cardiac output, \dot{Q} ; cardiac index, $\dot{V}O_2$; peak oxygen uptake, (a-v)O₂diff; arterial-venous oxygen difference.

Cardiac Output

Averaged exercise \dot{Q} data are shown in Table 1. Individual \dot{Q} and SV data are shown in figure 2. The \dot{Q} data from the two devices were well correlated (r = 0.93; P < 0.001; Fig. 3), although the strength of this relationship was reduced when resting data was excluded (r = 0.54; P < 0.01). \dot{Q} data obtained from both devices at rest, moderate and maximal exercise intensities were significantly different (P < 0.05, Table 1). When the data was presented as % change in Q from the previous stage, there was a significant difference (P = 0.03) between the two devices at maximal exercise only. Bland-Altman analysis (Fig. 4) revealed mean bias of -3.2 L•min⁻¹ and limits of agreement from -9.0 to -2.6 L•min⁻¹ (percentage bias = -20.3 ± 37.2%). For exercise comparisons alone, the mean bias was -4.3 L•min⁻¹ and with limits of agreement from -10.1 to -1.52 L•min⁻¹ (percentage bias = -21.5 ± 39.4%). \dot{Q} data from both \dot{Q}_{bio} and $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ were well correlated with $\dot{V}O_2$ (r = 0.84 and 0.97, respectively; P < 0.001, Fig. 5), although the strength of this relationship was reduced (r = 0.72 and 0.75, respectively) when resting data was excluded. Analysis of the bioreactance measurement components revealed an increase in d Φ/dt_{max} from rest to maximal exercise (175.2 ± 42.5 to 457.9 ± 123.5 ohm•s⁻¹), with a concomitant decrease in VET (276.6 ± 26.1 to 190 ± 17.4 ms).



Figure 2. Individual cardiac output responses to incremental exercise measured by bioreactance (\dot{Q}_{bio}) .



Figure 3. Scatterplot of \dot{Q}_{bio} versus $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ at rest and during exercise (n = 13)



Figure 4. Bland-Altman analysis comparing difference between measurements of $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ and \dot{Q}_{bio} against the average of both measures (n = 13). Dark dashed line indicates mean bias. Light dashed lines represent 95% limits of agreement.


Figure 5. Relationship between cardiac output and oxygen uptake $(\dot{V}O_2)$ for both \dot{Q}_{bio} (A, n = 14) and $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ (B, n = 13). Best fit regression lines are shown for both methods.

Discussion

The aim of this study was to evaluate the performance of a bioreactance device for the continuous measurement of \dot{Q} at rest and during incremental cycle exercise in healthy trained volunteers. At rest, the device was simple to use, providing reliable, stable bioreactance and electrocardiograph waveform traces, whilst being comfortable for participants. We found a high intra-class correlation coefficient at rest. Furthermore, resting \dot{Q} values using the bioreactance device were consistent with those reported elsewhere using invasive techniques in a healthy trained population (Stringer *et* al 1997; Sun *et* al 2000; Stickland *et* al 2006).

During incremental exercise, \dot{Q}_{bio} paralleled increases in both power output whilst being closely tied to $\dot{V}O_2$. However, during exercise at higher intensities (HR > 160bpm), the quality of the electrocardiograph signal declined such that intermittent signal loss resulted in a discrepancy between the HR values obtained from the bioreactance device and contemporaneous measures from a separate heart rate monitor. This was despite meticulous preparation and fixation of the electrodes according to manufacturer's instructions and that described in previous reports using bioreactance during exercise (Myers *et* al 2007; Myers *et* al 2009). Additionally, we noted evidence of signal artefact with upper body movement during exercise, which was eliminated by the maintenance of a relatively stable upper body position.

Comparison of contemporaneous values of \dot{Q} from both bioreactance and inert gas rebreathing revealed statistically significant differences. Furthermore, even when we determined the ability of each device to track changes in Q, we found a significant difference between the two devices at the highest exercise intensity, although not during submaximal exercise. Bland-Altman analysis (Figure 4) showed a mean difference of 3 L•min⁻¹ (20.3%), with bioreactance providing consistently lower values than inert gas rebreathing. The relative magnitude of the difference between methods was similar at rest and during exercise. Previous studies have indicated the validity of the inert gas rebreathing approach to \dot{Q} measurement during exercise (Agostoni et al 2005; Jakovljevic et al 2008), thus indicating its role as a useful reference method.

In the absence of a 'gold standard' comparator, it is difficult to truly assess the validity of the bioreactance device for the measurement of true exercise \dot{Q} . In this context, construct validity can be determined by several approaches using the simultaneous measurement of $\dot{V}O_2$ (Rowland & Obert 2002). Calculation of the arterio-venous oxygen difference (a-v)O₂diff has been shown to be a useful surrogate indicator of the accuracy of a \dot{Q} measurement method (Stringer et al 1997). Invasive studies have consistently demonstrated a progressive increase in oxygen extraction during incremental exercise proportional to $\dot{V}O_2$ (Stringer et al 1997; Mortensen et al 2005). This approach to determining construct validity was previously employed by Jakovljevic et al (Jakovljevic et al 2008) who found calculated $(a-v)O_2$ diff at maximal exercise to be 16.4 ml \cdot dl⁻¹ O₂ using the inert gas rebreathing method. The (a-v)O₂diff calculated in this study with inert gas rebreathing was similar at peak exercise (18.3 ml•dl⁻¹ O₂) to that reported previously using open-circuit acetylene uptake (Trinity et al 2011). Calculated (a-v)O₂diff obtained using \dot{Q}_{bio} in this study was 22.4 ml·dl⁻¹ O₂ at peak exercise. which in the presence of a normal haemoglobin (15 $g \cdot dl^{-1}$) and arterial oxygen saturation (98%) would equate to a physiologically impossible systemic oxygen extraction of over 100% (Stringer et al 1997). Additionally, we observed the slope of the $\dot{Q}_{bio} - \dot{V}O_2$ relationship to be 3.6, which is lower than that observed from previous studies employing direct Fick (Johnson et al 2000), dye-dilution (Smyth et al 1984), and open-circuit acetylene breathing (Bell et al 2003) where the slope is typically observed to be >4.5. Overall, we would therefore expect \dot{Q} values in this population to be larger than observed with bioreactance in this study and more in line with data from previous invasive studies indicating a peak \dot{Q} of at least 27 L•min⁻¹ for a similar peak $\dot{V}O_2$ (Teo et al 1985; Mortensen et al 2008).

The reason for this apparent underestimation of \dot{Q} values during incremental cycle exercise is not immediately apparent, although studies recording \dot{Q} during exercise with bioimpedance devices have reported evidence of underestimation of \dot{Q} at higher exercise intensities (Richard *et* al 2001). The bioreactance system determines \dot{Q} as the product of HR, VET, $d\Phi/dt_{max}$ and a constant of proportionality. The manner in which these determinants interact to provide the final \dot{Q} reading is commercially restricted, however it is worth noting that the device algorithm and invasive validation assessment has been reported in an older untrained population who were predominantly medically unwell at time of assessment (Keren *et* al 2007; Myers *et* al 2007; Squara *et* al 2007). This is the first time the device has been assessed in a healthy young population and our finding of systematic bias at rest and all exercise intensities suggests that alternative correction factors may be appropriate and improve measurement accuracy. The cardiovascular hemodynamic response to incremental exercise has been reported previously using invasive techniques (Stickland *et* al, 2006). Furthermore, similar studies utilising the bioreactance device (Myers *et* al, 2009) have only previously compared cardiac failure patients with 'normal' untrained participants reporting dyspnoea of non-cardiac origin and a limited cardiovascular and exercise reserve.

Additional reasons for the apparent underestimation of \dot{Q} measurements include possible influence of interference / movement artefact, although in the present study we found adequate bioreactance trace quality during exercise, providing a stable upper body position was maintained. The discrepancy between bioreactance determined HR and the equivalent value from an alternative monitor at high intensity exercise may in at least part explain underestimation of maximal \dot{Q} and is an important deficiency to be addressed.

Study Limitations

In assessing the efficacy of bioreactance for the measurement of \dot{Q} throughout incremental exercise, we were unable to compare measurements obtained with an invasive 'gold standard' device, which would be desirable in drawing specific conclusions regarding the validity of this method. In assessing this approach, we chose to incorporate a relatively recent approach to the measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise that has shown validity (Gabrielsen *et* al 2002; Agostoni *et* al 2005) and has been used widely during exercise (Jakovljevic *et* al 2008; Jakovljevic *et* al

2011; Jakovljevic *et* al 2012). This selection of study design was based on a lack of access to cardiac catheterisation facilities and an unfavourable risk-benefit ratio to the participants in this study. These limitations should not distract from the interpretation of these findings given that we were unable to determine construct and concurrent validity (Rowland & Obert 2002) by simultaneous measurement of pulmonary gas exchange and comparison with previously published studies using invasive techniques in a similar population. Indeed, the results presented here have permitted the evaluation of the performance of bioreactance during exercise without exposing participants to invasive testing.

Conclusion

The findings presented in this study suggest that whilst bioreactance offers a simple, versatile and cost-effective means of determining \dot{Q} at rest and in clinical populations of limited exercise capacity (Agostoni *et* al 2005; Myers *et* al 2009), we found limited utility during strenuous exercise in this healthy trained population. The finding of a systematic underestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise suggests further work is warranted before this approach can be recommended for the assessment of continuous hemodynamic measurements in healthy trained individuals during maximal exercise. Further studies should look to evaluate alternative methods for the recording of continuous hemodynamic parameters.

References

Agostoni, P., Cattadori, G., Apostolo, A., Contini, M., Palermo, P., Marenzi, G. & Wasserman, K., 2005, Noninvasive measurement of cardiac output during exercise by inert gas rebreathing technique: a new tool for heart failure evaluation, *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 46(9), pp. 1779-81.

Bell, C., Monahan, K.D., Donato, A.J., Hunt, B.E., Seals, D.R. & Beck, K.C., 2003, Use of acetylene breathing to determine cardiac output in young and older adults, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 35(1), pp. 58-64.

Bougault, V., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Richard, R., Geny, B. & Oswald-Mammosser, M., 2005, Does Thoracic Bioimpedance Accurately Determine Cardiac Output in COPD Patients During Maximal or Intermittent Exercise?, *Chest*, 127(4), pp. 1122-31.

Denniston, J.C., Maher, J.T., Reeves, J.T., Cruz, J.C., Cymerman, A. & Grover, R.F., 1976, Measurement of cardiac output by electrical impedance at rest and during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 40(1), pp. 91-5.

Gabrielsen, A., Videbaek, R., Schou, M., Damgaard, M., Kastrup, J. & Norsk, P., 2002, Noninvasive measurement of cardiac output in heart failure patients using a new foreign gas rebreathing technique, *Clinical Science*, 102(2), pp. 247-52.

Jakovljevic, D.G., Birks, E.J., George, R.S., Trenell, M.I., Seferovic, P.M., Yacoub, M.H. & Brodie, D.A., 2011, Relationship between peak cardiac pumping capability and selected exercise-derived prognostic indicators in patients treated with left ventricular assist devices, *European Journal of Heart Failure*, 13(9), pp. 992-9.

Jakovljevic, D.G., Moore, S., Hallsworth, K., Fattakhova, G., Thoma, C. & Trenell, M.I., 2012, Comparison of cardiac output determined by bioimpedance and bioreactance methods at rest and during exercise, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 26: 63-8. Jakovljevic, D.G., Nunan, D., Donovan, G., Hodges, L.D., Sandercock, G.R.H. & Brodie, D.A., 2008, Comparison of cardiac output determined by different rebreathing methods at rest and at peak exercise, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(5), pp. 593-9.

Johnson, B.D., Beck, K.C., Proctor, D.N., Miller, J., Dietz, N.M. & Joyner, M.J., 2000, Cardiac output during exercise by the open circuit acetylene washin method: comparison with direct Fick, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88(5), p. 1650-8.

Kemps, H.M.C., Thijssen, E.J.M., Schep, G., Sleutjes, B.T.H.M., De Vries, W.R., Hoogeveen, A.R., Wijn, P.F.F. & Doevendans, P.A.F.M., 2008, Evaluation of two methods for continuous cardiac output assessment during exercise in chronic heart failure patients, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 105(6), pp. 1822-9.

Keren, H., Burkhoff, D. & Squara, P., 2007a, Evaluation of a noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring system based on thoracic bioreactance, *American Journal of Physiology*. *Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 293(1), pp. H583-9.

Mortensen, S.P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E.A., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2008, Restrictions in systemic and locomotor skeletal muscle perfusion, oxygen supply and VO2 during high-intensity whole-body exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(10), p. 2621-35.

Mortensen, S.P., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C., Dalsgaard, M.K., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2005, Limitations to systemic and locomotor limb muscle oxygen delivery and uptake during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 566(Pt 1), pp. 273-85.

Myers, J., Gujja, P., Neelagaru, S. & Burkhoff, D., 2007, Cardiac output and cardiopulmonary responses to exercise in heart failure: application of a new bio-reactance device, *Journal of Cardiac Failure*, 13(8), pp. 629-36.

Myers, J., Gujja, P., Neelagaru, S., Hsu, L., Vittorio, T., Jackson-Nelson, T. & Burkhoff, D., 2009a, End-tidal CO₂ pressure and cardiac performance during exercise in heart failure, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 41(1), pp. 19-25.

Richard, R., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Doutreleau, S., Buchheit, M., Oswald-Mammosser, M., Lampert, E., Mettauer, B., Geny, B. & Lonsdorfer, J., 2001c, Non-invasive cardiac output evaluation during a maximal progressive exercise test, using a new impedance cardiograph device, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 85(3), pp. 202-7.

Rowland, T. & Obert, P., 2002, Doppler echocardiography for the estimation of cardiac output with exercise, *Sports Medicine*, 32(15), pp. 973-86.

Smyth, R.J., Gledhill, N., Froese, A.B. & Jamnik, V.K., 1984, Validation of noninvasive maximal cardiac output measurement, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 16(5), p. 512-5.

Squara, P., Denjean, D., Estagnasie, P., Brusset, A., Dib, J.C. & Dubois, C., 2007, Noninvasive cardiac output monitoring (NICOM): a clinical validation, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 33(7), pp. 1191-4.

Stickland, M.K., Welsh, R.C., Petersen, S.R., Tyberg, J.V., Anderson, W.D., Jones, R.L., Taylor, D.A., Bouffard, M. & Haykowsky, M.J., 2006, Does fitness level modulate the cardiovascular hemodynamic response to exercise? *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(6), pp. 1895-901.

Stringer, W.W., Hansen, J.E. & Wasserman, K., 1997, Cardiac output estimated noninvasively from oxygen uptake during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(3), pp. 908-12.

Sugawara, J., Tanabe, T., Miyachi, M., Yamamoto, K., Takahashi, K., Iemitsu, M., Otsuki, T., Homma, S., Maeda, S., Ajisaka, R. & Matsuda, M., 2003, Non-invasive assessment of cardiac output during exercise in healthy young humans: comparison between Modelflow method and Doppler echocardiography method, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 179(4), pp. 361-6. Sun, X.G., Hansen, J.E., Ting, H., Chuang, M.L., Stringer, W.W., Adame, D. & Wasserman, K., 2000, Comparison of Exercise Cardiac Output by the Fick Principle Using Oxygen and Carbon Dioxide, *Chest*, 118(3), p. 631.

Teo, K.K., Hetherington, M.D., Haennel, R.G., Greenwood, P.V., Rossall, R.E. & Kappagoda, T., 1985, Cardiac output measured by impedance cardiography during maximal exercise tests, *Cardiovascular Research*, 19(12), p. 737-43.

Trinity, J.D., Lee, J.F., Pahnke, M.D., Beck, K.C. & Coyle, E.F., 2012, Attenuated relationship between cardiac output and oxygen uptake during high-intensity exercise, *Acta Physiologica*, 204, p. 362-70

Warburton, D.E., Haykowsky, M.J., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999a, Reliability and validity of measures of cardiac output during incremental to maximal aerobic exercise. Part I: Conventional techniques, *Sports Medicine*, 27(1), pp. 23-41.

Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999b, Reliability and validity of measures of cardiac output during incremental to maximal aerobic exercise: Part II: Novel techniques and new advances, *Sports Medicine*, 27(4), pp. 241-60. **CHAPTER 3:**

Study II:

An evaluation of calibrated pulse contour analysis for cardiac output assessment during exercise in trained individuals.

Introduction

The measurement of \dot{Q} is a key element in determining the cardiovascular response to exercise and to monitoring the changes in hemodynamic parameters associated with physical training, lifestyle or chronic disease (Warburton *et* al 1999). Furthermore, \dot{Q} monitoring during exercise permits an evaluation of factors potentially limiting exercise performance and/or \dot{VO}_{2max} .

In the absence of invasive techniques incorporating cardiac catheterisation, \dot{Q} is often difficult to measure accurately (Warburton *et* al 1999). In this context, direct Fick is often considered as the 'gold standard' method for determining \dot{Q} during exercise. However, the direct Fick method is based on the assumption that a true cardiovascular steady-state is achieved during exercise, which is often not the case at near-maximal exercise intensities. Additionally, blood gases are often measured intermittently during exercise, precluding the recording of continuous measurements. However, this latter point has been somewhat addressed with the availability of continuous Fick measurements during exercise (Nakanishi *et* al 1993; Kemps *et* al 2008), although this approach has not been widely adopted or validated during strenuous exercise, where intermittent measurements are typically still employed (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007; Mortensen *et* al 2008). Furthermore, there are a number of inherent risks associated with cardiac catheterisation, including ventricular arrhythmias and perforation on the pulmonary artery or right ventricle (Patel *et* al 1986) resulting in an unfavourable risk to benefit ratio for a healthy population where cardiac catheterisation is not clinically indicated.

An accurate, reliable, minimally-invasive method for determining \dot{Q} continuously throughout exercise to exhaustion is desirable for exercise physiologists. Many studies investigating the cardiovascular determinants of O₂ delivery and exercise are limited by the lack of availability of accurate continuous measurements permitting the measurement of hemodynamic parameters in the periods immediately preceding and/or following a change in metabolic demand and/or exhaustion (Calbet *et* al 2007; Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007; Mortensen *et* al 2008). Despite technical advances in other measurements relating to exercise physiology, such as pulmonary gas exchange and surface electromyography, all of which can be measured continuously during exercise, advances in \dot{Q} measurement methods have not been made to the same degree.

A number of studies have attempted to evaluate non-invasive methods for measuring \dot{Q} during exercise, including the Modelflow method (Sugawara *et* al 2003), impedance cardiography (Richard *et* al 2001), Doppler echocardiography (Rowland and Obert 2002), bioreactance (Elliott *et* al 2010) (study 1), acetylene uptake (Johnson *et* al 2000) and inert gas rebreathing methods (Jakovljevic *et* al 2008). Despite the multitude of methods available, there are few methods that have been extensively validated during strenuous exercise. Perhaps the most accepted non-invasive measure of \dot{Q} is the acetylene method described in detail by Johnson *et* al (2000) and used in a number of studies during maximal exercise (Ridout *et* al 2010; Trinity *et* al 2012). However, this method only permits measurements at isolated timepoints, taking approximately 8s to perform.

An alternative measurement method is pulse contour analysis, which is based on the principle that SV can be continuously estimated by analysis of the arterial pressure waveform obtained from an arterial line (Alhashemi *et al* 2011). The LiDCOTM system uses a pulse pressure algorithm to track continuous changes in SV (PulseCO), which is calibrated using a lithium indicator dilution (LiDCO) technique (Linton *et al* 1993; Linton *et al* 1997). The pulse pressure algorithm is based on the assumption that the net power change in the arterial system during the heartbeat is the difference between the volume of blood entering the system (SV) and the volume of blood flowing out peripherally (Alhashemi *et al* 2011). This method assumes a linear relationship between netpower and netflow, once a correction is made for arterial compliance. To correct for individual variations, an incorporated lithium indicator dilution method converts nominal SV to absolute SV.

A number of studies in clinical populations have validated lithium dilution as a method for assessing \dot{Q} in postoperative patients (Linton *et* al 1993; Linton *et* al 1997; Linton *et* al 2000; Garcia-Rodriguez *et* al 2002). Costa *et* al (2008) showed close agreement between thermodilution \dot{Q} and both lithium dilution and calibrated PulseCO in patients with a high \dot{Q} (~8 L•min⁻¹) following liver transplantation. To date, only one study has employed the LiDCOTM device during exercise. Kemps *et* al (2008) evaluated LiDCOTM measurements against those obtained with direct Fick during a symptom-limited maximal test in patients with chronic heart failure. Both at rest and during exercise, LiDCO showed good agreement with direct Fick values (bias 2% ± 28%) as well as closely tracking exercise-related within-patient changes of \dot{Q} (Kemps *et* al 2008).

Given that the LiDCO system meets the desired criteria of also being continuous and accurate across a range of \dot{Q} , we therefore sought to assess its feasibility during exercise in healthy volunteers where \dot{Q} easily surpasses the ~12 L•min⁻¹ observed at peak exercise in previous studies using this system (Kemps *et* al 2008). Furthermore, we sought to determine whether lithium dilution calibration at rest differs from that obtained during exercise. To determine construct and concurrent validity, we compared \dot{Q} values to contemporaneous measures of $\dot{V}O_2$, for comparison to previously published studies using invasive techniques.

Methods

Participants

Seven trained males (age 34.6 ± 7 years; body mass 82.9 ± 11 kg; \dot{VO}_{2peak} 55.1 ± 5.2 ml·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹) were recruited to participate in the study. All participants were cyclists currently training for > 5 hours per week. Each subject provided written informed consent and the study was approved by the Kingston University Research Ethics Committee. Participants with a known history of cardiac or respiratory disease were excluded. Additionally, participants were prevented from volunteering if they were currently being prescribed muscle relaxants, had a lithium allergy, or were currently undergoing lithium therapy.

Study Protocols

Participants were asked to attend the laboratory on two occasions, 7-10 days apart, having abstained from caffeine, alcohol and strenuous exercise in the preceding 24 hours. During the initial visit, each subject completed an incremental exercise protocol (T1) on an electromagnetically braked cycle ergometer (Velotron, Racermate Inc.), set up to each participant's specifications, including alterations in saddle height, handlebar height and reach and crank length. This protocol consisted of three initial steady-state exercise stages, each lasting four minutes, at 100, 150 and 200 W, following which exercise intensity was increased at a rate of 0.5 W•s⁻¹ in a ramp protocol, until volitional exhaustion. Participants were instructed to self-select their pedalling cadence and were encouraged to maintain this cadence throughout the duration of the incremental test. Verbal encouragement was provided throughout to ensure adequate motivation. Throughout the incremental exercise test, pulmonary gas exchange was recorded continuously (Jaeger Oxycon Pro, Hoecheberg, Germany) via a face mask fitted to the subject and averaged over 10-s epochs for the measurement of oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_2$), carbon dioxide production ($\dot{V}CO_2$), minute ventilation $(\dot{V}E)$ and respiratory exchange ratio (RER) calculated as $\dot{V}CO_2$ divided by $\dot{V}O_2$. $\dot{V}O_{2\text{peak}}$ was as the highest 10-s averaged value achieved at, or near, exhaustion.

During the second visit, participants performed an extended incremental protocol (T2) consisting of 10-min stages cycling at 40%, 60%, and 80% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ before completing a final 3-minute stage at 105% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ (MAX). Relative intensities were calculated as a percentage of the $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ determined during T1. The workload during each exercise stage was determined by linear regression of the $\dot{V}O_2$ -work rate relationship measured during the first three stages (100, 150, 200 W) of T1.

Cardiac output assessment

Throughout T2, continuous beat-to-beat \hat{Q} was monitored by analysis of the radial artery pressure waveform (PulseCOTM, LiDCO PLC, London, UK) coupled to a lithium indicator dilution calibration method incorporated into a single device (LiDCOTM, LiDCO PLC, London, UK). Upon presenting to the laboratory for T2, a 21-gauge venous cannula was placed into a peripheral vein mid-way between the wrist and elbow of the right arm. A 20-gauge arterial cannula was then placed into the radial artery (Figure 1) of the left arm under local anaesthesia (2% Lidocaine) and connected to an ICU pressure monitor via a disposable pressure transducer (Philips M1567A, Philips, Germany), which was zeroed at ambient pressure at the level of the left ventricle. Once the pressure monitor is connected to the arterial line, it is slaved to the LiDCO monitor to obtain continuous pressure waveform data (Figure 2). Patency of the cannula was maintained by regular flushing of the arterial line with 10ml saline. The pulse contour analysis method subsequently calculates a nominal SV from a pressure-volume transform of the arterial pressure waveform. Nominal SV is converted to absolute SV using a lithium dilution method to calibrate the pulse waveform data.



Figure 1. Experimental setup of the radial artery cannula connected to the lithium sensor and flow pump for the measurement of Q by lithium dilution.



Figure 2. Typical profile of haemodynamic data obtained by the LiDCO[™] device during an extended incremental exercise test.

Lithium dilution calibration

For the lithium dilution method, a bolus of lithium chloride (LiCl) was injected into the peripheral vein. To achieve this, the bolus of LiCl was parked into a 4ml extension tube attached to the venous cannula and flushed rapidly into the venous circulation with 20ml saline (NaCl). To ensure adequacy of the LiCl concentration-time curve, the bolus dose of LiCL was 3ml (0.45 mM). Following administration of the LiCl bolus, a lithium dilution curve was derived by drawing arterial blood past a lithium sensor at a constant flow rate using a follow pump. Cardiac output was calculated from the dilution curve according to the following equation:

 \dot{Q} (L•min⁻¹) = (LiCl dose (mM) x 60) / (area under dilution curve (mM•L⁻¹•s⁻¹) x (1-PCV))

Linton *et* al (1993)

where area is the integral of the primary indicator curve (mM \bullet s⁻¹) and PCV is packed cell volume, which is calculated as haemoglobin concentration (g \bullet dl⁻¹) divided by 34.

Upon establishment of a normal arterial pressure trace, baseline calibrations were performed in duplicate, 5 minutes apart. To determine whether exercise influenced the calibration factor, we performed further duplicate calibrations at 60% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$. Successive calibrations were averaged providing there were within 15% of each other. A third calibration was performed if this was not the case. All data was stored off-line for later analysis.

Data Analysis

Beat-to-beat hemodynamic data (\dot{Q} , SV, HR, MAP) was averaged over 30s epochs, with the final 30s period from each exercise stage being used in the statistical analysis. All LiDCO derived data was reverted back to raw PulseCO data (\dot{Q}_{raw}) and subsequently compared to that obtained by multiplying \dot{Q}_{raw} with the calibration factor obtained under resting conditions ($\dot{Q}_{restcal}$) and during exercise at 60% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ (\dot{Q}_{excal}). Linear regression was performed to assess the relationship between each \dot{Q} method versus $\dot{V}O_2$. We also used $\dot{V}O_2$ data from each stage to calculate the arterio-venous O_2 difference ((a-v) O_2 diff) according to the Fick equation where:

$$(a-v)O_2 diff = 100^* (\dot{V}O_2 (L \bullet min^{-1}) / \dot{Q} (L \bullet min^{-1}))$$

A Bland-Altman (Bland & Altman 1986) analysis was performed to assess the agreement between techniques by calculation of the mean bias and 95% limits of agreement. Differences between methods across exercise intensities were analysed using two-way ANOVA. Reliability of \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} was determined by a Bland-Altman comparison of duplicate T2 tests (T2(1) and T2(2)), completed 5-7 days part in a subset of three participants. A two-way ANOVA tested for significant differences between T2(1) and T2(2) across each exercise intensity. All data were analysed using GraphPad Prism (v5.0) and presented as mean \pm SD unless otherwise indicated.

Results

We were able to collect \dot{Q}_{raw} data continuously throughout exercise until exhaustion with only occasional dampening of the arterial pressure signal, which was rectified by saline flushing of the arterial line. Furthermore, we were able to obtain at least two adequate lithium dilution curves in all participants at rest and during exercise at 60% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$.

Comparison between methods

Calibration factors ($\dot{Q}_{\text{lithium}} / \dot{Q}_{\text{raw}}$) obtained at rest and during exercise are shown in table 1. The mean calibration factor decreased by 25.7% from rest to exercise (1.67 ± 0.41 *versus* 1.24 ± 0.33, respectively). \dot{Q} obtained with each calibration method is shown in Figure 1. \dot{Q} recorded at rest was 5.1 ± 0.7, 8.6 ± 2.4, and 6.3 ± 1.7 L•min⁻¹, rising to 26.9 ± 2.5, 45.2 ± 13.6, and 32,7 ± 6.5 L•min⁻¹ during maximal exercise for \dot{Q}_{raw} , \dot{Q}_{restcal} and \dot{Q}_{excal} , respectively. Two-way ANOVA revealed a significant difference between calibration methods (P < 0.01) and an interactive effect that was significant (calibration method x exercise intensity; P < 0.001). Post-hoc testing revealed significant differences (P < 0.05) between \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{restcal} at 60%,

80% and MAX. Significant differences were observed between \dot{Q}_{excal} and \dot{Q}_{restcal} at 80% and MAX (P < 0.05).

Table 1. Individual and mean calibration factors at rest and during exercise at 60% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$. Calibration factors are shown as $\dot{Q}_{lithium} / \dot{Q}_{raw}$.

Subject	Resting Calibration Factor	Exercise Calibration Factor
1	1.71	1.77
2	2.20	1.20
3	1.46	1.02
4	2.11	0.96
5	1.36	1.38
6	1.80	1.53
7	1.05	0.85
Mean (SD)	1.67 (0.41)	1.24 (0.33)



Figure 3. Cardiac output responses throughout T2 with each calibration method (n = 7). # indicates significant difference between \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$, * indicates significant difference between \dot{Q}_{excal} and $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$.

Bland-Altman comparisons between each pair of methods are shown in Figure 2. The percentage bias between \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ was 50.8% (-11.1 L•min⁻¹) with limits of agreement of ±85.6% (-29.7 to 7.6 L•min⁻¹). Between $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} , the mean bias was 31.1% (7.3 L•min⁻¹) with limits of agreement of ±82% (-12.0 to 26.7 L•min⁻¹). The mean bias between \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} was 20.5% (-3.7 L•min⁻¹) with limits of agreement of ± 60.9% (-14.8 to 7.3 L•min⁻¹).

Relationship with oxygen uptake

Figure 3 shows the least squares fit linear regression line between each calibration method and $\dot{V}O_2$. Pearson's correlation coefficients were r = 0.88, 0.84, and 0.61 for \dot{Q}_{raw} , $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} , respectively, against $\dot{V}O_2$. The linear regression equations for each $\dot{Q}-\dot{V}O_2$ relationship are shown in table 2, alongside those obtained in selected previous studies using alternative methods for determining \dot{Q} . The (a-v)O₂diff for each method during maximal exercise was 17.7 ± 1.7 , 10.3 ± 2.4 , and 14.1 ± 2.9 ml·dL⁻¹ for \dot{Q}_{raw} , $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} , respectively.

Reliability

The test-retest reliability was determined in three participants for \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} . The correlation between duplicate \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} measures was r = 0.99 and 0.98, respectively (Figure 5). There were no significant differences (P > 0.05) between T1 and T2 for either method. The mean bias between tests for \dot{Q}_{raw} was 0.02 L•min⁻¹ with 95% limits of agreement from -2.95 to 2.90 L•min⁻¹. For \dot{Q}_{excal} , the mean bias was 1.87 L•min⁻¹ with limits of agreement from -6.40 to 2.66 L•min⁻¹.



Figure 4. Bland-Altman plots comparing each pairing of \dot{Q}_{raw} , $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} at rest and during exercise. Solid line represents mean bias with dashed lines showing the 95% limits of agreement.



Figure 5. Scatterplot showing the least squares fit linear regression line for \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ according to each calibration method (n = 6). Linear regression equations for each best-fit line are shown in table 2.





Table 2. Regression equations quantifying the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ relationship with alternative accepted methods from selected previous studies, compared to those collected from the present study. \dot{Q} = Slope x $\dot{V}O_2$ + y-intercept.

Study	Method	Participants	Regression Equation
Present study – \dot{Q}_{raw}	PCA	Trained	$y = 4.66 \dot{V} O_2 + 4.54$
Present study –	PCA + Lithium	Trained	$y = 9.57 \dot{V}0_2 + 4.14$
$\dot{Q}_{ m restcal}$			
Present study - \dot{Q}_{excal}	PCA + Lithium	Trained	$y = 4.39 \dot{V}0_2 + 10.9$
Johnson <i>et al</i> (2000)	Fick	Active	$y = 4.60 \dot{V}0_2 + 4.65^a$
Astrand et al (1964)	Dye	Active	$y = 5.10 \dot{V}O_2 + 4.15^{a}$
Smyth <i>et al</i> (1984)	Dye	Active	$y = 4.82 \dot{V} O_2 + 6.70$
Smyth <i>et al</i> (1984)	C_2H_2 Rb	Active	$y = 5.04 \ \dot{V} O_2 + 4.67$
Gledhill et al (1994)	C_2H_2 Rb	Highly Trained	$y = 5.92 \ \dot{V}O_2 + 7.18$
Barker et al (1999)	C_2H_2 OC	Highly Trained	$y = 6.67 \ \dot{V}O_2 + 2.38$
Bell et al (2003)	C_2H_2 OC	Active	$y = 4.40 \ \dot{V}O_2 + 7.80$
Dibsky <i>et al</i> (2005)	C_2H_2 OC	Trained	$y = 6.12 \ \dot{V}O_2 + 3.00$

PCA Pulse Contour Analysis; Rb Rebreathing; OC Open Circuit Method; ^a calculated on the basis of data provided.



Figure 7. Scatterplot comparing cardiac output values from T1 and T2 (n = 3). Solid line represents the linear regression line. Dashed line represents the line of identity.

Discussion

The primary aims of this study were to evaluate the feasibility and practicality of using pulse contour analysis, calibrated with a lithium dilution method, for the measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise in healthy, trained cyclists. In the absence of any previous studies employing this method during exercise in a healthy cohort, we also sought to determine the construct and concurrent validity of this method as well as assessing the reliability of measurements in a small sub-set of participants. Perhaps the most important finding of this study was that large differences exist in the calibration factors obtained at rest and during exercise. We observed an approximately 26% decrease in the mean calibration factor from rest to exercise, which was driven by a <15% decrease in 5 of 7 participants (71%), whilst 2 of 7 participants (29%) showed a <3% change. Consequently, significant differences were observed between $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} at 80% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ and maximal exercise. Significant differences were also observed for $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ versus \dot{Q}_{raw} , but not between \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} .

Why the calibration factor should decrease with exercise is unclear, although examination of the algorithm incorporated into the LiDCOTM device for the purpose of \dot{Q}_{raw} measurements provides some insight. This approach is based upon the assumption that a net power change in a heartbeat is the balance between the input of a mass of blood minus the blood lost to the periphery during the beat (Rhodes and Sunderland 2005). Underlying this is the assumption that following correction for arterial compliance, there is a linear relationship between net power and net flow. Thus, calibration by lithium dilution provides the opportunity to correct for individual differences in arterial compliance under resting conditions. As well as individual differences, our data suggests lithium dilution may also be used to correct for changes in arterial compliance that occur with exercise. Previous studies (Otsuki *et* al 2006; Otsuki *et* al 2008) have demonstrated the progressive decline in arterial compliance that occurs with increasing exercise intensity. Furthermore, Rhodes and Sunderland (2005) state that any potential drift or change in the calibration factor is limited to the extent that the arterial tree maximum volume (i.e. arterial compliance) can change over time. Thus, with any large change

121

in systemic haemodynamics (i.e. rest to exercise), a change in arterial compliance may necessitate a recalibration of the device.

In the absence of a 'gold standard' comparator, determining which calibration method provides the most accurate measurements of \dot{Q} requires alternative approaches. We simultaneously measured $\dot{V}O_2$, which was used to determine construct validity of each method (Rowland and Obert, 2002). The linear regression of \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$ (Figure 3, Table 1) for both \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} were characterised by a slope that was similar to that observed with both invasive (Smyth et al 1984; Johnson et al 2000) and non-invasive techniques (Smyth et al 1984; Bell et al 2003), although it should be noted that the strength of the correlation for \dot{Q}_{excal} was lower than previously reported. The regression equation for $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ yielded a slope in excess of 9, indicating a large overestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise. Additionally, the (a-v)O₂diff was calculated with each \dot{Q} method (Figure 4). \dot{Q}_{raw} returned values at maximal exercise, which were in close agreement with those measured directly during maximal exercise using invasive methods (Stringer *et* al 1997; Mortensen *et* al 2008). Values obtained using \dot{Q}_{excal} data showed slight overestimation of \dot{Q} , particularly at higher exercise intensities. Maximal (a-v)O₂diff using $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ data provided further evidence of large overestimation by this method, where (av)O₂diff reached a mean peak of 10.3 ml•dL⁻¹, considerably lower than the 16-18.0 ml•dL⁻¹ peak (a-v)O2diff measured directly elsewhere (Gonzalez-Alonso and Calbet 2003; Stringer et al 1997; Mortensen et al 2008).

To date, only one study has evaluated the LiDCOTM system during exercise (Kemps *et* al 2008). Ten male chronic heart failure patients were assessed during symptom-limited incremental exercise. Whilst good agreement with direct Fick was observed in this study, there was some evidence of overestimation of \dot{Q} values above 10 L•min⁻¹, which would equate approximately to the \dot{Q} values we obtained from the 40% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ stage of exercise in T2 of the current study. These authors postulated that the apparent overestimation in the higher ranges was due to an overestimation of \dot{Q} during the calibration procedure, which occurred at rest

only. This was primarily based on the observation that the relative change in \hat{Q} in the higher ranges was similar for both LiDCO and direct Fick methods. It may be postulated from these findings that, were the subject group studied able to exercise to higher cardiac outputs, greater differences between methods might have been observed and that these differences are more attributable to greater changes in arterial compliance than observed in their current cohort.

Our findings of a good correlation and no significant differences between \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} between repeat exercise tests, supports the reliability of these methods. Although this analysis was performed in a small subset of three participants, it nonetheless represents the first evidence of the test-retest reliability of this device. We did, however, observe some degree of variability about the line of identity at higher exercise intensities, particularly with \dot{Q}_{excal} data. Further data is required to establish the test-retest reliability of these methods.

Study Limitations

Several limitations with this study are worthy of mention; Firstly, we were unable to employ a 'gold standard' comparator to assess the true validity of calibrated pulse contour analysis. However, the benefits of applying invasive methods based on cardiac catheterisation to healthy participants are outweighed by the risks involved, including arrhythmias and perforation of the heart wall (Scheer *et* al 2002). Future studies should consider comparing the technologies included in this study to other accepted non-invasive methods such as acetylene uptake and/or Doppler echocardiography. Secondly, the experimental design did not include an assessment of whether the calibration factor changed with each increase in exercise intensity. We propose that further change in arterial compliance, as documented elsewhere (Otsuki *et* al 2006) may alter the calibration factor further, thus warranting further research into this aspect of device performance during exercise.

Conclusion .

In conclusion, there are significant differences between the \dot{Q} values obtained by each method, with $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ yielding \dot{Q} values substantially larger than those estimated according to previous literature employing invasive techniques. We observed a decrease in the calibration factor from rest to exercise that limits the benefit or use of resting lithium dilution measurements for the calibration of pulse contour analysis during exercise. Further studies should seek to evaluate the behaviour of the calibration factor by lithium dilution, across a range of exercise intensities before this approach can be employed to assess systemic hemodynamic during stochastic exercise with varying workloads and cardiovascular demand. Nonetheless, this analysis offers an insightful first assessment of the LiDCOTM device during exercise, which suggests that lithium dilution calibrated pulse contour analysis, may provide reasonable estimates of \dot{Q} during exercise providing that calibration is performed during exercise.

References

Alhashemi, J. A., Cecconi, M. & Hofer, C. K. 2011. Cardiac Output Monitoring: An Integrative Perspective. *Crit Care*, 15, 214.

Bell, C., Monahan, K. D., Donato, A. J., Hunt, B. E., Scals, D. R. & Beck, K. C. 2003. Use of Acetylene Breathing to Determine Cardiac Output in Young and Older Adults. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 35, 58-64.

Bland, J.M. & Altman, D.G., 1986, Statistical methods for assessing agreement between two methods of clinical measurement, *Lancet*, 1(8476), pp. 307-10.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Kaijser, L., Gustafsson, T. & Ekblom, B. 2007. Maximal Oxygen Uptake Is Not Limited by a Central Nervous System Governor. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102, 781-6.

Calbet, J. A. L., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Helge, J. W., Søndergaard, H., Munch-Andersen, T., Boushel, R. & Saltin, B. 2007. Cardiac Output and Leg and Arm Blood Flow During Incremental Exercise to Exhaustion on the Cycle Ergometer. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103, 969-78.

Costa, M. G., Della Rocca, G., Chiarandini, P., Mattelig, S., Pompei, L., Barriga, M. S., Reynolds, T., Cecconi, M. & Pietropaoli, P. 2008. Continuous and Intermittent Cardiac Output Measurement in Hyperdynamic Conditions: Pulmonary Artery Catheter Vs. Lithium Dilution Technique. *Intensive Care Med*, 34, 257-63.

Elliott, A., Hull, J. H., Nunan, D., Jakovljevic, D. G., Brodie, D. & Ansley, L. 2010. Application of Bioreactance for Cardiac Output Assessment During Exercise in Healthy Individuals. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 109, 945-51.

Garcia-Rodriguez, C., Pittman, J., Cassell, C. H., Sum-Ping, J., El-Moalem, H., Young, C. & Mark, J. B. 2002. Lithium Dilution Cardiac Output Measurement: A Clinical Assessment of Central Venous and Peripheral Venous Indicator Injection. *Crit Care Med*, 30, 2199-204.

125

Gonzalez-Alonso, J. & Calbet, J. A. L. 2003. Reductions in Systemic and Skeletal Muscle Blood Flow and Oxygen Delivery Limit Maximal Aerobic Capacity in Humans. *Circulation*, 107, 824.

Jakovljevic, D. G., Nunan, D., Donovan, G., Hodges, L. D., Sandercock, G. R. H. & Brodie,
D. A. 2008. Comparison of Cardiac Output Determined by Different Rebreathing Methods at
Rest and at Peak Exercise. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102, 593-9.

Johnson, B. D., Beck, K. C., Proctor, D. N., Miller, J., Dietz, N. M. & Joyner, M. J. 2000. Cardiac Output During Exercise by the Open Circuit Acetylene Washin Method: Comparison with Direct Fick. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88, 1650.

Kemps, H. M. C., Thijssen, E. J. M., Schep, G., Sleutjes, B. T. H. M., De Vries, W. R.,
Hoogeveen, A. R., Wijn, P. F. F. & Doevendans, P. a. F. M. 2008. Evaluation of Two Methods
for Continuous Cardiac Output Assessment During Exercise in Chronic Heart Failure Patients. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 105, 1822-9.

Linton, R., Band, D., O'brien, T., Jonas, M. & Leach, R. 1997. Lithium Dilution Cardiac Output Measurement: A Comparison with Thermodilution. *Crit Care Med*, 25, 1796-800.

Linton, R. A., Band, D. M. & Haire, K. M. 1993. A New Method of Measuring Cardiac Output in Man Using Lithium Dilution. *Br J Anaesth*, 71, 262-6.

Linton, R. A., Jonas, M. M., Tibby, S. M., Murdoch, I. A., O'brien, T. K., Linton, N. W. & Band, D. M. 2000. Cardiac Output Measured by Lithium Dilution and Transpulmonary Thermodilution in Patients in a Paediatric Intensive Care Unit. *Intensive Care Med*, 26, 1507-11.

Mortensen, S. P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E. A., Secher, N. H. & González-Alonso, J. 2008. Restrictions in Systemic and Locomotor Skeletal Muscle Perfusion, Oxygen Supply and Vo2 During High-Intensity Whole-Body Exercise in Humans. *The Journal of Physiology*, 586, 2621-2635.

126

Nakanishi, N., Yoshioka, T., Okano, Y. & Nishimura, T. 1993. Continuous Fick Cardiac Output Measurement During Exercise by Monitoring of Mixed Venous Oxygen Saturation and Oxygen Uptake. *Chest*, 104, 419-26.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T. 2006. Contribution of Systemic Arterial Compliance and Systemic Vascular Resistance to Effective Arterial Elastance Changes During Exercise in Humans. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)*, 188, 15-20.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T. 2008. Systemic Arterial Compliance, Systemic Vascular Resistance, and Effective Arterial Elastance During Exercise in Endurance-Trained Men. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 295, R228-35.

Patel, C., Laboy, V., Venus, B., Mathru, M. & Wier, D. 1986. Acute Complications of Pulmonary Artery Catheter Insertion in Critically Ill Patients. *Crit Care Med*, 14, 195-7.

Rhodes, A. & Sunderland, R. 2005. Arterial Pulse Power Analysis: The Lidco Plus System. Functional Hemodynamic Monitoring, 183-192.

Richard, R., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Doutreleau, S., Buchheit, M., Oswald-Mammosser, M., Lampert, E., Mettauer, B., Geny, B. & Lonsdorfer, J. 2001. Non-Invasive Cardiac Output Evaluation During a Maximal Progressive Exercise Test, Using a New Impedance Cardiograph Device. *European journal of applied physiology*, 85, 202-207.

Ridout, S. J., Parker, B. A., Smithmyer, S. L., Gonzales, J. U., Beck, K. C. & Proctor, D. N.
2010. Age and Sex Influence the Balance between Maximal Cardiac Output and Peripheral
Vascular Reserve. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 108, 483-9.

Rowland, T. & Obert, P. 2002. Doppler Echocardiography for the Estimation of Cardiac Output with Exercise. *Sports Medicine*, 32, 973-86. Scheer, B., Perel, A. & Pfeiffer, U. J. 2002. Clinical Review: Complications and Risk Factors of Peripheral Arterial Catheters Used for Haemodynamic Monitoring in Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine. *Crit Care*, 6, 199-204.

Smyth, R. J., Gledhill, N., Froese, A. B. & Jamnik, V. K. 1984. Validation of Noninvasive Maximal Cardiac Output Measurement. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 16, 512.

Stringer, W. W., Hansen, J. E. & Wasserman, K. 1997. Cardiac Output Estimated
Noninvasively from Oxygen Uptake During Exercise. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82, 90812.

Sugawara, J., Tanabe, T., Miyachi, M., Yamamoto, K., Takahashi, K., Iemitsu, M., Otsuki, T., Homma, S., Maeda, S., Ajisaka, R. & Matsuda, M. 2003. Non-Invasive Assessment of Cardiac Output During Exercise in Healthy Young Humans: Comparison between Modelflow Method and Doppler Echocardiography Method. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 179, 361-6.

Trinity, J. D., Lee, J. F., Pahnke, M. D., Beck, K. C. & Coyle, E. F. 2011. Attenuated Relationship between Cardiac Output and Oxygen Uptake During High-Intensity Exercise. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)*, 204, 362-70.

Warburton, D. E. R., Haykowsky, M. J. F., Quinney, H. A., Humen, D. P. & Teo, K. K. 1999. Reliability and Validity of Measures of Cardiac Output During Incremental to Maximal Aerobic Exercise: Part I: Conventional Techniques. *Sports Medicine*, 27, 23-41.

Warburton, D. E. R., Haykowsky, M. J. F., Quinney, H. A., Humen, D. P. & Teo, K. K. 1999.
Reliability and Validity of Measures of Cardiac Output During Incremental to Maximal
Aerobic Exercise: Part Ii: Novel Techniques and New Advances. *Sports Medicine*, 27, 241-260.

CHAPTER 4:

Study III:

Optimising the measurement of cardiac output during exercise using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis.

Adapted from:

Elliott, A., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M., and Ansley L. (2012). Measurement of cardiac output during exercise in healthy, trained humans using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis. *Physiological Measurement*, **33**, p1691-1701

Introduction

The cardiac output (\dot{Q}) response to aerobic exercise yields valuable information regarding the patency of the cardiorespiratory system and its capacity to meet an increase in metabolic demand. Whilst the first accurate measures of \dot{Q} during exercise were made almost 100 years ago, it was not until the landmark study of Astrand *et* al (Astrand *et* al 1964), using the dyedilution technique, that \dot{Q} was determined across a range of exercise intensities. It is commonly accepted that invasive methods requiring cardiac catheterisation, including direct Fick and/or thermodilution, represent the 'gold standard' methods to which all other techniques are compared (Warburton *et* al 1999a). However, the practicality of these techniques for measuring \dot{Q} in healthy individuals is limited by the specialist expertise, facilities and equipment required and above all, the inherent risk associated with central or pulmonary artery catheterisation (Scheer *et* al 2002). Further concerns for the adoption of these methods is the lack of continuous measurement, whereby those methods typically measure systemic hemodynamic data at isolated time points, and the requirement for a cardiovascular steady state, which may limit their application to maximal exercise in individuals without compromised cardiovascular function.

Over the past 30 years, a range of techniques for the evaluation of \dot{Q} have been evaluated during exercise that rely on either minimally or non-invasive approaches to measurement. These include open-circuit acetylene rebreathing (Johnson *et al* 2000), CO₂ rebreathing (Jakovljevic *et al* 2008); inert gas rebreathing (Elliott *et al* 2010), Doppler echocardiography (Christie *et al* 1987), impedance cardiography (Richard *et al* 2001), bioreactance (Elliott *et al* 2010) and the Modelflow method (Tam *et al* 2004). Whilst foreign gas rebreathing techniques are perhaps the most commonly employed non-invasive methods during exercise (Warburton *et al* 1999b), they are not without limitations including low time resolution, a commonly reported underestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise (Jarvis *et al* 2007) and the possibility of ventilation mediated adjustments in \dot{Q} (Stok *et al* 1999). Doppler echocardiography, which calculates stroke volume from aortic flow velocity and aortic outflow cross-sectional area (Rowland & Obert 2002), has shown encouraging data but is methodologically limited during strenuous exercise as a Doppler probe needs to be held at a fixed angle to the aorta, a requirement that can be difficult to meet in the setting where upper body movements may be large. Continuous hemodynamic monitoring is possible with both the impedance cardiography and bioreactance methods during exercise. However, conflicting reports of its accuracy during exercise (Warburton *et* al 1999b; Elliott *et* al 2010) as well as wide limits of agreement when compared with direct Fick (Bougault *et* al 2005; Kemps *et* al 2008) raises questions over its validity during exercise.

A valid, minimally invasive method for the continuous measurement of \dot{Q} and related systemic hemodynamic variables at rest and during exercise is particularly desirable for both clinicians and exercise physiologists alike. Techniques based upon arterial pressure analysis meet the requirements of being both minimally invasive and continuous measurements of \dot{Q} . The Modelflow method (Wesseling *et* al 1993), using either finger or intra-arterial pressure measurements has been assessed in a number of studies, in which agreement has been shown, conflictingly, as adequate (Sugawara *et* al 2003) or poor (Houtman *et* al 1999) with previously accepted methods as comparators. Whilst some attempt to modify this approach has been made (Bartels *et* al 2011), without a valid calibration technique, the systematic bias and wide limits of agreement preclude the use of this technique for recording absolute \dot{Q} values during exercise.

An alternative method of recording \dot{Q} based upon the analysis of the arterial pressure waveform, with lithium dilution as an incorporated calibration method (LiDCOTM, Cambridge, UK), was assessed during exercise in study II. Previously, the only study to have used this device during exercise (Kemps *et* al 2008) was in chronic heart failure patients, where the LiDCOTM device showed close agreement with direct Fick measurements, albeit in a population with impaired left ventricular function resulting in peak \dot{Q} values ~12 L•min⁻¹. Accuracy and precision of this technique in the clinical setting has been widely reported (Kurita *et* al 1997; Linton *et* al 2000a; Cecconi *et* al 2010). In study II, we showed that this method appears to overestimate \dot{Q} throughout exercise when the device is calibrated at rest.

131

Single point calibration during exercise provided a 'correction' for this error such that mean values obtained with exercise-calibrated pulse contour measurements showed reasonable construct and concurrent validity. Furthermore, we observed reasonable test-retest reliability in this method during exercise. Why the calibration factor should change during exercise is unclear, although we postulated that alterations in arterial compliance may play a role as calibration serves to correct for this element (Rhodes & Sunderland 2005). The only previous study of this device during exercise (Kemps *et* al 2008) incorporated only a single calibration under resting conditions prior to exercise. One might postulate that the trend towards overestimation of \dot{Q} at the higher exercise intensities may be attributed to an alteration in the calibration factor with exercise-induced hemodynamic changes.

The aims of this study were threefold: first, to compare the values derived from PulseCO to those calibrated by lithium dilution; second, to confirm whether recalibration is warranted during exercise, and; thirdly, to determine the effect of increasing exercise intensity on the behaviour of the calibration factor. We hypothesised that the calibration factor would decrease with increasing exercise intensity.

Methods

Participants

Ten recreationally trained non-smoking male cyclists, whose characteristics are displayed in Table 1, volunteered to participate in the study. All participants were training for >3 hours per week at the time of the study. Exclusion criteria for participation included a history of cardiopulmonary disease, lithium allergy, and current lithium therapy. The protocol was explained in detail to the participants before they gave written informed consent. The study was approved by the local research ethics committees at Northumbria University and Kingston University. All procedures were performed in accordance with national (Hull *et* al 2008) and international (Declaration of Helsinki, 1964) guidelines.
Table 1.	Characteristics	of study	participants	(n = 1)	10)
----------	-----------------	----------	--------------	---------	-----

Subject Characteristic	Mean (SD)	<u></u>
Age (years)	39.7 (8.4)	
Body Mass (Kg)	80.7 (10.2)	
Height (cm)	179.2 (5.5)	
Peak \dot{VO}_2 (ml•kg ⁻¹ •min ⁻¹)	53.5 (5.8)	

Study Design

Participants were asked to report to the laboratory after abstaining from heavy exercise, caffeine and alcohol in the 24 hours preceding testing. During their visit to the laboratory, participants performed two exercise trials, which were separated by one hour. Exercise trials were performed on an electromagnetically braked cycle ergometer (Velotron, Racermate Inc., USA) set up to each participant's specifications. Participants were allowed to self-select their cadence during each trial. The investigators provided verbal encouragement throughout each trial.

The visit to the laboratory comprised two exercise tests (Figure 1). The first trial (T1) consisted of an incremental protocol to exhaustion from which the power output at ventilatory threshold (VT) was determined as described previously (Beaver *et* al 1986). Briefly, following a 10-min period of seated rest on the ergometer, participants began cycling at 120 W for 6 min. Power output was subsequently increased by 30 W every 3 min until the participant reached volitional exhaustion. The workload during the second trial (T2) was derived from the VT identified in T1. During T2 participants completed four workload stages, each separated by a two-minute active recovery period, at 100 W. The initial three stages were all eight minutes in duration: stage one (Stage 1) was 120 W; stage two (Stage 2) was 80% of power at ventilatory threshold (<VT); and stage three (Stage 3) was the power at VT plus 30% of the difference between power at VT and peak power achieved during T1 (>VT). The final stage (Stage 4) was performed at a power output 10% above that the peak power achieved during T1 and continued until volitional fatigue. Pulse contour analysis of \dot{Q} was calibrated at rest and at the

end of Stage 2 and Stage 3. The calibration factor derived at each calibration point was then applied to all preceding and succeeding values in order to assess the validity of single-point calibrations.

Throughout each trial pulmonary gas exchange was recorded continuously (Oxycon Pro, Jaeger) and stored off-line for later analysis. Participants wore a close-fitting oronasal facemask attached to a triple-V sensor (Oxycon, Jaeger) consisting of a gas analysis tube and flow turbine. The gas analyser was calibrated prior to each subject's visit using a gas with a known composition ($16\% O_2 : 4\% CO_2$). Calibration of the flow turbine was performed using a 3-L air syringe (Hans Rudolph) over a range of flow rates.



Figure 1. Protocol diagram depicting T1 and T2. Arrows indicate the timepoints for LiDCO calibrations

Cardiac output assessment

Cardiac output was monitored beat-by-beat throughout exercise by analysis of the arterial pressure waveform (PulseCO, Cambridge, UK) calibrated with lithium dilution (LiDCO, Cambridge, UK) at strategic timepoints. First, a 21-gauge venous cannula was placed into a peripheral vein mid-way between the wrist and elbow of the right arm. A 20-gauge arterial cannula was then placed into the radial artery of the left arm under local anaesthesia (2%)

Lidocaine) and connected to an ICU pressure monitor (Hewlett Packard) using a disposable pressure transducer (Philips M1567A, Philips, Germany). The pressure monitor is slaved to the LiDCOTM monitor to obtain continuous pressure waveform data. The pulse-contour analysis method calculates a nominal stroke volume from a pressure-volume transform of the arterial pressure waveform. Nominal stroke volume is converted to absolute stroke volume using a lithium dilution method to calibrate the pulse waveform data.

Lithium dilution calibration

A bolus of lithium chloride (LiCl) was injected into the peripheral vein using either the technique recommended by the manufacturer (participants 1-5) or a modified technique (participants 6-10). The manufacturer guidelines recommended parking the bolus of lithium in a 4 mL extension tube and flushing the LiCl into the venous cannula with 20 mL saline. The bolus dose of lithium was increased from 2 mL (0.3 mM) to 3mL (0.45 mM) in some instances in order for the concentration-time calibration curve to reach the minimal threshold. This was usually necessary in larger participants (>80Kg) and when calibrations were performed at heavy workloads. In participants 1-5, we noted evidence of LiCl entry into the circulation when the lithium was parked in the tube prior to flushing. The modified technique eschewed parking the LiCl bolus in an extension tube and instead, the LiCl was injected from a separate 5ml syringe and flushed through by 20 mL saline. Using a saline and distilled-water model of bolus injection, we calculated the early entry of lithium into the circulation following the manufacturer's guidelines to be consistently around 9%. Therefore, we applied a correction factor to the lithium dilution-derived cardiac output determined in participants 1-5.

Following the administration of the LiCl bolus, a lithium dilution curve was derived by drawing arterial blood past a lithium sensor at a constant flow rate using a flow pump. The cardiac output was calculated from the dilution curve according to the following equation:

 $\dot{Q} = (\text{LiCl dose (mM) x 60}) / (\text{area under dilution curve (mM•L⁻¹•s⁻¹) x (1-PCV)})$

(Linton et al 1993)

where PCV = haemoglobin $(g \cdot dl^{-1})/33$

Baseline calibrations were performed in duplicate prior to T2 (baseline). Additional calibrations were performed if the initial two calibrations did not agree to within 15%. During T2, duplicate calibrations were started at 5 minutes into each submaximal stage (<VT and >VT). During the maximal stage in T2 a single calibration was begun one minute into the stage.

The uncalibrated PulseCO values (\dot{Q}_{raw}) were determined by interpolating the mean averaged \dot{Q}_{raw} values in the 10s preceding and succeeding the calibration period. This provided a representative value for \dot{Q}_{raw} at the point of LiDCO determination. To assess the validity of a single calibration at each exercise intensity as well as multiple calibrations across exercise intensities, we compared the raw uncalibrated PulseCO data (\dot{Q}_{raw}), \dot{Q} calibrated prior to exercise ($\dot{Q}_{baseline}$), during Stage 2 (\dot{Q}_{low}), during Stage 3 (\dot{Q}_{high}), and calibrations at each exercise intensity throughout T2 ($\dot{Q}_{exercise}$). Heart rate (HR) and arterial pressure was recorded directly by the LiDCOTM monitor from the arterial pressure trace.

Statistical Analysis

All data were analysed using GraphPad Prism (v5.0). Exercise data were taken from the T2 trial unless otherwise indicated. Linear regression analyses were performed for each \dot{Q} method versus \dot{VO}_2 . A Bland-Altman analysis was performed to assess the agreement between techniques. Differences between methods across exercise intensities were analysed using two-way ANOVA. Differences in \dot{Q} values between exercise stages for each method were analysed using a repeated measures ANOVA with Bonferroni adjusted post-hoc analyses. All data are presented as mean \pm standard deviation unless otherwise indicated.

Results

Successful calibrations were performed in duplicate at all resting and submaximal exercise stages. At rest, one subject required a third calibration due to lack of agreement between the first and second baseline calibrations. Because of aberrant shapes of the dilution curves (n = 2) and /or subject fatigue (n=1), 3 of 10 (30%) calibrations were unable to be performed at maximal exercise.

 \dot{Q} calculated using each method is presented in table 2. A two-way ANOVA revealed a significant difference (P < 0.001) between the calculation methods, with a significant interaction (Method x Intensity; P < 0.0001) effect. Post-hoc analyses revealed a significant difference (P < 0.05) between $\dot{Q}_{\text{baseline}}$ and all other calculation methods at each exercise stage, but not at rest. There were no significant differences observed between all the other methods (P > 0.05).

The mean bias between each method during exercise is outlined in table 3. The closest agreement with $\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}$ was observed for \dot{Q}_{high} (4.8 ± 30.0%). The comparison of \dot{Q}_{low} and \dot{Q}_{high} was characterised by low bias and wide limits of agreement (1.0 ± 46.5%). The relative change in \dot{Q} between exercise stages is shown in table 4 for \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}$, respectively. A significant difference (*P*<0.01) was observed between methods for detecting the change in \dot{Q} between rest and stage 2 and between stage 3 and stage 4, but not between stages 2 and 3.

The \dot{Q} response to increasing exercise intensity differed between methods. \dot{Q}_{raw} data showed a progressive significant increase (Figure 2, P < 0.05) at each successive exercise intensity. In contrast, $\dot{Q}_{baseline}$, \dot{Q}_{low} and $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$ increased from rest but did not rise significantly between successive exercise intensities. \dot{Q}_{high} showed no significant increase (P < 0.05) between Stage 3 and Stage 4. Each method was significantly correlated with \dot{VO}_2 during exercise (Figure 3), where the strongest correlation (r = 0.82; P < 0.001) was observed for \dot{Q}_{high} .

Table 2. Pulmonary gas exchange and systemic haemodynamic data at rest and each exercise stage. Haemodynamic data is corrected using the calibration factors obtained from baseline and at each submaximal exercise stage for comparison.

Variable	Calibration	Rest	Stage 2	Stage 3	Stage 4
	Factor	•			
Power Output (W)	-	-	186 (24.8)	260 (31.5)	355 (38.4)
^{VO} 2 (L•min ⁻¹)	-	0.4 (0.09)	2.8 (0.4)	3.6 (0.5)	3.9 (0.5)
HR (beats•min ⁻¹)	-	84 (11)	151 (13)	174 (14)	181 (13)
$\dot{Q}_{raw}(L \bullet min^{-1})$	0.0	5.7 (1.3)	20.2 (3.1)#	24.1 (2.1)#	27.8 (3.3)#
$\dot{Q}_{\text{baseline}}(\text{L}\bullet \min^{-1})$	1.66 (0.53)	9.3 (2.9)	33.2 (11.2)*#	40.0 (13.6)*	46.0 (15.1)*
$\dot{Q}_{\text{low}}(L \bullet \min^{-1})$	1.08 (0.34)	6.2 (2.6)	21.6 (7.0)#	26.4 (9.4)	30.4 (11.0)
$\dot{Q}_{high}(L \bullet min^{-1})$	1.09 (0.24)	6.2 (1.5)	22.1 (5.4)#	26.5 (6.3)#	30.6 (7.6)
$\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}(L \bullet \min^{-1})$	-	9.3 (3.0)	21.6 (7.0)#	26.5 (6.3)	27.7 (4.2)

Values are mean (SD); \dot{VO}_2 , oxygen consumption; HR, heart rate. * Significant difference to other \dot{Q} methods, # Significantly different from previous measurement







Figure 3. Correlation between $\dot{V}O_2$ and \dot{Q}_{raw} (A), $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$ (B), \dot{Q}_{low} (C) and \dot{Q}_{high} (D) during exercise

Method	Q _{raw}	$\dot{oldsymbol{Q}}_{ ext{baseline}}$	\dot{Q}_{low}	$\dot{oldsymbol{Q}}_{ ext{high}}$	$\dot{Q}_{ ext{exercise}}$
$\dot{Q}_{ m raw}$	-	49.3 (±77.6)	8.4 (±62.7)	9.4 (±42.5)	4.9 (±46.1)
$\dot{Q}_{ m restcal}$	49.3 (±77.6)	-	41.3 (±61.2)	40.3 (±51.5)	44.4 (±55.3)
$\dot{Q}_{ m low}$	8.4 (±62.7)	41.3 (±61.2)	-	1.0 (±46.5)	6.3 (±42.1)
${\dot Q}_{ m high}$	9.4 (±42.5)	40.3 (±51.5)	1.0 (±46.5)	-	4.8 (±30.0)
$\dot{Q}_{ ext{exercise}}$	4.9 (±46.1)	44.4 (±55.3)	6.3 (±42.1)	4.8 (±30.0)	-

Table 3. Mean bias (%) between \dot{Q} calculation methods during exercise.

All values are mean percentage bias (± LOA). LOA, Limits of agreement (1.96 x SD)

Table 4. Relative change (%) in Q between exercise stages for \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$

Method	Rest – Stage 2	Stage 2 – Stage 3	Stage 3 – Stage 4
Ż _{raw}	261.8 (52.5)	20.7 (16)	17.4 (12.7)
Q _{exercise}	137 (53.3)*	26.8 (20.6)	2.1 (9.4)*

All values are mean (SD). * denotes significantly different from \dot{Q}_{raw} .

Discussion

The aim of this study was to evaluate the use of pulse contour analysis and lithium dilution for the determination of \dot{Q} during upright cycle exercise in healthy, trained individuals. The comparison of \dot{Q} derived at each exercise stage from uncalibrated pulse contour analysis (\dot{Q}_{raw}) and lithium dilution ($\dot{Q}_{exercise}$), respectively, showed low bias and wide limits of agreement. $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$ appeared to record values approximately 5% greater than those derived from \dot{Q}_{raw} although the wide limits of agreement (> 40%) are outside acceptable clinical values (Critchley & Critchley 1999). In addition, we assessed whether the relative change in Qbetween exercise stages was similar for \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$. We found a significant difference between methods for the % change in Q from rest to exercise and between stage 3 and 4 but not between stages 2 and 3. Our findings also confirm those of study II, where calibration of \dot{Q}_{raw} with a single lithium dilution determination under resting conditions ($\dot{Q}_{baseline}$), leads to large overestimation of \dot{Q} recorded during subsequent exercise.

To investigate the apparent requirement of an exercise calibration, we sought to assess whether multiple calibration points at different intensity domains were necessary for stochastic exercise or if a single calibration point was sufficient. This is important for if recalibration is necessary for each shift in haemodynamic status, the practicality of this method becomes significantly impaired. In the only previous study of pulse contour analysis calibrated by lithium dilution during exercise (Kemps *et* al 2008), calibration was only performed at rest prior to exercise. Whilst these authors confirmed the validity of this approach versus the direct Fick method, one should note that the peak \dot{Q} values recorded during exercise were ~12L•min⁻¹, considerably lower than that expected of a healthy individual during exercise (Stringer *et* al 1997). Furthermore, there was apparent evidence of an overestimation of \dot{Q} from the LiDCO device at values in excess of $10L \cdot min^{-1}$. Perhaps the major finding of the study performed here is that calibrating at rest leads to a systematic overestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise. Given that the peak \dot{Q} values obtained in previous studies (Kemps *et* al 2008) were lower than that measured

at any exercise stage by participants in this study; it is unsurprising that this observation had no significant effect on the findings of Kemps *et* al (Kemps *et* al 2008). That resting calibration leads to the overestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise, has significant implications for the application of this method during non-steady state exercise, where the exercise workload increases progressively. A major finding of this study is that a single-point calibration during exercise above the VT provides the closest agreement to multiple calibrations throughout an exercise bout ($\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}$). These data suggest that recalibration, whenever the intensity of exercise (and therefore haemodynamic stress) changes, may be unnecessary as long as a single-point calibration is performed during high-intensity exercise (i.e. above VT).

Interestingly, upon comparison of calibration factors we observe a decreasing calibration factor from rest to submaximal exercise. Furthermore, in participants where calibration was performed during maximal exercise, the calibration factor moved closer to 1.0, thus showing the calibrated \dot{Q} becoming closer to the \dot{Q} derived from raw PulseCOTM values (*i.e.* HR x nominal SV). Why this should occur is unclear although one explanation may be that it is an anomaly of the algorithm utilised by the system. Within the algorithm, the calibration factor serves to alter the assumed saturation volume, defined as the maximum additional volume (above that at atmospheric pressure) to which the aorta and arterial tree can fill (Rhodes & Sunderland 2005) thus correcting for differences in arterial compliance. A decrease in the calibration factor, therefore, suggests that the saturation volume during exercise may be approaching the 250 mL assumed in the PulseCO algorithm (\dot{Q}_{raw}). This may be a function of the decline in systemic arterial compliance that is observed with increasing exercise intensity (Otsuki et al 2006). Data from other studies have demonstrated the decrease in compliance (Otsuki et al 2008), which in this case would be corrected for by the reduced calibration factor. Furthermore, the PulseCO algorithm incorporates a curve coefficient that quantifies the compliance of the human aorta based upon published data from human cadaveric aortas (Rhodes & Sunderland 2005). Given the observation of increased aortic compliance in athletes

(Mohiaddin *et* al 1989) it is possible that structural adaptations resulting from chronic exercise training may alter this relationship.

Assessing the precision of our values in the absence of a gold standard comparator is difficult, although the use of such measurements as direct Fick during incremental exercise to exhaustion in healthy volunteers is invasive, technically difficult and impractical. Additionally, the lack of certainty regarding the validity of other non-invasive methods (Rowland & Obert 2002; Jarvis et al 2007; Kemps et al 2008) precludes the inclusion of an alternative comparator. The LiDCO[™] system has been validated in a variety of clinical conditions (Linton et al 1997; Linton et al 2000b; Costa et al 2008; Mora et al 2011) and shows low bias and percentage error with \dot{Q} obtained using a pulmonary artery catheter (PAC), when compared with other commercially available pulse contour analysis devices (Hadian et al 2010). The validity of lithium indicator dilution for the measurement of \dot{Q} supports its place as the primary comparator (i.e. $\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}$) in this study. To date, no study has attempted to investigate the use of the LiDCO/PulseCO system during exercise in healthy individuals. Kemps et al (Kemps et al 2008) compared LiDCO values, calibrated at rest, with those from the continuous Fick method during incremental exercise in heart failure patients, although the \dot{Q} values observed in this patient cohort were significantly lower (~50%) than those observed in our healthy, trained volunteers.

The use of minimally invasive, continuous \dot{Q} measurements during exercise provides the unique opportunity to observe the cardiovascular responses to exercise in both healthy and diseased populations. Current 'gold standard' techniques are invasive and often unable to provide dynamic measurements throughout exercise, including up to the moment of volitional exhaustion where cardiac function may be maximal. The benefits of cardiopulmonary exercise testing, particularly in the clinical evaluation of heart and lung disease, are widely documented \dot{Q} (Arena & Sietsema 2011). The continuous measurement of pulmonary gas exchange presents the valuable opportunity for using such data for both diagnostic and prognostic purposes. The addition of continuous \dot{Q} would yield a valuable insight into the patterns of

oxygen delivery and cardiac function in both health and disease. Additionally, beat-to-beat measurements of \dot{Q} during maximal exercise are highly desirable to the exercise physiologist wishing to examine how cardiovascular function may influence exercise performance. Previous studies have commonly relied on only one or two isolated measurements at maximal exercise (Stringer *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2005; Calbet *et* al 2007; Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007; Mortensen *et* al 2008), a limitation that may clearly restrict the understanding of exercising haemodynamics.

While our study is the first to document the use of pulse contour analysis with lithium dilution during exercise across a wide range of \dot{Q} , more investigation is required to assess the precision and accuracy of this technique. In particular, future studies should compare uncalibrated and calibrated \dot{Q} values with those recorded using other commonly employed methods in this field, such as Doppler echocardiography and/or foreign gas rebreathing. In addition, an investigation into the accuracy of this technique in comparison with 'gold standard' techniques is desirable, although the practical restraints for such a study in healthy individuals are acknowledged. Whilst the LiDCO device is simpler and less invasive than other invasive methods, a prerequisite for measurement using this device remains the presence of a good quality radial artery pressure waveform. Additionally, the process of calibration using indicator dilution methods requires hemodynamic stability when the lithium dilution method is applied to correct the PulseCO data. To avoid any apparent mismatch, we interpolated the PulseCO data so that the LiDCO and PulseCO measures were exactly time aligned as the device default is to apply the calibration factor approximately 60 seconds following administration of the lithium chloride bolus.

In summary, pulse contour analysis provides a pragmatic approach to the measurement of \dot{Q} during exercise providing that the system is calibrated by a lithium dilution method at least once during exercise. The findings of our study suggest that this should be performed at a high intensity above the ventilatory threshold. Further studies are warranted to assess the validity and reliability of this system during exercise in both healthy and clinical populations, although

145

these initial investigations in studies II and III warrant the inclusion of this method for the assessment of \dot{Q} continuously during maximal exercise to exhaustion.

References

Arena, R. & Sietsema, K.E., 2011, Cardiopulmonary exercise testing in the clinical evaluation of patients with heart and lung disease, *Circulation*, 123(6), pp. 668-80.

Astrand, P.O., Cuddy, T.E., Saltin, B. & Stenberg, J., 1964, Cardiac Output During Submaximal and Maximal Work, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 19, pp. 268-74.

Bartels, S.A., Stok, W.J., Bezemer, R., Boksem, R.J., van Goudoever, J., Cherpanath, T.G., van Lieshout, J.J., Westerhof, B.E., Karemaker, J.M. & Ince, C., 2011, Noninvasive cardiac output monitoring during exercise testing: Nexfin pulse contour analysis compared to an inert gas rebreathing method and respired gas analysis, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 25(5), pp. 315-21.

Beaver, W.L., Wasserman, K. & Whipp, B.J., 1986, A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 60(6), pp. 2020-7.

Bougault, V., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Richard, R., Geny, B. & Oswald-Mammosser, M., 2005, Does Thoracic Bioimpedance Accurately Determine Cardiac Output in COPD Patients During Maximal or Intermittent Exercise?*, *Chest*, 127(4), pp. 1122-31.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Kaijser, L., Gustafsson, T. & Ekblom, B., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(2), pp. 781-6.

Hull, J.H., Ansley, P. & Ansley, L., 2008, Human Tissue Act: implications for sports science, British Journal of Sports Medicine, 42(4), pp. 236-7

Calbet, J.A., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Helge, J.W., Søndergaard, H., Munch-Andersen, T., Boushel, R. & Saltin, B., 2007, Cardiac output and leg and arm blood flow during incremental exercise to exhaustion on the cycle ergometer, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 969-78. Cecconi, M., Dawson, D., Casaretti, R., Grounds, R.M. & Rhodes, A., 2010, A prospective study of the accuracy and precision of continuous cardiac output monitoring devices as compared to intermittent thermodilution, *Minerva Anestesiologica*, 76(12), pp. 1010-7.

Christie, J., Sheldahl, L.M., Tristani, F.E., Sagar, K.B., Ptacin, M.J. & Wann, S., 1987, Determination of stroke volume and cardiac output during exercise: comparison of twodimensional and Doppler echocardiography, Fick oximetry, and thermodilution, *Circulation*, 76(3), pp. 539-47.

Costa, M.G., Della Rocca, G., Chiarandini, P., Mattelig, S., Pompei, L., Barriga, M.S., Reynolds, T., Cecconi, M. & Pietropaoli, P., 2008, Continuous and intermittent cardiac output measurement in hyperdynamic conditions: pulmonary artery catheter vs. lithium dilution technique, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 34(2), pp. 257-63.

Critchley, L.A. & Critchley, J.A., 1999, A meta-analysis of studies using bias and precision statistics to compare cardiac output measurement techniques, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 15(2), pp. 85-91.

Elliott, A., Hull, J.H., Nunan, D., Jakovljevic, D.G., Brodie, D. & Ansley, L., 2010, Application of bioreactance for cardiac output assessment during exercise in healthy individuals, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 109(5), pp. 945-51.

Hadian, M., Kim. H.K., Severyn, D.A., Pinsky, M.R. 2010. Cross-comparison of cardiac output trending accuracy of LiDCO, PICCO, FloTrac and Pulmonary Artery Catheters. *Critical Care*. 14(6): R212

Houtman, S., Oeseburg, B. & Hopman, M.T., 1999, Non-invasive cardiac output assessment during moderate exercise: pulse contour compared with CO2 rebreathing, *Clinical Physiology* (Oxford, England), 19(3), pp. 230-7.

Hull, J.H., Ansley, P., Ansley, L., 2008, Human Tissue Act: Implication for sports science. British Journal of Sports Medicine, 42(4): 236-7 Jakovljevic, D.G., Nunan, D., Donovan, G., Hodges, L.D., Sandercock, G.R. & Brodie, D.A., 2008, Comparison of cardiac output determined by different rebreathing methods at rest and at peak exercise, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(5), pp. 593-9.

Jarvis, S.S., Levine, B.D., Prisk, G.K., Shykoff, B.E., Elliott, A.R., Rosow, E., Blomqvist, C.G. & Pawelczyk, J.A., 2007, Simultaneous determination of the accuracy and precision of closed-circuit cardiac output rebreathing techniques, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 867-74.

Johnson, B.D., Beck, K.C., Proctor, D.N., Miller, J., Dietz, N.M. & Joyner, M.J., 2000, Cardiac output during exercise by the open circuit acetylene washin method: comparison with direct Fick, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88(5), p. 1650-8.

Kemps, H.M., Thijssen, E.J., Schep, G., Sleutjes, B.T., De Vries, W.R., Hoogeveen, A.R., Wijn, P.F. & Doevendans, P.A., 2008, Evaluation of two methods for continuous cardiac output assessment during exercise in chronic heart failure patients, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 105(6), pp. 1822-9.

Kurita, T., Morita, K., Kato, S., Kikura, M., Horie, M. & Ikeda, K., 1997, Comparison of the accuracy of the lithium dilution technique with the thermodilution technique for measurement of cardiac output, *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 79(6), p. 770.

Linton, R., Band, D., O'Brien, T., Jonas, M. & Leach, R., 1997, Lithium dilution cardiac output measurement: a comparison with thermodilution, *Critical Care Medicine*, 25(11), pp. 1796-800.

Linton, R.A., Band, D.M. & Haire, K.M., 1993, A new method of measuring cardiac output in man using lithium dilution, *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 71(2), pp. 262-6.

Linton, R.A., Jonas, M.M., Tibby, S.M., Murdoch, I.A., O'Brien, T.K., Linton, N.W. & Band, D.M., 2000a, Cardiac output measured by lithium dilution and transpulmonary thermodilution in patients in a paediatric intensive care unit, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 26(10), pp. 1507-11.

Linton, R.A., Jonas, M.M., Tibby, S.M., Murdoch, I.A., O'Brien, T.K., Linton, N.W. & Band, D.M., 2000b, Cardiac output measured by lithium dilution and transpulmonary thermodilution in patients in a paediatric intensive care unit, *Intensive Care Medicine*, 26(10), pp. 1507-11.

Mohiaddin, .H., Underwood, .R., Bogren, .G., Firmin, .N., Klipstein, .H., Rees, .S. & Longmore, .B., 1989, Regional aortic compliance studied by magnetic resonance imaging: the effects of age, training, and coronary artery disease, *Heart (British Cardiac Society)*, 62(2), pp. 90-6.

Mora, B., Ince, I., Birkenberg, B., Skhirtladze, K., Pernicka, E., Ankersmit, H.J. & Dworschak, M., 2011, Validation of cardiac output measurement with the LiDCO[™] pulse contour system in patients with impaired left ventricular function after cardiac surgery, *Anaesthesia*, 66(8), pp. 675-81.

Mortensen, S.P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E.A., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2008, Restrictions in systemic and locomotor skeletal muscle perfusion, oxygen supply and VO2 during high-intensity whole-body exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(10), p. 2621-2635.

Mortensen, S.P., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C., Dalsgaard, M.K., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2005, Limitations to systemic and locomotor limb muscle oxygen delivery and uptake during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 566(Pt 1), pp. 273-85.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2006, Contribution of systemic arterial compliance and systemic vascular resistance to effective arterial elastance changes during exercise in humans, *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 188(1), pp. 15-20.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2008, Systemic arterial compliance, systemic vascular resistance, and effective arterial elastance during exercise in endurance-trained men, *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 295(1), pp. R228-35.

Rhodes, A. & Sunderland, R., 2005, Arterial Pulse Power Analysis: The LiDCO plus System, *Functional Hemodynamic Monitoring*, pp. 183-92.

Richard, R., Lonsdorfer-Wolf, E., Charloux, A., Doutreleau, S., Buchheit, M., Oswald-Mammosser, M., Lampert, E., Mettauer, B., Geny, B. & Lonsdorfer, J., 2001, Non-invasive cardiac output evaluation during a maximal progressive exercise test, using a new impedance cardiograph device, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 85(3), pp. 202-7.

Rowland, T. & Obert, P., 2002, Doppler echocardiography for the estimation of cardiac output with exercise, *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.)*, 32(15), pp. 973-86.

Scheer, B., Perel, A. & Pfeiffer, U.J., 2002, Clinical review: complications and risk factors of peripheral arterial catheters used for haemodynamic monitoring in anaesthesia and intensive care medicine, *Critical Care (London, England)*, 6(3), pp. 199-204.

Stok, W.J., Stringer, R.C. & Karemaker, J.M., 1999, Noninvasive cardiac output measurement in orthostasis: pulse contour analysis compared with acetylene rebreathing, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 87(6), pp. 2266-73.

Stringer, W.W., Hansen, J.E. & Wasserman, K., 1997, Cardiac output estimated noninvasively from oxygen uptake during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(3), pp. 908-12.

Stringer, W.W., Whipp, B.J., Wasserman, K., Pórszász, J., Christenson, P. & French, W.J., 2005, Non-linear cardiac output dynamics during ramp-incremental cycle ergometry, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 93(5-6), pp. 634-9.

Sugawara, J., Tanabe, T., Miyachi, M., Yamamoto, K., Takahashi, K., Iemitsu, M., Otsuki, T., Homma, S., Maeda, S., Ajisaka, R. & Matsuda, M., 2003, Non-invasive assessment of cardiac output during exercise in healthy young humans: comparison between Modelflow method and Doppler echocardiography method, *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 179(4), pp. 361-6. Tam, E., Azabji Kenfack, M., Cautero, M., Lador, F., Antonutto, G., di Prampero, P.E., Ferretti, G. & Capelli, C., 2004, Correction of cardiac output obtained by Modelflow from finger pulse pressure profiles with a respiratory method in humans, *Clinical Science (London, England : 1979)*, 106(4), pp. 371-6.

Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999a, Reliability and Validity of Measures of Cardiac Output During Incremental to Maximal Aerobic Exercise: Part I: Conventional Techniques, *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.)*, 27(1), pp. 23-41.

Warburton, D.E.R., Haykowsky, M.J.F., Quinney, H.A., Humen, D.P. & Teo, K.K., 1999b, Reliability and validity of measures of cardiac output during incremental to maximal aerobic exercise: Part II: Novel techniques and new advances, *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.)*, 27(4), pp. 241-60.

Wesseling, K.H., Jansen, J.R., Settels, J.J. & Schreuder, J.J., 1993, Computation of aortic flow from pressure in humans using a nonlinear, three-element model, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 74(5), pp. 2566-73.

CHAPTER 5:

Study IV:

Evidence of cardiac functional reserve upon exhaustion during incremental exercise to determine \dot{VO}_{2max} .

Adapted from:

Elliott, A., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M., Noakes, T. D. and Ansley L. (2013). Evidence of cardiac functional reserve during incremental exercise to determine $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, doi:10.1136/bjsports-2012-091752.

Introduction

Maximal oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_{2max}$) is arguably the most researched parameter in exercise physiology. Its relationship with performance has been recognised since the pioneering work of Hill & Lupton (Hill & Lupton 1923) who concluded that oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_2$) reached a maximum level during peak physical work, since interpreted as a plateau in the $\dot{V}O_2$ response. Significant debate has surrounded the plateau phenomenon (Midgley *et* al 2007) although the concept of a truly maximal $\dot{V}O_2$, established by supramaximal testing to verify that obtained from incremental exercise, is generally accepted. (Rossiter *et* al 2006; Foster *et* al 2007; Hawkins *et* al 2007) However, there remains considerable debate regarding the factor(s) limiting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. (Saltin & Calbet 2006; Wagner 2006; Noakes & Marino 2009; Gonzalez-Alonso & Mortensen 2009) Broadly, the most commonly suggested mechanisms are that either a circulatory (cardiac) limitation or a neural (central) regulation determines the $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Spurway *et* al 2012).

It is established that skeletal muscle perfusion capacity exceeds the pumping capacity of the heart. (Andersen & Saltin 1985; Calbet *et* al 2004) Secher *et* al (Secher *et* al 1977) showed a reduction in leg blood flow when arm exercise is superimposed on maximal two-leg exercise, supporting the theory that the capacity to supply O_2 during maximal exercise is limited thereby constraining oxidative metabolism and, consequently, exercise capacity. More recently a plateau in cardiac output (\dot{Q}) close to exhaustion during both incremental and constant load maximal exercise (Mortensen *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2008) has been demonstrated. This has been interpreted as further evidence that the circulation limits $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ as \dot{Q} is no longer able to increase thus constraining $\dot{V}O_2$ as it reaches a plateau.

Opponents to the cardiac limitation theory propose that skeletal muscle recruitment is regulated through a central, neurally mediated mechanism during exhaustive exercise. (Noakes 1997; Noakes 2000; Noakes & St Clair Gibson 2004; Noakes & Marino 2009; Noakes 2012) Proponents of this theory argue that this ensures myocardial ischemia, or any other

catastrophic biological failure, is avoided by moderating the demand placed on the heart, thereby preventing the attainment of an absolute maximum. This theory is supported by the findings that, in trained athletes, \dot{Q} continues to increase linearly up until exhaustion without a plateau. (Gledhill *et* al 1994; Zhou *et* al 2001; Calbet *et* al 2007)

Cardiac power output (CPO) is a measurement of cardiac function that incorporates both flow and pressure domains of the cardiovascular system and is measured as the product of \dot{Q} and mean arterial pressure. (Cooke *et* al 1998) By measurement of CPO during maximal and supramaximal exercise, it becomes feasible to study the heart's ability to maintain circulation in the presence of increasing arterial pressure. During exercise at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, the measurement of CPO allows the exercise physiologist to determine whether the work of the heart continues to increase at the exercise intensity resulting in exhaustion. Should an increase in CPO be observed during exercise above that achieved at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, one might make one of two conclusions; that the heart is working submaximally during exercise at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Noakes & Marino 2009) or, alternatively, that the circulation is absolutely maximal during exercise at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ despite an increase in cardiac work. (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b)

To differentiate between the theories explaining the limitation to maximal exercise, Brink-Elfegoun *et* al (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b) designed an experiment in which two levels (100% and 110% $\dot{V}O_{2max}$) of whole-body exercise were performed. $\dot{V}O_2$ and \dot{Q} were similar between workloads but blood pressure was significantly higher during exercise at 110% $\dot{V}O_2$ max, resulting in increased cardiac work. The authors concluded that the greater cardiac *work* during supramaximal exercise indicates the absence of a central 'governor', for at such workloads, this neural governor would be regulating exercise to ensure there are no further increases in cardiac work and thus myocardial O₂ demand. This conclusion is challenged by Noakes & Marino (Noakes & Marino 2009) who argue that these findings show the heart to be working submaximally at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ and that the higher work rate achieved during a supramaximal bout indicates a dissociation between \dot{Q} and work rate, disproving the theory that \dot{Q} regulates peak work rate and, consequently, $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ as is dictated by the cardiovascular limitation model. In reframing the question, Noakes & Marino ask why exercise would terminate during the lower workload exercise, when there is clear evidence that the heart is working below its maximum potential.

Despite the extensive discussion on cardiac function and limitations during maximal exercise, CPO has not been measured continuously during maximal and supramaximal exercise, even in studies in which a plateau in $\dot{V}O_2$ (Rossiter *et* al 2006) and \dot{Q} (Mortensen *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2008) have been observed. Continuous, beat-to-beat measurements afford the opportunity to examine peak \dot{Q} and CPO, regardless of where it occurs during maximal exercise. Measuring these variables at isolated timepoints increases the chance that peak values are missed, thus leading to underestimation of both measurements. The aims of this study were therefore to evaluate the work of the heart during cycling exercise at maximal and supramaximal workloads. We hypothesized that the greater exercise workload would induce a greater circulatory and myocardial work demand, thus showing that the heart works submaximally at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, confirming the finding of Brink-Elfegoun *et al* (Brink-Elfegoun *et al* 2007b)

Methods

Participants

Eight recreationally trained male cyclists, age 40.5 ± 9.2 years, body mass 80.5 ± 10.9 kg, height 178.8 ± 4.7 cm, $\dot{V}O_{2max} 53.7 \pm 6.5$ ml·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹, volunteered to participate in the study. All participants were training for >5 hours per week. Exclusion criteria for participation included a history of cardiopulmonary disease, lithium allergy, and current therapy with lithium or muscle relaxants. The protocol was explained to the participants before they gave written informed consent. The research ethics committees at Northumbria University and Kingston University approved the study. All procedures were performed in accordance with national (Hull *et* al 2008) and international (Declaration of Helsinki, 1964) guidelines.

Exercise Protocol

Participants reported to the laboratory on a single occasion after abstaining from caffeine, alcohol, and heavy exercise in the preceding 24 hours. Participants performed two exercise trials during their visit, each separated by one hour. Each trial, consisting of exercise conducted on an electromagnetically braked cycle ergometer (Velotron, Racermate Inc., USA), took place within an air-conditioned laboratory controlled to 22-23°C. The cycle ergometer was set up to each participant's specifications. Participants were allowed to self-select their cadence whilst remaining seated throughout each trial. The investigators provided consistent verbal encouragement throughout.

The first exercise trial (T1) consisted of an incremental protocol to exhaustion starting with 6 minutes at a power output of 120 W, increasing by 30 W every 3 min until the participant reached volitional exhaustion (MAX). Ventilatory threshold (VT) was determined according to the V-slope method of Beaver *et* al; (Beaver *et* al 1986) the workload for the second trial (T2) was derived from VT. During T2, participants each completed four exercise stages, each being separated by a two-minute recovery period at 100 W. The first three stages consisted of six minutes at 120 W followed by 8 minutes each at 80% of VT, and 30% of the difference

between power at VT and power at MAX. The final stage was performed at a power output 10% greater than that achieved during T1, until volitional fatigue (SUPRAMAX). The structure of T2 was designed so that the total exercise time was approximately similar to T1.

Measurements

Throughout each trial, pulmonary gas exchange was recorded continuously with an online gas analyser (Oxycon Pro, Jaeger, Germany). Participants wore a close fitting facemask connected to a tripe-V sensor (Jaeger, Germany) consisting of a flow turbine and gas sampling tube. Prior to each trial, the gas analyser was calibrated using gas of a known composition (16% O_2 ; 4% CO_2 ; balance Nitrogen). Volume calibration of the flow turbine was performed using a 3-L syringe over a range of flow rates.

 \hat{Q} was assessed continuously throughout each exercise by pulse contour analysis calibrated by an incorporated lithium dilution method (LiDCO, Cambridge, UK). The LiDCOTM device permits continuous hemodynamic recording by analysis of the radial artery pressure waveform (PulseCOTM, Cambridge, UK), calibrated by lithium dilution (LiDCOTM, Cambridge, UK). Lithium dilution shows good agreement with thermodilution, (Kurita *et* al 1997; Linton *et* al 1997) whilst continuous measurements have reported clinically acceptable accuracy and precision in critically ill patients. (Kurita *et* al 1997; Cecconi *et* al 2010; Linton *et* al 2000) During exercise, the LiDCOTM device compares favourably with direct Fick measurements during constant load and incremental exercise (Kemps *et* al 2008) and performs well during high-intensity exercise in trained cyclists. (Elliott *et* al, 2012)

Prior to T1, a 21-gauge cannula was placed into a peripheral vein mid-way between the wrist and elbow of the right arm. A 20-gauge arterial cannula was then placed into the radial artery of the left arm under local anaesthesia (2% Lidocaine) and connected to an ICU monitor (Hewlett Packard) via a disposable pressure transducer (Philips M1567A, Philips; Germany), zeroed to ambient pressure. The pressure monitor provides continuous arterial pressure waveform data to the LiDCOTM monitor. The LiDCOTM system calculates a nominal stroke volume from a pressure-volume transformation of the arterial pressure waveform, which is then converted to absolute stroke volume using the incorporated lithium dilution method.

Lithium dilution calibration involved the administration of a lithium chloride bolus (0.3 - 0.45 mM) into the peripheral vein. The bolus was immediately followed by a 20 ml saline flush. A lithium dilution curve was subsequently derived by drawing arterial blood past a lithium sensor connected to the arterial cannula, at a constant flow rate using a flow pump. \dot{Q} was calculated according to the following equation:

 $\dot{Q} = (\text{LiCl dose (mM) x 60}) / (\text{area under dilution curve (mM•L⁻¹•s⁻¹) x (1-PCV)})$

(Linton *et* al 1993)

where PCV = haemoglobin $(g \cdot dl^{-1}) / 33$

Heart rate (HR) was calculated by the duration between subsequent pressure waveforms. Arterial pressure was recorded directly by the LiDCOTM monitor from the arterial pressure trace. LiDCO calibrations were performed during the SUPRAMAX workload of T2 and applied to all \dot{Q} data. Calibration procedures began one minute into the SUPRAMAX stage. The pulse contour analysis data required for calibration with the lithium dilution method was obtained by interpolation of the mean values in the 10s preceding and succeeding the calibration period to ensure all data was time-matched. This calibration factor was applied retrospectively to all data obtained during the study.

Cardiac power output (CPO) and rate-pressure product (RPP) were calculated according to the following equations:

 $CPO(W) = \dot{Q} \cdot MAP \cdot k$

(Cooke et al 1998)

where $k = 2.22 \text{ x } 10^{-3}$ and MAP = mean arterial pressure (mmHg).

RPP (beats $\bullet min^{-1} \bullet mmHg) = HR \bullet SBP$

(Nelson *et* al 1974)

where SBP = systolic blood pressure (mmHg)

MAP (mmHg) = DBP + 1/3 (SBP-DBP)

where DBP = diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)

Data Analysis

Hemodynamic and pulmonary gas exchange data were averaged over 10s epochs throughout both T1 and T2. Data for MAX and SUPRAMAX were taken at the time point of maximal \dot{Q} . Data analysis was performed with GraphPad Prism (Version 5). A paired *t*-test was performed to compare MAX and SUPRAMAX data. Statistical significance was determined at P < 0.05. All data are presented as means \pm SD unless otherwise stated.

Results

The workloads for MAX and SUPRAMAX were 315 ± 39.3 W and 346.5 ± 43.2 W, respectively. Time to exhaustion was not significantly different between MAX and SUPRAMAX trials (176 ± 12.6 versus 170 ± 40.7 seconds, P < 0.05).

Table 1. Mean (SD) exercise data obtained from MAX and SUPRAMAX trials.

Variable	MAX (n = 8)	SUPRAMAX $(n = 8)$
Power Output (W)	315 (39.3)	346.5 (34.2)
\dot{Q} (L•min ⁻¹)	28.7 (5.9)	29.4 (7.0)
$\dot{V}O_2$ (L•min ⁻¹)	4.26 (0.61)	4.26 (0.7)
SV (ml)	154.1 (30.9)	157.3 (34.4)
HR (bpm)	189 (10)	190 (13)
MAP (mmHg)	129 (11)	135 (12)*
SBP (mmHg)	222 (28)	224 (33)
DBP (mmHg)	78 (6)	81 (8)
CPO (W)	8.05 (1.9)	8.5 (2.1)
RPP (beats •min ⁻¹ •mmHg)	41, 625 (4347)	41, 456 (5489)

 \dot{Q} Cardiac Output; \dot{VO}_2 Oxygen Uptake; SV Stroke Volume; HR Heart Rate; MAP Mean Arterial Pressure; SBP Systolic Blood Pressure; DBP Diastolic Blood Pressure; CPO Cardiac Power Output; RPP Rate-Pressure Product; * indicates significantly different from MAX.

Peak exercise data are shown in table 1. There was no significant difference between MAX and SUPRAMAX (figure 1) for \dot{Q} (28.7 versus 29.4 L•min⁻¹, 95% CI -2.6 to 1.4; P = 0.48), $\dot{V}O_2$ (4.26 versus 4.26 L•min⁻¹, 95% CI -0.18 to 0.17; P = 0.96), stroke volume (154.1 versus 157.3 ml, 95% CI -13.5 to 7.1; P = 0.49) or heart rate (188.9 versus 190.1 beats•min⁻¹, 95% CI-4.3 to 1.8; P = 0.36), respectively. MAP was significantly higher at peak exercise during the SUPRAMAX stage (129.1 versus 134.6 mmHg, 95% CI -10.1 to -0.9; P = 0.03), although both

systolic and diastolic blood pressure remained unchanged between workloads. Additionally, no significant differences were observed for \dot{Q} , SV, HR, MAP or $\dot{V}O_2$ between peak values and exhaustion during either exercise stage (Figure 2). Both \dot{Q} (\dot{Q}/W ; 91.6 ± 18.4 *versus* 85.3 ± 21.4 ml/W; 95% CI 1.24 to; 11.31 P = 0.02) and $\dot{V}O_2$ ($\dot{V}O_2/W$; 13.5 ± 1.1 *versus* 12.3 ± 1.5 ml/W; 95% CI 0.71 to 1.69; P = 0.0007) expressed per unit of power output, were significantly greater during the MAX stage.

The significantly greater MAP at the SUPRAMAX workload led to a tendency for a greater CPO (8.1 *versus* 8.5 W, 95% CI -0.92 to 0.02), although this did not reach statistical significance (P = 0.06). RPP was not significantly different between MAX and SUPRAMAX (41, 625 *versus* 41, 546 beats•min⁻¹•mmHg, 95% CI -3222 to 3378; P = 0.96).



((Supramax - Max) / Max * 100)

Figure 1. Forrest plot displaying mean % differences (\pm 95% CI) of measurements between SUPRAMAX and MAX exercise. All data are time aligned to measurement of peak cardiac output.



Figure 2. Systemic haemodynamics during MAX (A, C, E, G, I) and SUPRAMAX (B, D, F, H, J) exercise.

Discussion

The most significant finding from this study was that although \dot{Q} was similar, the work performed by the heart, assessed by cardiac power output, was increased during supramaximal exercise compared with maximal exercise due to higher mean arterial pressure. Although this did not reach statistical significance, the 95% confidence intervals indicate a substantial increase that is likely to be of biological significance. This confirms previous findings (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b) during combined arm and leg exercise. These findings indicate an increase in the work performed by the heart during supramaximal exercise with a greater myocardial \dot{VO}_2 (Cooke *et* al 1998)

The observation that, at maximal exercise, further elevations in workload occur without any additional increase in \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$ suggests that, in health, the attainment of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ is accompanied by an attenuated increase in systemic blood flow, as frequently argued. (Mitchell et al 1958; Ekblom et al 1975; Gonzalez-Alonso & Calbet 2003; Calbet et al 2004; Saltin & Calbet 2006; Mortensen et al 2008) It is known that maximally vasodilated skeletal muscle in humans can accept a greater blood flow than the heart can supply (i.e. greater than \dot{Q}_{max}) as the peak hyperaemic response to single limb exercise indicates a vasodilatory capacity that outstrips the capacity of the heart when sufficient musculature is used. (Andersen & Saltin 1985; Secher et al 1977; Calbet et al 2004) Furthermore, a number of experimental manipulations of O_2 delivery have resulted in reduction of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, (Ekblom et al 1975; Koskolou et al 1997; Calbet et al 2003) supporting the commonly accepted theory that O2 delivery constrains VO_{2max} during exercise, a clear cause and effect according to those defending this model (Bassett & Howley 2000; Levine 2008; Ekblom 2009). However, the findings that the heart is able to increase its work output beyond that achieved during $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ testing, as previously shown, (Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007b) confirms that typical incremental exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, as observed during the MAX trial, terminates with some degree of cardiac functional reserve.

Our findings of a similar \dot{VO}_{2max} between MAX and SUPRAMAX support the concept of a true 'testable' maximal \dot{VO}_2 observed by a number of groups comparing maximal and supramaximal exercise (Rossiter *et* al 2006; Hawkins *et* al 2007; Foster *et* al 2007) although alternative testing methods, such as a decremental test in which exercise intensity starts high and decreases (Beltrami *et* al 2012) or self paced incremental exercise (Mauger 2013), may yield higher \dot{VO}_{2max} values. By the same principle, the absence of any increase in \dot{Q} despite a greater workload during SUPRAMAX indicates that a maximal \dot{Q} is achieved at the termination of incremental and constant-load exhaustive exercise, although the \dot{Q} response to alternative testing methods producing higher \dot{VO}_{2max} , has not been investigated. The observation that \dot{Q} fails to increase at or near maximal exercise has been demonstrated previously (Stringer *et* al 1997; Gonzalez-Alonso & Calbet 2003; González-Alonso *et* al 2004; Stringer *et* al 2005; Mortensen *et* al 2005; Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b; Mortensen *et* al 2008) and is considered to be key evidence that \dot{VO}_{2max} is regulated by the heart.

The theory of a central, neurally mediated limitation (Noakes 1997) predicts that the loss of homeostasis during exhaustive exercise is avoided by the actions of a centrally located 'governor' that limits skeletal muscle recruitment, thus reducing the likelihood of any homeostatic disturbances, including both metabolic and/or thermoregulatory regulation. (Noakes & St Clair Gibson 2004) Our findings that circulation appears maximal during exercise to exhaustion does not exclude the existence of a governor within the central nervous system (CNS) that anticipates significant homeostatic disturbance(s), therefore limiting any further increase in myocardial $\dot{V}O_2$ and potentially risking the onset of myocardial ischemia. The observation that the heart appears to be work submaximally during exercise eliciting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b) supports a central limitation theory by posing the question of why the heart does not work harder at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ despite its apparent capacity to do so? (Noakes & Marino 2009) A system that is considered to be operating at its maximal capacity cannot be doing so if there is reserve in its function. One interpretation is that a

central regulator may limit myocardial O_2 demand by regulating additional skeletal muscle recruitment at the point of exhaustion during maximal exercise.

However, the greater workload during SUPRAMAX would require additional motor unit recruitment (Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007a; Levine 2008) that, in the view of the central governor theory, should be under regulation to constrain \dot{Q} . (Noakes & Marino 2009) It has been argued that it remains unclear how a central 'governor' would terminate exercise at $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ when there is evidence that greater skeletal muscle recruitment (Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007a) and workloads (Hawkins et al 2007) are achievable in the absence of significant homeostatic disturbances or myocardial ischemia. However, there are several points worth noting to address this question; Firstly, the central theory proposes that exercise terminates before there is maximal skeletal muscle activation, (Noakes & St Clair Gibson 2004) as shown elsewhere. (Brink-Elfegoun *et al* 2007a) Secondly, dissociation between \dot{Q} and exercise power output appears during SUPRAMAX such that \dot{Q}/W is significantly lower than that measured during MAX, suggestive of an uncoupling between workload and cardiovascular function. This finding confirms that \dot{Q} does not determine skeletal muscle work as is assumed by the cardiovascular limitation model. Finally, one should consider how supramaximal exercise as a separate effort, as conducted here and elsewhere (Rossiter et al 2006; Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007b; Hawkins et al 2007) influences this discussion. It is plausible that the degree of 'homeostatic disturbance' differs during a separate supramaximal bout. Indeed, Mortensen et al, (Mortensen et al 2008) with a similar experimental model, observed greater disturbances to blood pH, lactate, arterial O₂ saturation and body temperature during incremental exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ as compared with 'stand-alone' constant-load supramaximal exercise. One could postulate that supramaximal exercise performed separately provides no greater metabolic/homeostatic challenge than maximal exercise performed at the end of an incremental exercise protocol, with the consequence that constant-load supramaximal exercise requires little constraint from a central 'governor' in the initial stages as the perceived physiological threat is lower than that seen during the maximal stage of an incremental protocol.

Whilst it is agreed that a maximal $\dot{V}O_2$ exists, this study and others (Beltrami *et* al 2012) suggest that cardiovascular function is not maximal during incremental exercise to exhaustion. Despite efforts to portray the $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ measured during incremental exercise as being limited by the circulation, (Levine 2008) the submaximal cardiac function observed during 'maximal' exercise in this study and others (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007b) suggests that this form of exercise testing may not be a useful evaluation of exercise performance (Noakes 2011) or for the evaluation of maximal cardiac function in healthy humans as it is possibly more a function of the degree of work that the active skeletal muscle is able to perform under conditions of a precisely controlled central motor output. Instead, the measurement of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ can perhaps be considered an indirect measure of the skeletal muscle recruitment that is permitted by the brain without significant risk of catastrophic biological failure. As such, the measurement of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ may be primarily representative of the sensitivity of central motor command to afferent feedback, rather than a combination of both anticipatory (feed-forward) and feedback information.

Direct Fick and/or thermodilution are typically considered 'gold standard' methods for \dot{Q} measurement during exercise. However, the technical difficulties and risk (Scheer *et* al 2002) associated with these methodologies renders them unsuitable for most exercise studies. Furthermore, previous studies employing these methods, and others, are typically only able to assess \dot{Q} at one or two timepoints during maximal exercise, thus potentially recording submaximal values. Our method of assessment provides continuous measurements throughout exercise up until exhaustion (Elliott *et* al 2012), with only minimal risk and invasiveness. Therefore we were able to be absolutely sure that we obtained a maximal measure for \dot{Q} . Lithium dilution has proven accuracy in the clinical setting in critically ill patients, (Linton *et* al 1997; Hamilton *et* al 2002; Pittman *et* al 2005) patients with hyperdynamic circulation (Costa *et* al 2008) and exercising heart failure patients. (Kemps *et* al 2008) In this study, we

167

were able to successfully calibrate the device during the SUPRAMAX exercise stage, with this calibration factor being applied to all exercise data. Importantly, we were also able to obtain true peak \dot{Q} and arterial pressure measurements, regardless of the timepoint at which they occurred. We believe this provides significant benefit when assessing the hemodynamic response to maximal exercise, which is typically of short duration.

Our study is not without limitations. Firstly, we chose to perform all testing in one session for practical reasons relating to the procedures associated with \dot{Q} measurement. Likewise, we did not counterbalance the order of trials. This was to allow us to ensure that the SUPRAMAX exercise trial did not impact upon data obtained from a subsequent MAX trial. Both of these limitations mirror those relevant to the Brink-Elfegoun et al study (Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007b) therefore permitting comparisons between the two studies. Additionally, we chose upright cycling as our testing modality. Incremental cycle exercise is the common modality of maximal exercise testing for the determination of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ and has been shown to elicit a plateau in $\dot{V}O_2$ suggestive of the true attainment of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. Future studies should attempt to determine the cardiovascular responses to exercise in trials where recent evidence has shown the potential for increased $\dot{V}O_2$ during alternative protocols to those used in this study. (Beltrami et al 2012) We also acknowledge the limitations of \dot{Q} measurement. We chose a method that permitted continuous measurements of \dot{Q} throughout maximal exercise and therefore measurements in the period immediately preceding exhaustion. Pulse contour analysis with lithium dilution calibration has shown close agreement with gold standard methods during exercise. (Kemps et al 2008) Finally, this study's small sample size increased the chances of a type II error due to insufficient statistical power. Sample size was largely dictated by the requirement to perform relatively invasive procedures on healthy participants during strenuous exercise. Future studies attempting to address this research question should consider a statistical power analysis to determine the required sample size to detect the differences observed during this study and others.
In conclusion, this study shows that during two levels of maximal cycling exercise, differing by a workload of 10% and eliciting identical $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, cardiac work continues to increase despite \dot{Q} remaining the same. These findings suggest that cycling exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ terminates with cardiac functional reserve, yet maximal \dot{Q} . Andersen, P. & Saltin, B., 1985, Maximal perfusion of skeletal muscle in man, *The Journal of Physiology*, 366(1), p. 233-249.

Barker, R.C., Hopkins, S.R., Kellogg, N., Olfert, I.M., Brutsaert, T.D., Gavin, T.P., Entin, P.L., Rice, A.J. & Wagner, P.D., 1999, Measurement of cardiac output during exercise by open-circuit acetylene uptake, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 87(4), pp. 1506-12.

Beaver, W.L., Wasserman, K. & Whipp, B.J., 1986, A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 60(6), pp. 2020-7.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Kaijser, L., Gustafsson, T. & Ekblom, B., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(2), pp. 781-6.

Calbet, J.A.L., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Helge, J.W., Søndergaard, H., Munch-Andersen, T., Boushel, R. & Saltin, B., 2007, Cardiac output and leg and arm blood flow during incremental exercise to exhaustion on the cycle ergometer, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 969-78.

Chantler, P.D., Melenovsky, V., Schulman, S.P., Gerstenblith, G., Becker, L.C., Ferrucci, L., Fleg, J.L., Lakatta, E.G. & Najjar, S.S., 2011, Use of the Frank-Starling Mechanism during Exercise is Linked to Exercise-Induced Changes in Arterial Load, *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 302, pp. H349-58

Critchley, L.A. & Critchley, J.A., 1999, A meta-analysis of studies using bias and precision statistics to compare cardiac output measurement techniques, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 15(2), pp. 85-91.

Day, J.R., Rossiter, H.B., Coats, E.M., Skasick, A. & Whipp, B.J., 2003, The maximally attainable VO2 during exercise in humans: the peak vs. maximum issue, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 95(5), pp. 1901-7.

Ekblom, B., 2009, Counterpoint: maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 106(1), pp. 339-41

Elliott, A., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M. & Ansley, L., Measurement of cardiac output during exercise in healthy, trained humans using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis, *Physiological Measurement*, 33, p. 1691-1701

Gledhill, N., Cox, D. & Jamnik, R., 1994, Endurance athletes' stroke volume does not plateau: major advantage is diastolic function, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 26(9), p. 1116-1121.

Gonzalez-Alonso, J. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2003, Reductions in systemic and skeletal muscle blood flow and oxygen delivery limit maximal aerobic capacity in humans, *Circulation*, 107(6), p. 824-830.

Hawkins, M.N., Raven, P.B., Snell, P.G., Stray-Gundersen, J. & Levine, B.D., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake as a parametric measure of cardiorespiratory capacity, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 39(1), pp. 103-7.

Hill, A. & Lupton, H., 1923, Muscular exercise, lactic acid, and the supply and utilization of oxygen, *Quarterly Journal of Medicine*, 16, pp. 135-71.

Johnson, B.D., Beck, K.C., Proctor, D.N., Miller, J., Dietz, N.M. & Joyner, M.J., 2000, Cardiac output during exercise by the open circuit acetylene washin method: comparison with direct Fick, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88(5), p. 1650.

Kemps, H.M.C., Thijssen, E.J.M., Schep, G., Sleutjes, B.T.H.M., De Vries, W.R., Hoogeveen, A.R., Wijn, P.F.F. & Doevendans, P.A.F.M., 2008, Evaluation of two methods for continuous cardiac output assessment during exercise in chronic heart failure patients, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 105(6), pp. 1822-9.

Keren, H., Burkhoff, D. & Squara, P., 2007, Evaluation of a noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring system based on thoracic bioreactance, *American Journal of Physiology*. *Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 293(1), pp. H583-9.

Krip, B., Gledhill, N., Jamnik, V. & Warburton, D., 1997, Effect of alterations in blood volume on cardiac function during maximal exercise, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 29(11), pp. 1469-76.

Levine, B.D., 2008, .VO2max: what do we know, and what do we still need to know? *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(1), pp. 25-34.

Mortensen, S.P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E.A., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2008, Restrictions in systemic and locomotor skeletal muscle perfusion, oxygen supply and VO2 during high-intensity whole-body exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(10), p. 2621-2635.

Mortensen, S.P., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C., Dalsgaard, M.K., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2005, Limitations to systemic and locomotor limb muscle oxygen delivery and uptake during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 566(Pt 1), pp. 273-85.

Noakes, T.D. & St Clair Gibson, A., 2004, Logical limitations to the "catastrophe" models of fatigue during exercise in humans, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 38(5), pp. 648-9.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2006, Contribution of systemic arterial compliance and systemic vascular resistance to effective arterial elastance changes during exercise in humans, *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 188(1), pp. 15-20.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2008, Systemic arterial compliance, systemic vascular resistance, and effective arterial elastance during exercise in endurance-trained men, American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology, 295(1), pp. R228-35.

Rossiter, H.B., Kowalchuk, J.M. & Whipp, B.J., 2006, A test to establish maximum O2 uptake despite no plateau in the O2 uptake response to ramp incremental exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(3), pp. 764-70.

Rowland, T. & Obert, P., 2002, Doppler echocardiography for the estimation of cardiac output with exercise, *Sports Medicine*, 32(15), pp. 973-86.

Saltin, B. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2006, Point: in health and in a normoxic environment, VO2 max is limited primarily by cardiac output and locomotor muscle blood flow, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(2), pp. 744-5.

Saltin, B., Blomqvist, G., Mitchell, J.H., Johnson, R.L., Wildenthal, K. & Chapman, C.B., 1968, Response to exercise after bed rest and after training, *Circulation*, 38(5 Suppl), pp. VII1-78.

Stringer, W.W., Hansen, J.E. & Wasserman, K., 1997, Cardiac output estimated noninvasively from oxygen uptake during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(3), pp. 908-12.

Stringer, W.W., Whipp, B.J., Wasserman, K., Pórszász, J., Christenson, P. & French, W.J., 2005, Non-linear cardiac output dynamics during ramp-incremental cycle ergometry, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 93(5-6), pp. 634-9.

Zhou, B., Conlee, R.K., Jensen, R., Fellingham, G.W., George, J.D. & Garth Fisher, A., 2001, Stroke volume does not plateau during graded exercise in elite male distance runners, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 33(11), p. 1849-1854.

CHAPTER 6: THESIS OVERVIEW

Purpose of the programme of study

The rationale underpinning this thesis was that despite over 50 years of investigation into the cardiovascular response to exercise, the limitations surrounding cardiac measurement techniques in providing high resolution, continuous, real-time, data of the cardiovascular variables during maximal exercise, has constrained our understanding of the factors that regulate exercise performance. Specifically, the absence of continuous recordings in the moments preceding fatigue has led to a reliance on isolated measurements during maximal exercise to describe the cardiac response to exhaustive exercise. The aim of this thesis was therefore to assess novel techniques of measuring \dot{Q} during maximal and supramaximal exercise, namely: inert gas rebreathing; bioreactance; and pulse contour analysis (with the latter two providing continuous, beat-by-beat measurements) in order to identify a technique that may provide a comprehensive study of the haemodynamic response to maximal exercise to exhaustion. With a study population consisting of healthy, trained participants, the methods incorporated into this thesis focussed on minimally/non-invasive techniques appropriate to the exercise laboratory. In addition pulmonary gas exchange and other haemodynamic indices of cardiac work were measured throughout exercise, including the moments preceding exhaustion, in order to address the question as to whether \dot{Q} and cardiac work are truly maximal during exercise to exhaustion, a central point of debate regarding the limiting factor(s) for $\dot{V}O_{2max}$.

Results

Comparison of Non-Invasive Q Measurements

In study I, successful measurements of \dot{Q} at rest were obtained in all participants (n = 14) with both bioreactance and inert gas rebreathing methods. $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ measurements were unsuccessful in one subject (7%) during submaximal exercise and in three participants (21%) during maximal exercise. Bioreactance (\dot{Q}_{bio}) measurements were obtained throughout exercise in all participants, although a reliable ECG trace was lost intermittently during exercise with a HR >160 bpm. $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ was significantly (P<0.05) greater than \dot{Q}_{bio} at rest with a mean bias of 1 L·min⁻¹ (95% Limits of Agreement -3.7 to 1.7 L•min⁻¹), which translated to a percentage bias of -14.4% (LoA -54 to 25%). Similarly, $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ remained significantly (P<0.05) greater than \dot{Q}_{bio} during both submaximal (20.4 ± 2.1 vs. 16.2 ± 2.0 L·min⁻¹) and maximal exercise (23.3 ± 3.1 vs. 19.3 ± 3.4 L·min⁻¹). Throughout exercise, the mean bias was -4.26 L·min⁻¹ (LoA -10.1 to -1.52 L·min⁻¹), which relates to a percentage bias of -21.5%.

Construct validity of both measurement methods was assessed using the simultaneous measurement of $\dot{V}O_2$, which was used to rearrange the Fick equation to yield the (a-v)O₂diff, which is subsequently compared to that estimated using previous data. During submaximal exercise, the calculated (a-v)O₂diff was $20.3 \pm 3.2 \text{ mlO}_2$ /dl and $15.9 \pm 1.8 \text{ mlO}_2$ /dl for \dot{Q}_{bio} and $\dot{Q}_{\text{rebreathe}}$, respectively, compared to 13.8 mlO₂/dl estimated by the Stringer *et* al (Stringer *et* al 1997) equation for a similar $\dot{V}O_2$. During maximal exercise, the calculated (a-v)O₂diff was $22.4 \pm 3.9 \text{ mlO}_2 \cdot \text{dL}^{-1}$ and $18.3 \pm 1.6 \text{ mlO}_2$ /dl for \dot{Q}_{bio} and $\dot{Q}_{\text{rebreathe}}$, respectively, compared to 16.2 mlO_2 /dl estimated by the Stringer *et* al equation.

Evaluation of Pulse Contour Analysis and Lithium Dilution during Exercise

In study II, uncalibrated pulse contour analysis data (\dot{Q}_{raw}) was successfully collected throughout exercise with only occasional dampening of the arterial pressure signal, which was rectified by flushing the arterial cannula with saline. At rest and during submaximal exercise, at least two adequate lithium dilution curves were recorded in all participants (n = 7). Three \dot{Q} datasets were recorded; \dot{Q}_{raw} , PCA calibrated at rest ($\dot{Q}_{restCal}$) and PCA calibrated during moderate intensity aerobic exercise (\dot{Q}_{exCal}). \dot{Q} recorded at rest was 5.1 ± 0.7, 8.6 ± 2.4, and 6.3 ± 1.7 L·min⁻¹, rising to 26.9 ± 2.5, 45.2 ± 13.6, and 32.7 ± 6.5 L·min⁻¹ during maximal exercise for \dot{Q}_{raw} , $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$, and \dot{Q}_{excal} , respectively. There was a significant (P<0.05) difference between the three methods, with an interactive effect also observed for exercise intensity. $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ was significantly (P < 0.05) higher than \dot{Q}_{raw} at 60%, 80% and 105% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$. $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ was also significantly (P < 0.05) higher than \dot{Q}_{excal} at 80% and 105% $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$.

Bland-Altman analyses revealed a mean bias between \dot{Q}_{raw} and $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ of -11.1 L·min⁻¹ (\dot{Q}_{raw} - $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$) with limits of agreement of -29.7 to 7.6 L·min⁻¹. Presented as percentage bias, this equates to 50.8% ± 85.6%. Between $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ and \dot{Q}_{excal} , the mean bias ($\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ - \dot{Q}_{excal}) was 7.3 L·min⁻¹ with limits of agreement of -12.0 to 26.7 L·min⁻¹ (% bias = 31.1% ± 82%). Between \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} , the mean bias (\dot{Q}_{raw} - \dot{Q}_{excal}) was -3.7 L·min⁻¹ with limits of agreement of -14.8 to 7.3 L·min⁻¹ (% bias = 20.5% ± 60.9%). Test-retest reliability was determined in three participants for \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} , with no significant (*P*>0.05) differences between repeat trials for either method. Duplicate \dot{Q}_{raw} and \dot{Q}_{excal} measures between trials were highly correlated (*r* = 0.99 and 0.98, respectively), with a mean bias between trials of 0.02 L·min⁻¹ for \dot{Q}_{raw} and 1.9 L·min⁻¹ for \dot{Q}_{excal} .

Optimising Lithium Dilution & Pulse Contour Analysis Measurements

In study III, calibrations of \dot{Q}_{raw} occurred across a range of exercise intensities using the lithium indicator dilution method. Successful calibrations were performed in all participants (n = 10) at rest and submaximal exercise. Because of aberrant lithium dilution curves (n = 2) and subject fatigue (n = 1), 3 of 10 (30%) calibrations were unable to be performed during supramaximal exercise.

Uncalibrated \dot{Q} (\dot{Q}_{raw}) was measured continuously at rest and throughout exercise T1 and T2. Pulse contour calibrations were performed in T1 at rest (Cal_{rest}), during exercise below ventilatory threshold (<VT) (Cal_{low}), and during exercise above ventilatory threshold (>VT) (Cal_{high}). The calibrations at each if the timepoints were applied *post-hoc* to \dot{Q}_{raw} to provide four complete data sets namely: $\dot{Q}_{restCal}$, \dot{Q}_{low} , \dot{Q}_{high} . A final data set ($\dot{Q}_{exercise}$) was derived from applying the corresponding calibration to the exercise epoch i.e. Cal_{rest} was applied to resting data, Cal_{low} was applied to all \dot{Q} data obtained during exercise below the ventilatory threshold etcetera. $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$ was significantly (*P*<0.05) different to all other methods during exercise but not at rest. There were no significant (P>0.05) differences between any other methods. Assuming $\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}$, which involves repeated calibrations at each workload, to be the most accurate method, the closest agreement was observed with \dot{Q}_{high} (% bias ± LoA: 4.8 ± 30.0%). The comparison between \dot{Q}_{low} and \dot{Q}_{high} was characterised by low bias and wide limits of agreement (1.0 ± 46.5%).

Importantly, the \dot{Q} response to incremental exercise was characterised differently according to the method employed. Data obtained using \dot{Q}_{raw} showed a progressive significant (*P*<0.05) increase at each successive exercise intensity. In contrast, \dot{Q}_{high} increased up until stage 3 (>VT) but did not increase further in the transition to SUPRAMAX. $\dot{Q}_{restcal}$, \dot{Q}_{low} and $\dot{Q}_{exercise}$ increased in the transition from rest to exercise but showed no further significant increases thereafter.

Haemodynamic Responses to Exhaustive Maximal Exercise

In study IV, the power outputs for MAX (T1) and SUPRAMAX (T2) were 315 ± 39.3 W and 346.5 ± 43.2 W, respectively. Time to exhaustion was similar for both trials ($176 \pm 12.6s$ versus $170 \pm 40.7s$; *P*>0.05). Peak $\dot{V}O_2$ values measured during each trial were not significantly different (4.26 versus 4.26 L·min⁻¹; *P*>0.05).

There were no significant differences between MAX and SUPRAMAX for \dot{Q} (28.7 versus 29.4 L•min⁻¹, 95% CI -2.6 to 1.4; P = 0.48), $\dot{V}O_2$ (4.26 versus 4.26 L•min⁻¹, 95% CI -0.18 to 0.17; P = 0.96), stroke volume (154.1 versus 157.3 ml, 95% CI -13.5 to 7.1; P = 0.49) or HR (188.9 versus 190.1 beats•min⁻¹, 95% CI-4.3 to 1.8; P = 0.36), respectively. MAP was significantly higher at peak exercise during the SUPRAMAX stage (129.1 versus 134.6 mmHg, 95% CI - 10.1 to -0.9; P = 0.03), although both systolic and diastolic blood pressure remained unchanged between workloads. Additionally, no significant differences were observed for \dot{Q} , SV, HR, MAP or $\dot{V}O_2$ between peak values and exhaustion during either exercise stage. Both \dot{Q} (\dot{Q} /W; 91.6 ± 18.4 versus 85.3 ± 21.4 mL/W; 95% CI 1.24 to; 11.31 P = 0.02) and $\dot{V}O_2$

 $(\dot{V}O_2/W; 13.5 \pm 1.1 \text{ versus } 12.3 \pm 1.5 \text{ ml/W}; 95\% \text{ CI } 0.71 \text{ to } 1.69; P = 0.0007)$ expressed per unit of power output, were significantly greater during the MAX stage.

The significantly greater MAP at the SUPRAMAX workload led to a tendency for a greater CPO (8.1 versus 8.5 W, 95% CI -0.92 to 0.02), although this did not reach statistical significance (P = 0.06). RPP was not significantly different between MAX and SUPRAMAX (41, 625 versus 41, 546 beats•min⁻¹•mmHg, 95% CI -3222 to 3378; P = 0.96).

Discussion

The series of experiments described within this thesis were conducted to evaluate potential approaches for the continuous beat-to-beat measurement of \dot{Q} throughout maximal and supramaximal exercise to exhaustion. To address these aims we first evaluated three methods of \dot{Q} assessment during exercise (pulse contour analysis calibrated with lithium dilution, bioreactance, and inert gas rebreathing), two of which provide continuous measurements. Based on these studies (I-III), \dot{Q} was subsequently measured during two exercise protocols to exhaustion, using the preferred method, which gave the advantage of beat-to-beat measurements throughout intense exercise to exhaustion, and importantly, including the moments preceding fatigue. Additionally, we were able to continuously record arterial pressure and subsequently calculate cardiac work throughout two different workloads of maximal exercise. To our knowledge, there are no studies that have accurately quantified these measurements continuously throughout intense exercise and with this degree of resolution up until exhaustion.

The findings from study I, in which bioreactance (\dot{Q}_{bio}) and inert gas rebreathing $(\dot{Q}_{rebreathe})$ were compared for the measurement of \dot{Q} during incremental exercise, showed a significant difference between the two methods. \dot{Q}_{bio} consistently underestimated \dot{Q} compared to $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$, during both rest and exercise. Previous studies during exercise in healthy volunteers have supported the accuracy of $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$. In the absence of a 'gold standard' comparator requiring highly invasive procedures, we determined construct validity by calculation of the (a-v)O₂diff from rearrangement of the Fick equation using simultaneously determined $\dot{V}O_2$ measurements (Rowland & Obert 2002). During peak exercise, the (a-v)O₂diff for $\dot{Q}_{rebreathe}$ reached 18.3 ml·dl⁻¹ O₂, consistent with findings reported elsewhere in a similar cohort (Mortensen *et* al 2008). In contrast the (a-v)O₂diff difference from peak exercise for \dot{Q}_{bio} reached 22.4 ml·dl⁻¹ O₂, a physiological impossibility assuming normal arterial oxygenation and haemoglobin concentration. Additionally, the calculated slope of the $\dot{Q}-\dot{V}O_2$ relationship for \dot{Q}_{bio} was lower than values reported elsewhere with 'gold-standard' methods (Barker *et* al 1999; Johnson *et* al 2000). Together these results indicate that bioreactance leads to systematic underestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise, which is exacerbated during high-intensity exercise by the intermittent loss of ECG signal that was also observed in this study.

Whilst the practicality of bioreactance for the determination of \dot{Q} during exercise is attractive to the exercise physiologist, the lack of accuracy observed here indicates its unsuitability for tracking \dot{Q} during maximal exercise. Whilst we were unable to specify the reason(s) for the apparent underestimation of \dot{Q} , one can speculate that validation of the device with predominantly cardiac populations (Keren *et* al 2007) indicates that the correction factors incorporated into the device algorithm may not be applicable for the healthy population. Furthermore, hardware issues relating to the ECG trace should be addressed to ensure an accurate HR measurement necessary for the calculation of \dot{Q} .

The development and evolution of methods that permit the monitoring of \dot{Q} from analysis of the arterial pressure waveform, provides a potential approach to continuous \dot{Q} measurement, providing that access to a peripheral artery is available, most commonly the radial artery. This approach is advantageous in being considerably less invasive than direct Fick or thermodilution, provides beat-to-beat monitoring, and allows the measurement of arterial pressure continuously to provide additional haemodynamic indices. In study II, we sought to evaluate the LiDCOTM system, which has the added benefit of an incorporated calibration technique using lithium indicator dilution. Despite comparing favourably with direct Fick during exercise in chronic heart failure patients (Kemps *et* al 2008), no studies have attempted to utilise this approach in healthy individuals at higher exercise intensities (*i.e.* $\dot{Q} > 12 \text{ L} \text{ min}^{-1}$). In all participants, an adequate arterial pressure signal was obtained throughout exercise and lithium dilution curves were obtained at rest and during submaximal exercise, thus confirming the feasibility of obtaining \dot{Q} measurements with this approach in a healthy population with exercising \dot{Q} values above those previously reported (Kemps *et* al 2008).

A primary aim of this study was to evaluate whether the \dot{Q} values obtained with this method are dependent on calibration and its timing. To achieve these aims, we compared raw pulse contour analysis values with those obtained when the raw data is calibrated at rest or during exercise. The degree to which calibration is influenced by haemodynamic changes with exercise is, to our knowledge, unexplored. Under resting conditions, \dot{Q} was not statistically influenced by calibration or its timing (i.e. rest or exercise). However, following calibration at rest ($\dot{Q}_{restcal}$), \dot{Q} values were ~30% higher throughout exercise than those obtained when the device was calibrated during submaximal exercise (\dot{Q}_{excal}). This indicates that the calibration factor used to 'correct' pulse contour analysis for differences in individual characteristics including arterial compliance, differed during exercise. This has important implications, as previous work with this technique did not recalibrate during exercise (Kemps et al 2008) despite data indicating that agreement with direct Fick tended to worsen at higher \dot{Q} values. Our data indicates that the timing of calibration can statistically influence the values obtained during exercise, although it remains unclear whether there are any further changes within exercise. Rearrangement of the Fick equation using simultaneously determined $\dot{V}O_2$, plus analysis of the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ relationship, afforded the opportunity to evaluate construct validity of this method during exercise. These analyses confirmed a large overestimation of \dot{Q} during exercise when the LiDCOTM device is calibrated under resting conditions where the \dot{Q} - $\dot{V}O_2$ slope (9.57) and the calculated $(a-v)O_2$ diff (10.3 ml·dl⁻¹ O₂) were considerably higher and lower, respectively, than data published using 'gold standard' methods (Johnson et al 2000; Stringer et al 2005).

To elucidate the reason for a change in the calibration factor (*i.e.* lithium indicator dilution \dot{Q} : \dot{Q}_{raw}) the device algorithm should be investigated. This algorithm makes the assumption thatfollowing correction for arterial compliance, there is a linear relationship between net pressure change and net flow. The need to calibrate \dot{Q} values obtained with pulse contour analysis is to provide the necessary correction for individual differences in systemic arterial compliance. Logically, an altered calibration factor is thus likely to depend, to a large extent, on the decrease in arterial compliance that has been shown to occur with aerobic exercise (Otsuki *et* al 2006). Given that arterial compliance declines in a dose-dependent manner with increasing exercise intensity (Otsuki *et* al 2008), further study of the behaviour of device calibration at multiple exercise intensities was warranted prior to the device being employed for determination of \dot{Q} during variable intensity exercise.

To optimise the practicality of the LiDCO[™] device, we subsequently sought to determine whether multiple calibration points at different exercise intensity domains during stochastic exercise are required or whether a single calibration point during exercise was sufficient. No published studies have attempted to address this question, which is an essential one if lithium dilution/pulse contour analysis is to be considered for the assessment of \dot{Q} during incremental exercise. Firstly, we were able to confirm the apparent overestimation of \dot{Q} when pulse contour analysis is calibrated under resting conditions. To evaluate whether single calibration points during exercise are sufficient, we compared all datasets against the \dot{Q} values obtained by calibrating repeatedly at each intensity of exercise ($\dot{Q}_{\text{exercise}}$). This data suggested that a single exercise calibration is sufficient providing it is performed at a level of work above the ventilatory threshold (Elliott et al 2012). In this domain, acceptable bias and limits of agreement (Critchley & Critchley 1999) characterised the comparison between single point calibration (>VT) and multiple calibrations. Furthermore, we also noted a trend for the calibration factor to decline with increasing exercise intensity, such that it approached 1.0 (i.e. closer to \dot{Q}_{raw} values) in those participants in which a calibration was performed during maximal exercise. This trend further indicates the likely role of changing arterial compliance as the demand of exercise increases (Otsuki et al 2008; Chantler et al 2011). Importantly, for studies in which this method is used for the monitoring of \dot{Q} throughout exercise, our data suggests that, where possible, a calibration at, or close to, the intensity at which exercise is to be performed, would be the optimal approach.

With a method of Q monitoring optimised for continuous measurements during high-intensity exercise it becomes possible to investigate the haemodynamic responses during exercise to exhaustion, a topic still under considerable debate (Saltin & Calbet 2006; Ekblom 2009), and commonly represented by studies in which values obtained at isolated timepoints during maximal exercise (Gonzalez-Alonso & Calbet 2003; Mortensen *et* al 2005; Calbet *et* al 2007; Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007; Mortensen *et* al 2008) are used to infer the response to exercise across a period of non steady-state exercise with considerable cardiovascular demand.

Perhaps the most frequently posed question in exercise physiology is what limits intense endurance exercise performance and, in particular, the most commonly employed test to evaluate human exercise performance, the $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ test? Based on the model proposed by AV Hill in the 1920's (Hill & Lupton 1923), it is commonly stated that $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ at sea-level is limited by systemic O₂ delivery ...' (Saltin & Calbet 2006, Page 75) and that '... the primary characteristic of elite endurance athlete ... is a large compliant heart with a compliant pericardium that can accommodate a lot of blood ... to take maximal advantage of the Starling mechanism to generate a large stroke volume' (Levine 2008, Page 31). Further supporting this view is the observation that in some studies (Mortensen et al 2005; Mortensen et al 2008), but not all (Gledhill et al 1994; Zhou et al 2001; Calbet et al 2007) Q appears to 'plateau' at, or close to, maximal exercise eliciting $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. A striking similarity between studies cited to support the cardiovascular limitation view is the measurement of \dot{Q} during maximal exercise at isolated time points, often only once (Calbet et al 2007) or twice (Brink-Elfegoun et al 2007) without measurements in the moments preceding fatigue. Under such circumstances, it is entirely likely that an isolated measurement will miss the peak \dot{Q} achieved during maximal exercise, thus leading to an underestimation of the \dot{Q} response. The application of a method permitting continuous beat-to-beat measurements addresses any such limitations thus adding to the state of knowledge on this topic.

In study IV, our aim was to incorporate beat-to-beat measurements, optimised by the findings from studies 2 and 3, into the assessment of the haemodynamic response during exercise to exhaustion, including indices of myocardial work, which has yet to be documented beat-tobeat during strenuous exercise. In particular, we employed a protocol in which a typical incremental test to exhaustion was employed, followed 60 mins later by a modified incremental protocol culminating in a bout of supramaximal exercise, similar to the verification protocols studied elsewhere (Day *et* al 2003; Rossiter *et* al 2006; Hawkins *et* al 2007).

The most significant finding from this study was that despite a similar \dot{Q} between the two exercise bouts to exhaustion, the work of the heart, defined by cardiac power output, was greater during the supramaximal bout of exercise, primarily due to an elevated mean arterial pressure, which was significantly higher during supramaximal exercise. These findings agree with those published elsewhere during whole-body (arm + leg) exercise and confirm that the heart, despite a similar \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$, is working harder with an increase $m\dot{V}O_2$ during supramaximal exercise. These findings are important for they challenge the commonly accepted view that an incremental test to exhaustion leads the heart to work maximally at \dot{VO}_{2max} , for this study and others (Brink-Elfegoun *et* al 2007) now show this not to be the case. Additionally, we are able to support the view that peak $\dot{V}O_2$ recorded during an incremental test to exhaustion, does represent a true attainable $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ in a healthy, suitably motivated individual, as supramaximal exercise failed to elicit a greater $\dot{V}O_2$, as also shown elsewhere (Day et al 2003; Rossiter et al 2006). The novelty of this study was that we were able to capture the true peak \dot{Q} during each exercise bout. In light of these data it is perhaps unsurprising that we found \dot{Q} to be similar in maximal and supramaximal intensity exercise. The obvious explanation for our findings is that $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ is therefore a function of the peak \dot{Q} attainable during exercise, a conclusion supported by others (Saltin & Calbet 2006). The cardiovascular limitation model of $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ dictates that the attainment of maximal \dot{Q} , followed by skeletal muscle anaerobiosis and metabolite-induced fatigue limits exercise performance and $\dot{V}O_{2max}$. This model has been established by the observations that \dot{Q} can appear to plateau at maximal exercise (Mortensen et al 2005), is insufficient to fully perfuse the active musculature during exercise (Andersen & Saltin 1985), and modifications in which proportionately influence $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ (Krip et al 1997; Saltin et al 1968). However, in study IV,

this view is challenged by the observation that exercise performed to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ terminates with a degree of cardiac functional reserve as determined from CPO; in the MAX trial, exercise terminated with a CPO below that measured during supramaximal testing. For the cardiovascular limitation model to be accepted, one would expect that any available cardiac reserve would be fully employed in an attempt to augment \dot{Q} , which if unsuccessful, would lead to fatigue as postulated by this model. That this fails to occur suggests that some degree of cardiac function is with-held during incremental exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, perhaps by some central, neutrally-mediated mechanism that acts to anticipate significant homeostatic disturbance (Noakes & St Clair Gibson 2004), which may potentially result in catastrophic biological failure, such as myocardial ischemia, which clearly does not occur in healthy individuals.

That a 'central governor' may be operational during incremental exercise to exhaustion leads to the question of how exercise at a greater workload is possible, such as during the supramaximal stage of study IV, if a central governor is deemed to be regulating the extent of skeletal muscle recruitment? In our study, and others (Mortensen *et al* 2008), the exercise protocol included an incremental exercise test lasting approximately 10-15 minutes, followed after 60 mins of rest by a supramaximal exercise bout to exhaustion. The data presented by Mortensen *et al* (Mortensen *et al* 2008) showed greater reductions in arterial O_2 saturation, blood pH coupled with higher lactate concentration following incremental exercise, thus indicating a more substantial metabolic disturbance during such exercise than during 'standalone' supramaximal exercise. Consequently, one can postulate that regulation by a central governor was not required until similar metabolic/homeostatic disturbances were reached, which appear not to occur early during supramaximal exercise. Furthermore, the very finding that \dot{Q} does not change despite the achievement of a greater workload, demonstrates an uncoupling between skeletal muscle work and \dot{Q} , which in turn confirms that \dot{Q} does not determine skeletal muscle activity.

Summary

The findings from the studies reported in this thesis shows that alternative approaches for the measurement of beat-to-beat \dot{Q} are capable of recording the haemodynamic response during maximal exercise in healthy, trained volunteers and offer the opportunity to accurately track \dot{Q} up until the moment of fatigue. Studies 1-3 offer the following conclusions:

- During incremental exercise to exhaustion, bioreactance appears to significantly underestimate \dot{Q} in healthy, trained individuals, when compared to an inert gas rebreathing and values obtained from previous studies using accepted methods. Consequently, the accuracy of this approach was deemed insufficient for the beat-to-beat measurement of \dot{Q} during strenuous exercise.
- Arterial pulse contour analysis, measured from the radial artery, provides nominal SV measurements throughout exercise to exhaustion with only minimal signal loss that is easily rectified by the flushing of saline through a cannula.
- Calibration of \dot{Q} measurements derived from arterial pulse contour analysis using an incorporated lithium indicator dilution method, results in significantly overestimated \dot{Q} values during exercise when the calibration procedure is performed at rest prior to exercise. We noted improved construct validity of \dot{Q} when the calibration procedure is performed during submaximal exercise.
- A single calibration of pulse contour analysis with lithium dilution during exercise appears sufficient, providing that the calibration is performed above the ventilatory threshold, where possible. This approach gives acceptable bias and limits of agreement compared to performing multiple calibrations at each exercise intensity during incremental exercise testing. We further noted that the calibration factor used to correct the nominal SV obtained from pulse contour analysis (defined as lithium dilution \dot{Q} divided by pulse contour analysis \dot{Q}) appears to decrease inversely with exercise intensity.

Using these findings, the haemodynamic response during exercise to exhaustion was characterised in study IV. The following conclusion was made regarding the cardiovascular responses to maximal exercise and their role in determining the limiting factors for exercise performance and $\dot{V}O_{2max}$.

• Incremental exercise to exhaustion terminates with cardiac functional reserve, as cardiac power output, measured beat-to-beat, was shown to be greater during supramaximal exercise. \dot{Q} and $\dot{V}O_2$ were similar for each exercise protocol. This finding indicates that the heart is working submaximally during incremental exercise to exhaustion, a finding that refutes the commonly accepted view that the heart regulates exercise to $\dot{V}O_{2max}$

The series of studies presented here provides a detailed investigation into a method with the ability to quantify exercise haemodynamics on a beat-to-beat basis, without excessively invasive procedures lending inappropriate risk to the participant. Approaches such as these are essential for the full investigation of the cardiac response to maximal exercise and will undoubtedly shed further light on the factors that regulate short-term exercise performance, as we have done here by showing that cardiac power output is higher during supramaximal exercise, thus refuting the view that maximal exercise performance, and thus $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, is primarily governed by the heart.

Importantly, this series of studies opens up avenues for further investigation into a model in which the brain acts to centrally regulate exercise performance by defending homeostasis in the face of considerable cardiac and metabolic demands, such as during maximal exercise. That measurement of cardiac function with a similar time resolution to that of pulmonary gas exchange, surface electromyography, and arterial oxygenation, amongst others, is now possible will be of considerable benefit to those exploring this further. We also propose that this approach will permit the rigorous further investigation of the commonly held belief that the heart regulates exercise performance.

References

Andersen, P. & Saltin, B., 1985, Maximal perfusion of skeletal muscle in man, *The Journal of Physiology*, 366(1), p. 233-249.

Barker, R.C., Hopkins, S.R., Kellogg, N., Olfert, I.M., Brutsaert, T.D., Gavin, T.P., Entin, P.L., Rice, A.J. & Wagner, P.D., 1999, Measurement of cardiac output during exercise by open-circuit acetylene uptake, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 87(4), pp. 1506-12.

Beaver, W.L., Wasserman, K. & Whipp, B.J., 1986, A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 60(6), pp. 2020-7.

Brink-Elfegoun, T., Kaijser, L., Gustafsson, T. & Ekblom, B., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 102(2), pp. 781-6.

Calbet, J.A.L., Gonzalez-Alonso, J., Helge, J.W., Søndergaard, H., Munch-Andersen, T., Boushel, R. & Saltin, B., 2007, Cardiac output and leg and arm blood flow during incremental exercise to exhaustion on the cycle ergometer, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 103(3), pp. 969-78.

Chantler, P.D., Melenovsky, V., Schulman, S.P., Gerstenblith, G., Becker, L.C., Ferrucci, L., Fleg, J.L., Lakatta, E.G. & Najjar, S.S., 2011, Use of the Frank-Starling Mechanism during Exercise is Linked to Exercise-Induced Changes in Arterial Load, *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 302, pp. H349-58

Critchley, L.A. & Critchley, J.A., 1999, A meta-analysis of studies using bias and precision statistics to compare cardiac output measurement techniques, *Journal of Clinical Monitoring and Computing*, 15(2), pp. 85-91.

Day, J.R., Rossiter, H.B., Coats, E.M., Skasick, A. & Whipp, B.J., 2003, The maximally attainable VO2 during exercise in humans: the peak vs. maximum issue, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 95(5), pp. 1901-7.

Ekblom, B., 2009, Counterpoint: maximal oxygen uptake is not limited by a central nervous system governor, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 106(1), pp. 339-41

Elliott, A., Skowno, J., Prabhu, M. & Ansley, L., Measurement of cardiac output during exercise in healthy, trained humans using lithium dilution and pulse contour analysis, *Physiological Measurement*, 33, p. 1691-1701

Gledhill, N., Cox, D. & Jamnik, R., 1994, Endurance athletes' stroke volume does not plateau: major advantage is diastolic function, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 26(9), p. 1116-1121.

Gonzalez-Alonso, J. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2003, Reductions in systemic and skeletal muscle blood flow and oxygen delivery limit maximal aerobic capacity in humans, *Circulation*, 107(6), p. 824-830.

Hawkins, M.N., Raven, P.B., Snell, P.G., Stray-Gundersen, J. & Levine, B.D., 2007, Maximal oxygen uptake as a parametric measure of cardiorespiratory capacity, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 39(1), pp. 103-7.

Hill, A. & Lupton, H., 1923, Muscular exercise, lactic acid, and the supply and utilization of oxygen, *Quarterly Journal of Medicine*, 16, pp. 135-71.

Johnson, B.D., Beck, K.C., Proctor, D.N., Miller, J., Dietz, N.M. & Joyner, M.J., 2000, Cardiac output during exercise by the open circuit acetylene washin method: comparison with direct Fick, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 88(5), p. 1650-8.

Kemps, H.M.C., Thijssen, E.J.M., Schep, G., Sleutjes, B.T.H.M., De Vries, W.R., Hoogeveen, A.R., Wijn, P.F.F. & Doevendans, P.A.F.M., 2008, Evaluation of two methods for continuous cardiac output assessment during exercise in chronic heart failure patients, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 105(6), pp. 1822-9.

Keren, H., Burkhoff, D. & Squara, P., 2007, Evaluation of a noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring system based on thoracic bioreactance, *American Journal of Physiology*. *Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 293(1), pp. H583-9.

Krip, B., Gledhill, N., Jamnik, V. & Warburton, D., 1997, Effect of alterations in blood volume on cardiac function during maximal exercise, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 29(11), pp. 1469-76.

Levine, B.D., 2008, .VO2max: what do we know, and what do we still need to know? *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(1), pp. 25-34.

Mortensen, S.P., Damsgaard, R., Dawson, E.A., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2008, Restrictions in systemic and locomotor skeletal muscle perfusion, oxygen supply and VO2 during high-intensity whole-body exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 586(10), p. 2621-2635.

Mortensen, S.P., Dawson, E.A., Yoshiga, C.C., Dalsgaard, M.K., Damsgaard, R., Secher, N.H. & González-Alonso, J., 2005, Limitations to systemic and locomotor limb muscle oxygen delivery and uptake during maximal exercise in humans, *The Journal of Physiology*, 566(Pt 1), pp. 273-85.

Noakes, T.D. & St Clair Gibson, A., 2004, Logical limitations to the "catastrophe" models of fatigue during exercise in humans, *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 38(5), pp. 648-9.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2006, Contribution of systemic arterial compliance and systemic vascular resistance to effective arterial elastance changes during exercise in humans, *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 188(1), pp. 15-20.

Otsuki, T., Maeda, S., Iemitsu, M., Saito, Y., Tanimura, Y., Ajisaka, R. & Miyauchi, T., 2008, Systemic arterial compliance, systemic vascular resistance, and effective arterial elastance during exercise in endurance-trained men, American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology, 295(1), pp. R228-35.

Rossiter, H.B., Kowalchuk, J.M. & Whipp, B.J., 2006, A test to establish maximum O2 uptake despite no plateau in the O2 uptake response to ramp incremental exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(3), pp. 764-70.

Rowland, T. & Obert, P., 2002, Doppler echocardiography for the estimation of cardiac output with exercise, *Sports Medicine*, 32(15), pp. 973-86.

Saltin, B. & Calbet, J.A.L., 2006, Point: in health and in a normoxic environment, VO2 max is limited primarily by cardiac output and locomotor muscle blood flow, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 100(2), pp. 744-5.

Saltin, B., Blomqvist, G., Mitchell, J.H., Johnson, R.L., Wildenthal, K. & Chapman, C.B., 1968, Response to exercise after bed rest and after training, *Circulation*, 38(5 Suppl), pp. VII1-78.

Stringer, W.W., Hansen, J.E. & Wasserman, K., 1997, Cardiac output estimated noninvasively from oxygen uptake during exercise, *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 82(3), pp. 908-12.

Stringer, W.W., Whipp, B.J., Wasserman, K., Pórszász, J., Christenson, P. & French, W.J., 2005, Non-linear cardiac output dynamics during ramp-incremental cycle ergometry, *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 93(5-6), pp. 634-9.

Zhou, B., Conlee, R.K., Jensen, R., Fellingham, G.W., George, J.D. & Garth Fisher, A., 2001, Stroke volume does not plateau during graded exercise in elite male distance runners, *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 33(11), p. 1849-1854.